

**ISTITUTO NAZIONALE DI FISICA NUCLEARE** Laboratori Nazionali di Frascati

# FRASCATI PHYSICS SERIES

# INFN What Next: Ultra-relativistic Heavy-ion Collisions



## **Editors:**

A. Dainese, E. Scomparin, G. Usai

## FRASCATI PHYSICS SERIES

Series Editor Rossana Centioni

Technical Editor Debora Bifaretti

Cover by Claudio Federici Cover illustration: artwork "Quark Gluon Plasma" by Sarah Szabo, www.sarahszaboart.com

#### Volume LXII

Istituto Nazionale di Fisica Nucleare – Laboratori Nazionali di Frascati Divisione Ricerca SIDS – Servizio Informazione e Documentazione Scientifica Ufficio Biblioteca e Pubblicazioni P.O. Box 13, I-00044 Frascati Roma Italy email: sis.publications@lnf.infn.it

Copyright © 2016 by INFN

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording or otherwise, without the prior permission of the copyright owner.

ISBN 978-88-86409-85-8

INFN What Next: Ultra-relativistic Heavy-Ion Collisions 2016

## INFN What Next: Ultra-relativistic Heavy-Ion Collisions

A. Dainese <sup>6,a</sup>, E. Scomparin <sup>8,a</sup>, G. Usai <sup>13,a</sup>, P. Antonioli <sup>3,b</sup>, R. Arnaldi <sup>8,b</sup>, A. Beraudo <sup>8,b</sup>, E. Bruna <sup>8,b</sup>, G.E. Bruno <sup>11,b</sup>, S. Bufalino <sup>10,b</sup>, P. Di Nezza <sup>1,b</sup>, M.P. Lombardo <sup>1,b</sup>, R. Nania <sup>3,b</sup>, F. Noferini <sup>24,b</sup>, C. Oppedisano <sup>8,b</sup>, S. Piano <sup>9,b</sup>, F. Prino <sup>8,b</sup>, A. Rossi <sup>17,b</sup>, M. Agnello <sup>10</sup>, W.M. Alberico <sup>21</sup>, B. Alessandro <sup>8</sup>, A. Alici <sup>23</sup>, G. Andronico <sup>5</sup>, F. Antinori <sup>6</sup>, S. Arcelli <sup>12</sup>, A. Badalà <sup>5</sup>, A.M. Barbano <sup>21</sup>, R. Barbera <sup>15</sup>, F. Barile <sup>2</sup>, M. Basile <sup>12</sup>, F. Becattini <sup>16</sup>, C. Bedda <sup>10</sup>, F. Bellini <sup>12</sup>, S. Beolè <sup>21</sup>, L. Bianchi <sup>26</sup>, C. Bianchin <sup>32</sup>, C. Bonati <sup>19</sup>, F. Bossù <sup>27</sup>, E. Botta <sup>21</sup>, D. Caffarri <sup>31</sup>, P. Camerini <sup>22</sup>, F. Carnesecchi <sup>12</sup>, E. Casula <sup>13</sup>, P. Cerello <sup>8</sup>, C. Cicalò <sup>4</sup>, M.L. Cifarelli <sup>23,12</sup>, F. Cindolo <sup>3</sup>, F. Colamaria <sup>2</sup>, D. Colella <sup>36,31</sup>, M. Colocci <sup>12</sup>, Y. Corrales Morales <sup>8</sup>, P. Cortese <sup>18</sup>, A. De Caro <sup>20</sup>, G. De Cataldo <sup>2</sup>, A. De Falco <sup>13</sup>, D. De Gruttola <sup>20</sup>, M. D'Elia <sup>19</sup>, N. De Marco <sup>8</sup>, S. De Pasquale <sup>20</sup>, D. Di Bari <sup>11</sup>, D. Elia <sup>2</sup>, A. Fantoni <sup>1</sup>, A. Felcicello <sup>8</sup>, A. Ferretti <sup>21</sup>, A. Festanti <sup>17</sup>, F. Fionda <sup>13</sup>, G. Fiorenza <sup>2</sup>, E. Fragiacomo <sup>9</sup>, G.G. Fronzè <sup>21</sup>, M. Fusco Girard <sup>20</sup>, M. Gagliardi <sup>21</sup>, M. Gallio <sup>21</sup>, K. Garg <sup>15</sup>, P. Giubellino <sup>8</sup>, V. Greco <sup>14</sup>, E. Grossi <sup>16</sup>, B. Guerzoni <sup>12</sup>, D. Hatzifotiadou <sup>3</sup>, E. Incani <sup>13</sup>, G.M. Innocenti <sup>28</sup>, N. Jacazio <sup>12</sup>, S. Kumar Das <sup>14</sup>, P. La Rocca <sup>15</sup>, R. Lea <sup>22</sup>, L. Leardini <sup>34</sup>, M. Leoncino <sup>8</sup>, M. Lunardon <sup>17</sup>, G. Luparello <sup>22</sup>, V. Mantovani Sarti <sup>21</sup>, V. Manzari <sup>2</sup>, M. Marchisone <sup>29</sup>, G.V. Margagliotti <sup>22</sup>, M. Masera <sup>21</sup>, A. Masoni <sup>4</sup>, A. Mastroserio <sup>11</sup>, M. Mazzilli <sup>11</sup>, M.A. Mazzoni <sup>7</sup>, E. Meninno <sup>20</sup>, M. Mesiti <sup>19</sup>, L. Milano <sup>30</sup>, S. Moretto <sup>17</sup>, V. Muccifora <sup>1</sup>, E. Nappi <sup>2</sup>, M. Nardi <sup>8</sup>, M. Nicassio <sup>35</sup>, P. Pagano <sup>20</sup>, G.S. Pappalardo <sup>5</sup>, C. Pastore <sup>2</sup>, B. Paul <sup>8</sup>, C. Petta <sup>15</sup>, O. Pinazza <sup>3</sup>, S. Plumari <sup>14</sup>, R. Preghenella <sup>3,31</sup>, M. Puccio <sup>21</sup>, G. Puddu <sup>13</sup>, L. Ramello <sup>18</sup>, C. Ratti <sup>26</sup>, I.

February 15, 2016

#### ABSTRACT

This document was prepared by the community that is active in Italy, within INFN (Istituto Nazionale di Fisica Nucleare), in the field of ultra-relativistic heavy-ion collisions. The experimental study of the phase diagram of strongly-interacting matter and of the Quark–Gluon Plasma (QGP) deconfined state will proceed, in the next 10–15 years, along two directions: the high-energy regime at RHIC and at the LHC, and the low-energy regime at FAIR, NICA, SPS and RHIC. The Italian community is strongly involved in the present and future programme of the ALICE experiment, the upgrade of which will open, in the 2020s, a new phase of high-precision characterisation of the QGP properties at the LHC. As a complement of this main activity, there is a growing interest in a possible future experiment at the SPS, which would target the search for the onset of deconfinement using dimuon measurements. On a longer timescale, the community looks with interest at the ongoing studies and discussions on a possible fixed-target programme using the LHC ion beams and on the Future Circular Collider.

 $<sup>^{</sup>a}$  General editors

 $<sup>^{</sup>b}$  Topic editors

- $^{1}$  INFN Laboratori Nazionali di Frascati
- $^2$  INFN Sezione di Bari
- $^3$  INFN Sezione di Bologna
- $^4$  INFN Sezione di Cagliari
- $^5$  INFN Sezione di Catania
- <sup>6</sup> INFN Sezione di Padova
- $^7$  INFN Sezione di Roma
- <sup>8</sup> INFN Sezione di Torino
- <sup>9</sup> INFN Sezione di Trieste
- $^{10}$ Politecnico di Torino e INFN Sezione di Torino
- $^{11}$ Dipartimento Interateneo di Fisica di Bari e INFN Sezione di Bari
- $^{12}$ Università di Bologna e INFN Sezione di Bologna
- $^{13}$ Università di Cagliari e INFN Sezione di Cagliari
- $^{14}$ Università di Catania e INFN Laboratori Nazionali del Sud
- $^{15}$ Università di Catania e INFN Sezione di Catania
- $^{16}$ Università di Firenze e INFN Sezione di Firenze
- <sup>17</sup> Università di Padova e INFN Sezione di Padova
- $^{18}$ Università del Piemonte Orientale, Alessandria, e gruppo collegato INFN
- $^{19}$ Università di Pisa e INFN Sezione di Pisa
- $^{20}$ Università di Salerno e gruppo collegato INFN
- $^{21}$ Università di Torino e INFN Sezione di Torino
- $^{22}$ Università di Trieste e INFN Sezione di Trieste
- $^{23}$ Museo Storico della Fisica e Centro Studi e Ricerche "E. Fermi" e INFN Sezione di Bologna
- $^{24}$ Museo Storico della Fisica e Centro Studi e Ricerche "E. Fermi" e INFN CNAF
- $^{25}$ Università di Trieste e INFN Sezione di Trieste
- <sup>26</sup> University of Houston, USA
- <sup>27</sup> LAL, Université Paris-Saclay, France
- $^{28}$  Massachussets Institute of Technology, USA
- <sup>29</sup> iThemba LABS and University of Witwatersand, South Africa
- <sup>30</sup> Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory, USA
- <sup>31</sup> CERN, Switzerland
- <sup>32</sup> Wayne State University, USA
- <sup>33</sup> University of of Chinese Academy of Sciences, Beijing, China
- <sup>34</sup> University of Heidelberg, Germany
- <sup>35</sup> GSI, Germany
- <sup>36</sup> Slovak Academy of Sciencies, Slovakia

## CONTENTS

1	Introduction	5
2	The QCD phase diagram and heavy-ion collisions: theory	7
	2.1 Space-time evolution of heavy-ion collisions	8
	2.2 Hard probes of the QGP properties	11
	2.3 Electromagnetic probes: initial state and thermal dilepton radiation	12
	2.4 Lattice calculations: a tool to study QCD thermodynamics, phase diagram and spectral functions	15
3	Experimental study of the QCD phase diagram	19
	3.1 Experimental observables: a short summary of RHIC and LHC achievements	19
	3.2 Future experimental prospects	22
4	High-energy frontier: future ALICE programme at the LHC	26
	4.1 Timeline of LHC heavy-ion programme and ALICE upgrade	26
	4.2 Comparison and complementarity with the other LHC experiments	29
	4.3 Open heavy flavour	30
	4.4 Quarkonia	36
	4.5 Jets	41
	4.6 Low-mass dileptons	44
	4.7 Bulk hadron production and correlations	47
	4.8 Nuclei, hypernuclei and exotic hadrons	51
	4.9 Future ALICE programme: summary	54
5	Low-energy frontier: a new dimuon experiment at the SPS	55
	5.1 Exploring the structure of the phase diagram of strongly-interacting matter: chiral-symmetry	
	restoration and the onset of deconfinement	55
	5.2 Chiral symmetry restoration	56
	5.3 Onset of deconfinement and the nature of phase transition	58
	5.4 Experiment $\ldots$	63
	5.5 Performance studies: thermal radiation	68
	5.6 Charmonium studies	73
	5.7 Dimuon experiment proposal at the SPS: summary and timeline	76
6	Further perspectives	77
	6.1 Fixed-target collisions with LHC beams: AFTER experiment	77
	6.2 Heavy-ion physics at the Future Circular Collider	77
$\overline{7}$	Conclusions	81

### 1 INTRODUCTION

In 2014 INFN (Istituto Nazionale di Fisica Nucleare) started a broad internal discussion (INFN What Next) on future physics programmes, organised around a series of plenary meetings and a number of working groups devoted to specific topics [1]. The mandate was the investigation of the various possible directions for the development of our research fields, and the identification of the most promising projects for the next decade. In the frame of this discussion, the working group on "Standard Model precision measurements" has addressed, among various topics, the status and future directions for precision studies of the phase diagram of strongly-interacting matter (also denoted QCD phase diagram).

This research field employs collisions of heavy ions at ultra-relativistic energies (energy per nucleon–nucleon collision in the centre-of-mass  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} > 1~{\rm GeV}$ ) and it has by now a long tradition. Starting in the 1980s with exploratory studies at fixed-target facilities at BNL and CERN, then brought to maturity in the following decade, it has reached high-precision levels with experiments at the RHIC collider and, more recently, at the LHC. Evidence for the creation of the Quark–Gluon Plasma (QGP), a state of matter where quarks and gluons are deconfined has by now been firmly reached [2–8]. In particular, the results from Pb–Pb collisions in the LHC Run-1 show that a system with an initial temperature that exceeds by more than a factor of two the critical temperature  $T_c \approx 155~$  MeV for the phase transition from hadronic matter to QGP has been created. It has also been shown that such a system is opaque to hard probes (jets, heavy quarks) traversing it, and that quarkonium states are dissociated due to the screening of the colour charge in the QGP.

In this situation, advances in this field can be pursued by moving towards two well defined directions.

- First, in high-energy studies at the LHC —which provide a QGP with the highest initial temperature, longest lifetime and largest volume— higher-precision data and the investigation of new observables are clearly needed for a complete characterisation of the deconfined state.
- Second, the phase diagram of strongly-interacting matter is still largely unexplored in the domain of high baryonic densities, which can be studied via experiments at lower collision energies. Among the highlights of these studies, the identification of the critical point of the QCD phase diagram plays a prominent role.

A strong and motivated Italian community, devoted to these studies, exists since the very beginning of the field. Experimental physicists have played a key role both in the fixed-target experiments with Pb beams at the CERN SPS (WA97, NA50, NA57, NA60) and later on in the design, construction and operation of the ALICE experiment at the LHC. In parallel, a theory community, significantly growing in the past decade, is providing the field with high-level fundamental and phenomenological studies. With the present document, we want to convey to high-energy nuclear and particle physicists, in the frame of the INFN What Next discussions, our view of the field and the prospects for our activities in the next years. We follow the two directions outlined above: high-energy, in the frame of the ALICE experiment, and high baryonic density, in the frame of the proposal of a new fixed-target experiment at the CERN SPS.

The document is structured as follows. In Chapter 2, starting from a short discussion of the phase diagram of strongly-interacting matter, we show how ultra-relativistic heavy-ion collisions can lead to the creation of a system with the characteristics of a Quark-Gluon Plasma. Adopting a theory-driven perspective, it is then shown that the study of the spectra of soft particles produced in the collision and of their collective motions is an important tool for the determination of the global QGP properties. The use of hard probes, as jets or particles carrying heavy quarks, is also discussed, as a way to investigate the temperature of the deconfined system and the transport coefficients of the created medium. Then, electromagnetic probes, such as photons and dileptons, are reviewed. They are not sensitive to the strong interaction and represent a powerful tool to extract information about the first stages of the collision. Finally, the use of lattice calculation techniques as a theoretical tool to study the thermodynamics, phase diagram and spectral functions of QCD is discussed.

In Chapter 3, we turn to an experimental perspective and we shortly introduce the main observables and results obtained at the RHIC and LHC machines in the study of nuclear collisions. We also outline the landscape of the experimental facilities for heavy-ion studies that are presently in operation or under construction.

Chapter 4 brings us into a discussion of the ALICE experiment, with an emphasis on the immediate prospects for the freshly started LHC Run-2, and in particular on physics plans for the next decade, during

#### 6 | 1 INTRODUCTION

Run-3 and Run-4, when the upgraded detectors will be in operation. Areas where the contribution of Italian groups will be stronger are then discussed in detail. We start by reviewing the status of open heavy flavour studies, and we then turn to heavy quarkonia and jets. These three areas represent the "core" of the physics effort of the ALICE Italian community. Significant results will also be obtained on soft observables, including in particular the study of collective flow and the analysis of high-multiplicity pp and p–Pb collisions, where intriguing effects were observed in Run-1. Finally, high-energy nuclear collisions represent a copious source of nuclei and anti-nuclei, that can be used for studies of rare processes such as hypernuclei production and tests of fundamental symmetries, as CPT.

Chapter 5 presents the first feasibility studies for a future fixed-target experiment, NA60+, devoted to the investigation of electromagnetic probes and heavy quarkonia with nuclear collisions at the CERN SPS. The experiment aims at an energy scan from low to high SPS energy ( $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}}$  from a few GeV to about 20 GeV), studying muon pair production. We start by describing the relation of this observable with key concepts in the study of the QCD phase diagram, as the restoration of chiral symmetry, the onset of deconfinement, the order of the phase transition from hadronic matter to QGP and the evaluation of the QGP temperature. We then move to a first conceptual study for such an experiment, describing a possible set-up, and we analyse the foreseeable running conditions and the performance of the experiment. On the latter point, we show results of simulation studies on the detection of low-mass hadronic resonances ( $\rho$ ,  $\omega$ ,  $\phi$ ) and charmonia (J/ $\psi$ ), and on the characterisation of the dimuon invariant-mass continuum and  $p_{\rm T}$  spectra.

Chapter 6 briefly presents further future projects, such as studies for fixed-target experiments using the LHC beams and prospects for measurements with heavy-ions at the Future Circular Collider (FCC), the developments of which are also followed with interest by the community. Finally, Chapter 7 summarises our view on the future involvement of the Italian heavy-ion community in the studies discussed in the document.

## 2 THE QCD PHASE DIAGRAM AND HEAVY-ION COLLISIONS: THEORY

Quantum Chromo-Dynamics (QCD), the theory of strong interactions, is characterised by a rich phase diagram, which is schematically shown in the left panel of Fig. 1 as a function of temperature T and baryon chemical potential  $\mu_B$ . The elementary coloured degrees of freedom of the theory, quarks and gluons, under ordinary conditions are *confined* in colour-neutral composed objects, mesons and baryons, and get free to propagate over distances larger than the typical size of a hadron ( $\sim 1$  fm) only in an extremely hot or dense environment, like the one present in the early Universe or, possibly, in the core of compact stars. From the theory point of view, information on the QCD phase diagram comes from lattice-QCD simulations (discussed in the following) and from chiral effective Lagrangians. These calculations predict a cross-over between hadronic matter and a Quark-Gluon Plasma (QGP) phase in the high temperature and low baryon chemical potential region. They suggest that the transition may become of first order moving towards higher values of the baryon chemical potential. QCD calculations on the lattice provide nowadays reliable and accurate results for the thermodynamic properties of a hot strongly-interacting system, as we will discuss in more detail in Sec 2.4. The right-hand panel of Fig. 1 shows the Equation of State (EoS) that relates the pressure P and the temperature T in terms of  $P(T)/T^4$ , in the  $\mu_B = 0$  case. This quantity is characterised by a smooth rise in the effective number of active degrees of freedom as the temperature increases. Numerical results, in nice agreement with a Hadron-Resonance Gas at low T, in the deconfined phase slowly approach, due to asymptotic freedom, the limit of an ideal gas of quarks and gluons (Stefan-Boltzmann limit). The cross-over between the hadronic and QGP phase occurs around the critical temperature  $T_c \approx 155$  MeV. The transition from QGP to confined hadrons is also associated with the breaking of chiral symmetry. During the thermal evolution of the Universe, the chiral condensate acquired a non-vanishing expectation value  $\langle q\bar{q} \rangle \neq 0$ and the baryons got most of their mass (see left panel of Fig. 2 [9]): most of the present baryonic mass in our Universe actually arises from the QCD rather than from the electro-weak phase transition.

Experimentally the deconfinement transition is studied using ultra-relativistic heavy-ion collisions. Different regions of the phase diagram can be covered by changing the centre-of-mass energy of the collision: indeed, as the energy increases, the initial temperature of the system increases and its baryo-chemical potential decreases (because the baryon number carried by the two incident nuclei has a large separation in rapidity from the central region where the hot system forms). The experiments at the LHC and at the highest RHIC energies are suited to reproduce the conditions of high-energy and low baryon-density present in the early Universe with a cross-over connecting the QGP and hadron-gas phase. Instead, the search for the Critical End-Point, where the transition is expected to become of first order, is the main motivation of the Beam-Energy Scan (BES) at RHIC and of the fixed-target experiments running at the SPS and planned at



Figure 1: The QCD phase diagram (left panel) and the equation of state  $P(T)/T^4$  in the limit of vanishing baryon density [10] measured on the lattice (right panel): the latter is characterised by a rise in the effective number of active degrees of freedom, indicating the cross-over transition to a QGP.



Figure 2: Left: the contributions to the quark masses from the electro-weak symmetry breaking (bare quark mass, indicated as Higgs mass) and chiral symmetry breaking (constituent quark mass, indicated as QCD mass) [9]. Right: schematic evolution of ultra-relativistic heavy-ion collisions.

NICA and FAIR. A schematic cartoon of the evolution of the matter formed in these collisions is displayed in the right panel of Fig. 2, where the various stages (pre-equilibrium, QGP, hadron gas, decoupling) of its dynamics are shown: they will be discussed in the following sections, together with the probes used to get information on the properties of the QGP. An overview of experimental measurements will be provided in Chapter 3.

#### 2.1 Space-time evolution of heavy-ion collisions

The only way to get experimental access to the QCD phase diagram in the region of deconfinement under controlled conditions is represented by ultra-relativistic heavy-ion collisions. The initial state of the two nuclei as well as the the very first instants following the collision can be described by Classical Yang-Mills (CYM) equations:  $[\mathcal{D}_{\mu}, F^{\mu\nu}] = -J^{\nu}$ . The colour-current  $J^{\nu}$  of the fast (i.e. carrying a sizeable fraction of longitudinal momentum) valence partons of the incoming nucleons acts as a source of the gauge field  $F^{\mu\nu}$ describing the small-*x* gluons [11–13]. These fields turn out to be strong and the corresponding gluon states are characterised by large occupation numbers ~  $1/\alpha_s$ , so that a description in terms of classical fields results *a posteriori* justified. The effective theory to describe the small-*x* gluons in the wave-function of the colliding nuclei is known as Color Glass Condensate (CGC): gluons are in fact coloured particles, their fields arise from sources which, in the relevant time-scales for the collision, appear as frozen (like a glass) and they form a dense system of bosons. As a result, the transverse-momentum distribution of small-*x* gluons turns out to be peaked around a *saturation momentum*  $Q_S$ , which introduces a typical inverse-length scale into the system. For high energy and heavy nuclei the latter can reach values  $Q_S \gg \Lambda_{\rm QCD} \sim 200$  MeV for which the running coupling  $\alpha_s(Q_S)$  is sufficiently small to make perturbative calculations possible.

CYM equations can be also used to study the field configuration after the collision [14,15]. The evolution of the system is usually described in terms of the *longitudinal proper-time*  $\tau \equiv \sqrt{t^2 - z^2}$  and the space-time rapidity  $\eta_s \equiv \frac{1}{2} \ln \frac{t+z}{t-z}$ . In the high-energy limit the initial conditions and the evolution of the medium do not depend on rapidity. At the very beginning, the system arising from the collision is characterised by purely longitudinal electric and magnetic colour fields, which then evolve (for some fractions of fm/c) according to the CYM equations, developing also transverse components. Such a state of matter, which interpolates between the initial CGC and the thermalised Quark-Gluon Plasma (QGP), is referred to in the literature as Glasma [16]. One of the most striking peculiarities of the Glasma is given by the strong event-by-event spatial fluctuations of its initial energy density profile.

Experimental data strongly support a picture in which, after this pre-equilibrium stage, the matter produced in the collision reaches a state close to local thermal equilibrium, thus allowing a hydrodynamic description, with the evolution of the system driven by pressure gradients. Due to the strong interactions acting in the medium, the initial anisotropy and fluctuations are then mapped into the final hadron spectra, which will be affected by the collective flow of the fireball.

The first evidence for an early development ( $\tau_0 \lesssim 1 \text{ fm}/c$ ) of an hydrodynamic expansion of the system formed in heavy-ion collisions came from the observation of the elliptic flow  $v_2 \equiv \langle \cos[2(\varphi - \psi_{\text{RP}})] \rangle$  characterising the distribution of the azimuthal angle  $\varphi$  of the produced hadrons with respect to the direction of the *reaction plane*  $\psi_{\text{RP}}$  (the plane defined by the collision impact parameter). The elliptic flow arises from the elongated shape of the overlap region of the two nuclei in non-central collisions: the larger pressure gradients along the reaction plane give rise to a stronger flow in this direction [17]. In particular, since the expansion of the system would tend to dilute the initial spatial asymmetry, this observation provided strong support to the hypothesis of an early thermalization of the matter produced in the collision.

The main theoretical tool to map the initial geometrical anisotropy into the final spectra of the hadrons is given by *relativistic* hydrodynamics (both the speed of sound  $c_s$  and the velocity of the fluid are in fact quite close to c) [18]. Hydrodynamics is an effective theory to describe the propagation of long-wavelength excitations in a medium at local thermodynamical equilibrium with a microscopic interaction length (mean free path  $\lambda_{mfp}$ ) much smaller than the size of the system (L of the order of the nucleus radius) and the length of variation of the thermodynamic fields, that is temperature, velocity and chemical potentials. The small values of the Knudsen number  $K_n \equiv \lambda_{mfp}/L$  led people to describe the plasma produced at the temperatures accessible at RHIC and at the LHC as a strongly-coupled system. In the *ideal* hydrodynamic limit the evolution of the hot QCD matter is completely described by the conservation law for the energymomentum tensor ( $\epsilon$  and P are the energy density and the pressure, respectively)

$$\partial_{\mu}T^{\mu\nu}_{\rm id} = 0$$
, with  $T^{\mu\nu}_{\rm id} \equiv (\epsilon + P)u^{\mu}u^{\nu} - Pg^{\mu\nu}$  and  $u^2 = 1$ . (1)

The Equation-of-State (EoS)  $P = P(\epsilon)$  closes the system and is the only place where the information on the microscopic degrees of freedom enters. The symmetries of the underlying Lagrangian also identify the conserved charges of the system and the corresponding continuity equations.

Ideal hydrodynamics provides the strongest possible response of the medium to the initial-state anisotropy. However, more systematic studies pointed out the necessity to introduce dissipative corrections in the hydrodynamic evolution of the medium, accounting for deviations from full thermal equilibrium and arising (within a kinetic description) from the finite mean-free-path of the constituents. The energy momentum tensor receives then viscous corrections (with *bulk*  $\Pi$  and *shear*  $\pi^{\mu\nu}$  components):

$$T^{\mu\nu} \equiv T^{\mu\nu}_{id} + \Pi^{\mu\nu} \equiv \epsilon \, u^{\mu} u^{\mu} - (P + \Pi) \Delta^{\mu\nu} + \pi^{\mu\nu}, \quad \text{with} \quad \Delta^{\mu\nu} \equiv g^{\mu\nu} - u^{\mu} u^{\nu} \quad \text{and} \quad u_{\mu} \pi^{\mu\nu} = \pi^{\mu}_{\mu} = 0.$$
(2)

One is left with the problem of providing a rigorous definition of the viscous stress-tensor  $\Pi^{\mu\nu}$ . A first possible approach consists in imposing the second law of thermodynamics  $\partial_{\mu}s^{\mu} \ge 0$ , with the entropy current given by its equilibrium expression  $s^{\mu} \equiv su^{\mu}$ . This leads to  $(\nabla^{\mu} \equiv \Delta^{\mu\alpha}\partial_{\alpha})$ 

$$\Pi = -\zeta(\partial_{\mu}u^{\mu}) \quad \text{and} \quad \pi^{\mu\nu} = 2\eta \nabla^{<\mu} u^{\nu>} \equiv 2\eta \left[ \frac{1}{2} (\nabla^{\mu}u^{\nu} + \nabla^{\nu}u^{\mu}) - \frac{1}{3} \Delta^{\mu\nu} (\partial_{\mu}u^{\mu}) \right], \tag{3}$$

where  $\zeta$  is the bulk viscosity and  $\eta$  the shear viscosity. Equation 3 represents the relativistic extension of the *Navier-Stokes* (NS) theory and fully accounts for all first-order terms in a gradient expansion. The latter, however, poses conceptual problems due to its breaking of causality arising from the superluminal propagation of short-wavelength modes (found for instance in the study of shear perturbations). Including in the entropy current corrections proportional to  $\Pi^2$  and  $\pi^{\mu\nu}\pi_{\mu\nu}$  is sufficient to recover a causal behaviour. In this case the viscous components of the stress tensor are no longer simply defined in terms of the velocity field as in the NS theory, but require the solution of evolution equations of the form

$$\dot{\Pi} \approx -\frac{1}{\tau_{\Pi}} [\Pi + \zeta(\partial_{\mu} u^{\mu})], \quad \dot{\pi}_{\alpha\beta} \approx -\frac{1}{\tau_{\pi}} [\pi_{\alpha\beta} - 2\eta \nabla_{<\alpha} u_{\beta>}], \tag{4}$$

where  $\tau_{\Pi}$  and  $\tau_{\pi}$  play the role of *relaxation times* necessary for the viscous tensor to approach its NS limit. The above formalism goes under the name of *Israel-Stewart theory* [19]. It was developed by the authors in the '70s, with the purpose of applying it to astrophysical problems, but it was essentially ignored by the scientific community for many years until when it was rediscovered in the contest of the study of heavy-ion



Figure 3: Flow harmonics in Pb–Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}}$ . Theory predictions with an initial "Glasma" dynamics interfaced with a subsequent viscous hydrodynamic evolution [21] are compared to experimental data. Different choices of the "Glasma"-hydro switching time are explored. In the right panel the viscosity-to-entropy ratio  $\eta/s$  estimated for the QGP is compared to the one measured for other fluids around their liquid–gas phase transition [22].

collisions. Now its conceptual importance for the consistent inclusion of dissipative effects in a relativistic framework is finally appreciated by a broad community, going beyond heavy-ion studies and representing a nice example of cross-fertilisation between different fields. In this regard, part of the Italian community recently developed a relativistic viscous hydrodynamic code by adapting to heavy-ion collisions an existing code for astrophysical applications. As a result, a first version of the ECHO-QGP code [20] was released, representing the first public numerical tool to perform (3+1)D hydrodynamic calculations with dissipative effects.

It is then necessary to go from a fluid to a particle description. A common assumption is that this transition occurs when the rate of elastic interactions of the particles becomes comparable with the expansion rate of the fluid or when the mean-free-path becomes of the same order of the system size. For simplicity one usually assumes that the decoupling happens suddenly, i.e. when, locally, the temperature of the fluid cell goes below the kinetic *freeze-out* value  $T_{\rm FO}$ . The condition  $T(x) = T_{\rm FO}$  defines a three-dimensional kinetic freeze-out hyper-surface from which hadrons are emitted according to the *Cooper-Frye* spectrum [23]

$$E\frac{\mathrm{d}N}{\mathrm{d}\vec{p}} = \int_{\Sigma_{\rm FO}} p^{\mu} d\Sigma_{\mu} f(x,p), \quad \text{where} \quad f(x,p) = f_{\rm eq}(p \cdot u(x)) + \delta f(x,p). \tag{5}$$

In the above f(x, p) is given by the sum of an equilibrium (Bose or Fermi) distribution in the local fluid restframe plus an off-equilibrium correction arising from presence of dissipation. The final hadrons (at variance with the case of proton-proton collisions) are then affected by the collective flow of the medium, which carries the fingerprints of the initial anisotropy and pressure gradients of the system via the Euler equation (here given in the absence of viscosity)

$$(\epsilon + P)\dot{u}^{\mu} = \nabla^{\mu}P.$$
(6)

Particles are accelerated outward, i.e. in the direction opposite to the pressure gradient. In particular, the collective radial flow of the system leads to harder distributions of transverse momentum  $(p_{\rm T})$  of the final-state hadrons. Several analyses are devoted to the study of more refined features of particle distributions like the observation of higher harmonics in the azimuthal distribution of produced particles. These are quantified by the coefficients  $v_n$  of the Fourier expansion of the azimuthal distribution with respect to the estimated reaction plane  $\psi_{\rm RP}$ . The second harmonic coefficient  $v_2$  is the elliptic flow. It characterises non-central collisions, because of the larger pressure gradient along the reaction plane. Higher harmonics (n > 2) arise from event-by-event fluctuations in the energy-density transverse profile in the initial state. Within the Glasma picture initial conditions can be very bumpy, with longitudinal colour fields (flux-tubes) with a very short (even shorter than the nucleon size) correlation-length  $\sim Q_S^{-1}$  in the transverse plane. Results of viscous hydrodynamic simulations with such initial conditions [21] are displayed in Fig. 3.

A systematic comparison of theory calculations with experimental results for the various flow-harmonics  $v_n$  [24–28] (see Fig. 3 as an example) provides information on the initial state of the system and on important properties of the produced medium, like in particular the  $\eta/s$  ratio between shear viscosity and entropy density. The above ratio turns out to be quite close to the universal lower-bound  $\eta/s = 1/4\pi$  predicted by the AdS/CFT correspondence for any gauge theory with a gravity dual [29], making the QGP produced at RHIC and LHC, when compared to other substances, the "most perfect" fluid [22]. Although QCD in the region close the deconfinement phase-transition is far from being conformal, recently such an approach was widely employed in the literature, since it is perhaps the only one able to provide predictions for real-time quantities (like for instance transport coefficients) in a strong-coupling non-perturbative regime. First-principle lattice-QCD calculations are in fact formulated in imaginary-time and provide direct results only for equilibrium thermodynamic quantities.

#### 2.2 Hard probes of the QGP properties

The term *hard probes* indicates particles (hadrons or partons) that a) are chacterized by a hard scale (mass or momentum) and are therefore produced in the first instants of the nucleus–nucleus collision in hard partonic scatterings, and b) are affected by the presence of the strongly-interacting QGP, which they cross after their production. Hard probes include: quarkonia (charmonia and bottomonia); heavy quarks, which are detected in the final-state as open heavy flavour hadrons or their decay products; high-momentum light quarks and gluons, which are detected in the final-state as high-momentum hadrons and jets. The measurement of the modification of the yield and kinematic properties of hard probes is regarded as a rich source of information on their interaction with the QGP and on the QGP properties. In the following, we outline the main theoretical ideas on the description of the medium-induced modification of hard probes. More details will be given in Sections 4.3, 4.4 and 4.5.

The suppression of  $J/\psi$  production in heavy-ion collisions was one of the first proposed signatures of the onset of deconfinement [30]. The argument was based on the Debye-screening of the  $Q - \overline{Q}$  potential  $-\alpha/r \longrightarrow -\alpha/r \exp(-r/r_D)$  due to the large density  $n \sim T^3$  of free colour charges in the plasma. The initially-produced  $J/\psi$ 's have to cross a medium characterised by a Debye screening radius smaller than the size of the state  $r_D < \bar{r}_{J/\psi}$  so that the potential is no longer able to support bound states. Clearly, the smaller the binding energy (the larger the radius), the earlier the state will dissociate: a sequential suppression scenario of the different charmonium and bottomonium states as a function of the centrality of the collisions was then proposed, with the purpose of using quarkonia as a *thermometer* of the produced medium. Current measurements at the LHC allow one to test this scenario using a systematic comparison of the suppression of  $J/\psi$ ,  $\psi'$  (for charm) and Y(1S), Y(2S), Y(3S) (for bottom) states [31, 32]. From the theory point of view, the challenge is to make the above picture more quantitative. The first possibility is to take advantage of the numerical results of lattice-QCD simulations (described in Section 2.4): one can get information on the free-energy of static (infinitely heavy)  $Q\overline{Q}$  pairs in the QGP [33] and on the in-medium quarkonium spectral functions in the different channels, looking for the survival/disappearance of boundstate peaks as the temperature increases. Analytic approaches, although facing the difficulties arising from the strongly-coupled nature of the medium at the experimentally-accessible conditions, have the advantage of providing a cleaner physical insight on the involved processes. Modern approaches, combining Effective Field Theory (EFT) techniques and thermal field-theory calculations [34–36], have displayed the complex nature of the effective potential describing the evolution of  $Q\overline{Q}$  pairs in the QGP, with a real part accounting for the screening of the interaction and an imaginary part arising from the collisions with the QGP constituents.

The role of open heavy-flavour observables (D and B mesons and their decay products) to characterize the QGP will be discussed in detail in Section 4.3. Here we summarize the theoretical framework (for a review see for instance Refs. [37,38]). Due to their large mass c and b quarks are produced in initial hard processes, which can be calculated within pQCD [39]. At variance with the proton-proton case, in heavy-ion collisions the heavy quarks emerging from the hard interaction have to propagate in a hot deconfined medium. One expects then that their spectra and correlations get modified with respect to proton-proton events. In the limit in which the interaction with the medium is very strong, heavy quarks could reach thermal equilibrium with the rest of the system and the final observables like D-meson spectra might even display common features with light hadrons, like signatures of radial and elliptic flow. The standard tool to study heavy-flavour particles in a hot medium is represented by *transport calculations* based on the Boltzmann equation.



Figure 4: Left panel: estimates for the value of the jet-quenching parameter  $\hat{q}$  obtained from the comparison of various model calculations with RHIC ( $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 0.2$  TeV) and LHC ( $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 2.76$  TeV) data [40]. The dashed boxes indicate expected values at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 0.063$ , 0.130 and 5.5 TeV. Right panel: the nuclear modification factor of jet  $p_{\rm T}$  spectra in central Pb–Pb collisions at the LHC. Theory predictions [41, 42] are compared to experimental results from the ALICE experiment [43].

The latter is very often replaced by its soft momentum-exchange limit, the Fokker-Planck or Langevin equation, which has easier numerical implementation. The comparison of experimental measurements with the results of these calculations provides information on the transport coefficients of the QGP and on the degree of thermalization of heavy quarks in the system. In the high- $p_{\rm T}$  regime, heavy quarks become a tool to study the mass and colour-charge dependence of parton energy-loss, which will be discussed in the next paragraph and in Section 4.5.

High- $p_{\rm T}$  particles are produced in hard processes occurring in the initial stage during the crossing of the two nuclei and described by pQCD. High-energy partons cross a few fm of QGP before hadronizing. In such an environment, rich of coloured gluons with softer momenta, the hard quarks and gluons lose part of their energy via elastic and inelastic processes. At very high energy the main role is played by medium-induced gluon radiation [44,45]: hard partons interact with quarks and gluons of the medium, exchanging with them momentum and colour, becoming radiators of, mostly, soft and collinear gluons (for a comprehensive review see e.g. [46]). The transport coefficient  $\hat{q}$  quantifies the average squared transverse-momentum exchange per unit length and is one of the parameters one aims at extracting from the data: results are shown in the left panel of Fig. 4. The development of a parton shower, in the vacuum simply driven by virtuality degradation, is thus modified in the presence of a medium, because the interaction increases the probability of gluon radiation. This picture has been recently implemented in numerical codes (see e.g. Ref. [41]). As a result of in-medium parton energy loss and of the colour-decoherence of the radiated gluons [47,48] the production of high- $p_{\rm T}$  hadrons and jets in heavy-ion collisions is suppressed with respect to the proton-proton case. The suppression is quantified using the nuclear modification factor  $R_{AA} \equiv N^{AA} / \langle N_{coll} \rangle N^{pp}$ , which is the ratio of the yields (usually differential in  $p_{\rm T}$  and/or y) in the A-A and pp case, rescaled by the average number of nucleon-nucleon collisions. This phenomenon is usually referred to as jet quenching. The right panel of Fig. 4 shows the comparison of a jet nuclear modification factor measurement at the LHC [43] with the predictions of jet quenching simulations [41] and of an analytical calculation of parton energy loss [42].

#### 2.3 Electromagnetic probes: initial state and thermal dilepton radiation

In contrast to hadrons, photons and lepton pairs (dileptons) directly probe the entire space-time evolution of the expanding fireball formed in high energy nucleus-nucleus collisions, escaping freely without final-state interactions.

Before thermalization, dileptons might be produced from Drell-Yan, open-charm and charmonia. After thermalization, further processes contribute:



Figure 5: Ratio R of the  $e^+e^- \rightarrow$  hadrons to  $e^+e^- \rightarrow \mu\mu$  cross-sections [56], related to the electromagnetic spectral function in vacuum.

- in the QGP phase, lepton pairs can be produced by thermal  $q\bar{q}$  annihilation;
- after hadronization, the resulting strongly-interacting hadronic medium has still thermal properties and continues to expand while cooling down. In this phase, the main sources of thermal lepton pairs are the  $\rho(770)$  meson and multi-pion processes related to  $\rho - a_1$  chiral-mixing.

It was suggested that dileptons and photons might provide a benchmark for the initial stage before thermalization [49–52]. Generally speaking, both photons and dileptons are sensitive to the distribution functions of quarks in the medium. In the early stages of the collision, these distribution functions bring informations on the anisotropy of the system; as a natural consequence, particle production will be affected by anisotropy, which is quite large in the early stage. Moreover, one has to consider that in addition to the particle production due to quantum inelastic processes, there is also the dynamics of the classical fields, whose evolution is determined by the expectation value of quark currents. These currents act as sources for the electromagnetic field [52], hence giving a further early stage contribution to the photon spectrum, which has to be added in the theoretical computation to the single particle production due to scattering processes.

Results presented in [49–52] show first estimates of initial stage production of photons and dileptons, which has to be added to the better understood production in the quark-gluon plasma and hadron phases. It would be desirable to complete the aforementioned studies using a single theoretical framework which encodes production of particles both from the classical fields and from the quantum scattering processes, which consistently follows the dynamical evolution of the system from the early stage up to the final stage of hadronization. While this requires a considerable amount of work, eventually it would lead to a firm quantitative understanding of the role of the initial stage dynamics on empirical observables.

The thermal dilepton rate per unit space-time and 4-momentum volume can be expressed by [53–55]

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}N}{\mathrm{d}^4 x \mathrm{d}^4 q} = -\frac{\alpha_{em}}{\pi^3 M} f^B(q^0, T) Im \Pi_{em}(M, q, \mu_B, T),\tag{7}$$

where  $f^B(q^0, T)$  is a Boltzmann factor and  $Im\Pi_{em}(M, q, \mu_B, T)$  is the electromagnetic spectral function. In the vacuum, the electromagnetic spectral function is proportional to the ratio R of the  $e^+e^- \rightarrow$  hadrons to  $e^+e^- \rightarrow \mu^+\mu^-$  cross-sections (Fig. 5), with  $R = -\frac{12\pi}{s}Im\Pi_{em}$ .

For  $M < 1 \text{ GeV}/c^2$  (Low Mass Region), the self-energy is dominated by the vector mesons  $\rho$ ,  $\omega$  and  $\phi$ . For M>1.5 GeV, several overlapping resonances lead to a continuum with a flattened spectral density corresponding to a simpler description in terms of quarks and gluons (hadron-parton duality). Thus one has a *non-perturbative* regime for  $M < 1 \text{ GeV}/c^2$  with

$$Im\Pi_{em} \sim ImD_{\rho,\omega,\phi},\tag{8}$$

14 | 2.3 Electromagnetic probes: initial state and thermal dilepton radiation



Figure 6: The in-medium  $\rho$  spectral function at fixed baryon chemical potential  $\mu_B = 330$  MeV and temperatures T = 180 MeV (corresponding to total baryon density  $\rho_B = 2.6\rho_0$ ), T = 150 MeV ( $\rho_B = 0.7\rho_0$ ) and T = 120 MeV ( $\rho_B = 0.1\rho_0$ ) [57].

where  $ImD_{\rho,\omega,\phi}$  are the light vector meson spectral functions. For  $M > 1.5 \text{ GeV}/c^2$  the  $q\bar{q}$  continuum leads to

$$\frac{Im\Pi_{em}}{M^2} \sim const \cdot \left(1 + O[T^2/M^2]\right). \tag{9}$$

As said above, the broad  $\rho(770)$  is by far the most important among the vector mesons, due to its strong coupling to the  $\pi^+\pi^-$  channel and its life-time of only 1.3 fm/c, making it subject to regeneration in the much longer-lived fireball. Indeed, for a long time the  $\rho$  has been considered as the test particle for "in-medium modifications" of hadron properties close to the QCD phase boundary.

In the hot hadronic matter, the vector meson propagators are calculated using many-body models [57–60]. The calculations show that the  $\rho$  spectral function strongly broadens due to the coupling of the  $\rho$  to several baryonic resonances. This is shown in Fig. 6 - around the phase transition region the width diverges ( $\rho$  'melting'). The mass range  $1 < M < 1.5 \text{ GeV}/c^2$  is dominated by multi-pion annihilation (see Chap. 5 for more details) where the process  $a_1\pi^0 \rightarrow \mu^+\mu^-$  plays a very important role [61,62]. Here, medium effects are related to the  $\rho - a_1$  chiral mixing and thus may be sensitive to chiral symmetry restoration.

Finally, theoretical rates from the QGP have been estimated based on lattice QCD or hard thermal loops calculations [64–66] or hard thermal loops [67].

The resulting thermal dilepton spectrum in heavy ion collisions is obtained by integrating Eq. 7 over emission volume and momenta along the fireball evolution. For M < 1.5 GeV this leads to

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}N}{\mathrm{d}M} \propto M^{3/2} \langle \exp(-M/T) \rangle \langle \operatorname{spectral function}(M) \rangle , \qquad (10)$$

while for M > 1.5 GeV one has

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}N}{\mathrm{d}M} \propto M^{3/2} \langle \exp(-M/T) \rangle. \tag{11}$$

The shape of the dilepton spectrum in this mass region, directly related to the medium temperature, provides a *thermometer* to distinguish the partonic and hadronic origin (see Chap. 5 for more details).

The theoretical thermal dilepton yields from the QGP and hadronic phases estimated for Indium-Indium collisions at 160 GeV/nucleon in the lab system are shown in Fig. 7. In the low mass region (M < 1 GeV) the yield is dominated by the  $\rho$ , while the QGP is dominant for M > 1 GeV/ $c^2$ . At these energies the yield from the  $a_1\pi^0 \to \mu^+\mu^-$  process is small in comparison to the QGP. The theoretical estimate for the total thermal yield is in quantitative agreement with the measurements performed by the NA60 experiment [63].



Figure 7: Theoretical calculations for the thermal radiation based on the in-medium  $\rho$  (dotted-dashed red line), omega spectral functions, multi-pion annihilation with chiral mixing (dashed blue line), and QGP radiation (dotted orange line). The total yield is compared to the NA60 data [63].

#### 2.4 Lattice calculations: a tool to study QCD thermodynamics, phase diagram and spectral functions

Numerical simulations of QCD discretised on an Euclidean space-time lattice represent the best available first-principle tool to explore the thermal properties of strongly-interacting matter in the non-perturbative regime. One rewrites the QCD thermal partition function in terms of an Euclidean path integral, which is then discretised on a space-time lattice and evaluated numerically by Monte-Carlo methods. In this way we can obtain information about basic equilibrium thermodynamics (e.g., pressure and energy density), equilibrium particle and conserved charge distributions, and other quantities which are relevant to a description of the phases of strongly-interacting matter.

The liberation of colour degrees of freedom is clearly visible from the rapid change of various thermodynamic quantities and roughly coincides with the restoration of chiral symmetry. By now, it is well established that, for null baryon chemical potential  $\mu_B = 0$ , such a rapid change takes place at a temperature  $T_c \sim 155$  MeV (with an uncertainty of about 8 MeV [68, 69]) and does not correspond to a true phase transition [70–74], but instead to a cross-over with no associated critical behaviour. Our present knowledge becomes less well defined as we consider the extension of the QCD phase diagram to  $\mu_B \gg 0$ : this is due to a technical problem, the complex nature of the path integral measure (the so-called *sign problem*), which hinders the application of standard Monte-Carlo sampling techniques. Various methods exist to circumvent the problem in the regime of small chemical potentials, while other methods to completely solve it are currently under study.

Two issues of primary importance, related to the introduction of a non-null baryon chemical potential  $\mu_B$ , regard a) how the critical temperature changes as a function of  $\mu_B$  (pseudo-critical line) and b) whether the cross-over turns into a first-order transition at some critical value of  $\mu_B$ , corresponding to a critical endpoint. The first issue is interesting for a comparison with the line of chemical freeze-out, as deduced from heavy-ion experiments, while the second would represent a key point in the QCD phase diagram, with clear experimental signatures.

In the regime of small chemical potentials, the pseudo-critical line can be approximated by:

$$\frac{T_c(\mu_B)}{T_c} = 1 - \kappa \left(\frac{\mu_B}{T_c}\right)^2 + O(\mu_B^4), \qquad (12)$$



Figure 8: Left: equation of state of QCD at  $\mu_B = 0$ : comparison between the results of Ref. [10], obtained with the stout action, and those of Ref. [116], obtained with the HISQ action. Right: equation of state of QCD for small values of the chemical potential [78].

where the coefficient  $\kappa$  defines the curvature of the line  $T_c(\mu_B)$  (see, for illustration, Fig 1-left). Information about  $\kappa$  can be obtained, in lattice simulations, in various ways: by suitable combinations of expectation values computed at  $\mu_B = 0$  (Taylor expansion method [75–78]), by determining  $T_c(\mu_B)$  for purely imaginary values of  $\mu_B$  – for which numerical simulations are feasible – and then inferring the behaviour for small and real  $\mu_B$  by analytic continuation [68, 69, 79–88], by re-weighting techniques [89, 90] and, finally, by a reconstruction of the canonical partition function [91, 92].

Lattice results obtained for  $\kappa$  have been usually smaller than those obtained for the curvature of the freeze-out curve [93–100], however recent numerical investigations, adopting the method of analytic continuation with improved discretisations at or close to the physical point of (2+1)-flavours QCD, have provided larger results, compared to previous estimates obtained by the Taylor expansion technique [76–78]. Such a tendency has been confirmed by very recent updates, aiming at obtaining a full control over the continuum extrapolation [101, 102]: a value  $\kappa \approx 0.014$  is compatible with all these studies.

Regarding the location, and even the existence, of the critical endpoint, the situation is currently less well defined. Present studies are based on re-weighting techniques, on the determination of the canonical partition function or on estimates of the radius of convergence of the Taylor series in  $\mu_B$ ; however, various limitations still do not permit a complete control over systematic errors. A conclusion that can be drawn at the moment is that the critical endpoint, if any, is not to be found in the small  $\mu_B$  region. This reduces the chances to accurately predict its position before a complete solution to the sign problem is reached. Various efforts are being pursued in this direction, including Langevin simulations for generic complex actions [103,104], lattice simulations on a Lefschetz thimble [105], density of states methods [106, 107], formulation in terms of dual variables [108], tensor Renormalization Group techniques [109] and effective Polyakov loop models [110, 111].

The equation of state of QCD, as well as the fluctuations of conserved charges, are the most prominent example of observables which allow to directly relate fundamental theory and heavy-ion collision experiments. The experimental results available so far show that the hot QCD matter produced experimentally exhibits robust collective flow phenomena, which are well and consistently described by near-ideal relativistic hydrodynamics [112–114]. These hydrodynamical models need as an input an Equation of State (EoS) which relates the local thermodynamic quantities. Therefore, an accurate determination of the QCD EoS is an essential ingredient to understand the nature of the matter created in heavy ion collisions, as well as to model the behaviour of hot matter in the early Universe. The EoS of QCD is now available, in the continuum limit, for zero and small values of the chemical potential [10,78,115,116] and is displayed in Fig. 8; one of the challenges for the future is to extend these results to the entire phase diagram. This will be of fundamental importance, in view of the second Beam Energy Scan at RHIC, of the continuation of the SPS programme and of the future projects at NICA and FAIR, but it will only be achieved once the sign problem is solved.

Event-by-event fluctuations of the net-electric charge and net-baryon number, which are conserved charges of QCD, are expected to become large near a critical point [117,118]: for this reason, they have been proposed as ideal observables to verify its existence and to determine its position in the QCD phase diagram [119,120].



Figure 9: Left: Determination of the freeze-out temperature by comparing the lattice QCD simulations of a ratio of net-baryon number fluctuations to the experimental measurement [126]. Right: Determination of the freeze-out chemical potential through the same procedure [126]. The experimental measurements are from Ref. [121].

Experimental results for these measures were recently reported for several collision energies [121, 122]. In addition, as a consequence of the increasing precision achieved in the numerical simulations, it is becoming possible to extract the chemical freeze-out parameters (i.e. freeze-out temperature  $T_{ch}$  and corresponding baryo-chemical potential  $\mu_{B,ch}$ ) from first principles, by comparing the measured fluctuation observables to corresponding susceptibility ratios calculated in lattice QCD [123–126]. An example of these calculations is shown in Fig. 9: the present limitations in lattice results allow at the moment to extract only an upper limit for the freeze-out temperature; also, the values of the freeze-out chemical potentials are limited to the higher collision energies. Future improvements in the lattice precision, as well as extension to larger chemical potentials, will allow to extract the freeze-out parameters in the entire range of energies addressed by the experiments. This will also test whether the non-monotonic behaviour observed in the net-proton fluctuations [121] is a signal of the vicinity to the critical point.

Spectral functions play an important role in the study of real-time quantities, for instance in understanding how heavy hadrons are modified in a thermal medium [127]: here we will focus on the issue of quarkonium dissociation in the QGP. In a relativistic field theory approach the temperature T is realised through (anti)periodic boundary conditions in the Euclidean time direction and the spectral decomposition of an Euclidean propagator  $G(\tau)$  at finite temperature is given by

$$G(\tau) = \int_0^\infty \frac{d\omega}{2\pi} K(\tau, \omega) \rho(\omega), \qquad 0 \le \tau < \frac{1}{T},$$
(13)

where  $\rho(\omega)$  is the spectral function and the kernel K (in the case of a bosonic operator) is given by

$$K(\tau,\omega) = \frac{\left(e^{-\omega\tau} + e^{-\omega(1/T-\tau)}\right)}{1 - e^{-\omega/T}}.$$
(14)

The  $\tau$  dependence of the kernel reflects the periodicity of the relativistic propagator in imaginary time, as well as its T symmetry. The Bose–Einstein distribution, intuitively, describes the wrapping around the periodic box which becomes increasingly important at higher temperatures. When the significant  $\omega$  range greatly exceeds the temperature,  $K(\tau, \omega) \simeq \left(e^{-\omega \tau} + e^{-\omega(1/T-\tau)}\right)$ , backward and forward propagations are decoupled and the spectral relation reduces to

$$G(\tau) = \int_{\omega_0}^{\infty} \frac{d\omega'}{2\pi} \exp(-\omega'\tau)\rho(\omega').$$
(15)

Note that this approximation holds true at zero temperature, and also in non-relativistic QCD (NRQCD): the interesting physics takes place around the two-quark threshold,  $\omega \sim 2M \sim 8$  GeV for *b* quarks, which is still much larger than our temperatures T < 0.5 GeV.



Figure 10: Examples of real-time quantities extracted from lattice Euclidean correlators. Left panel: the Y spectral function at different temperatures, obtained using the maximum entropy method [135]. Right panel: the charge diffusion coefficient [136].

Turning to the actual computational methodology, the calculation of the spectral functions using Euclidean propagators as an input is a difficult, ill-defined problem. For several years it has been tackled by using the Maximum Entropy Method (MEM) [128]. Recently, an alternative Bayesian reconstruction of the spectral functions has been proposed in ref. [129, 130], and applied to the analysis of HotQCD configurations [131]. The spectral functions of the charmonium states have been studied as a function of both temperature and momentum, using as input relativistic propagators with two light quarks [132, 133] and, more recently, including the strange quark. Bottomonium mesons have been studied using the non-relativistic approximation for the bottom quark [134]. The results [135] for the Y, shown in Fig. 10, demonstrate the persistence of the fundamental state Y(1S) above  $T_c$  as well as the suppression of the excited states, in qualitative agreement with the experimental results that will be presented in Section 4.4.

Spectral functions play an important role also in the extraction of transport coefficients from lattice-QCD simulations of euclidean correlators. Transport coefficients describe the long real-time evolution of the medium. In principle, one can conceive a direct analytic continuation from imaginary to real time. In practice, since both real and imaginary time correlators are related by the same spectral functions, transport-coefficient calculations are done by exploiting appropriate Green-Kubo relations.

The first relevant example of calculations of transport coefficients on the lattice was the estimate of the  $\eta/s$  ratio [137,138]. The results, within large errors, were supportive of the observation of a very small value for this ratio, close to the conjectured lower limit expected for a strongly interacting gauge theory. Further analyses still support this observation, although errors are still large. Recently, calculations of other transport coefficients have been carried out, namely the heavy-quark trasport coefficients, the electrical conductivity and the charge diffusion coefficient D. An example of the latter is shown in the right panel of Fig. 10 [136].

Future work will focus on robust quantitative checks of these results. Moreover these studies can equally benefit from the methodological advances in the calculations of the spectral functions –indeed a controlled reconstruction of the low frequency sector is particularly subtle and work is in progress in this direction. From a more theoretical viewpoint, analytically tractable conformal and quasi-conformal models will continue providing a useful guidance [139–141].

As a final note, we mention an interesting connection between lattice QCD and the theoretical studies on axions, which are plausible dark matter candidates [142]. The axion mass  $m_a$  is linked to the QCD topological susceptibility  $\chi$  by the relation  $m_a^2(T)f_a^2 = \chi(T)$ , where T is the temperare and  $f_a$  is the axion decay constant. The value of  $\chi(T)$  can be computed on the lattice as the second moment of the distribution of the topological charge. From the behavior of  $\chi(T)$  some features of the axion evolution can be inferred, for instance the fact that the axion becomes heavier while the Universe cools down, till the QCD transition temperature  $T_c \approx 155$  MeV, then its mass "freezes". Because of this relation with  $\chi(T)$  the cosmological evolution of axions is different from other dark matter candidates: they become more and more massive when approaching the temperature of the QCD transition from above. Higher momenta of the same topological charge distribution are needed to compute the full cosmological equation of motion of the axion. Because of the interest of these questions several groups are involved in these calculations [143–146].

## 3 EXPERIMENTAL STUDY OF THE QCD PHASE DIAGRAM

#### 3.1 Experimental observables: a short summary of RHIC and LHC achievements

The experimental observation of signals related to the occurrence of deconfinement in heavy-ion collisions and sensitive to the properties of the QGP represents a fundamental and necessary step for the advancement of our knowledge of high-temperature QCD and, more generally, for the comprehension of the features of the phase diagram of strongly-interacting matter [147, 148]. Over the years, various observables have been proposed, which often require complex detector systems and sophisticated analysis procedures. When colliding heavy ions, typically two main kinds of difficulties arise: (i) the very high charged hadron multiplicity  $dN_{ch}/d\eta$ , which exceeds  $10^3$  at mid-rapidity at the LHC [149] and imposes the use of high resolution detectors for the measurement of inclusive observables; (ii) the background levels for low-cross section processes, which can be very large due to combinatorial effects related to the large number of produced particles and have to be tackled with complex topological selections and with the help of particle identification techniques. Such issues were first met, and solved, at fixed target experiments at the BNL AGS [150] and CERN SPS [151] (collision energy per nucleon pair up to  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} \sim 20$  GeV) and then at collider experiments, currently in progress, at RHIC [2–5] and LHC [6–8], where energies up to  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 0.2$  TeV and 5 TeV are reached, respectively.

An exhaustive description of all the experimental observables studied in heavy-ion collisions is clearly beyond the scope of this document. We will therefore limit ourselves to a discussion of the main classes of signals and of the related physics aspects. Typically, one distinguishes between soft (low- $Q^2$ ) and hard (high- $Q^2$ ) observables. The first correspond to the bulk of the particle production processes occurring in the collision. Soft particles are mainly sensitive to what happens at hadronization, being produced when the created system cools down and crosses the confinement temperature from above. Still, a connection with the early deconfined state is in some cases possible, as some of the initial features of the medium survive along the history of the collision. Hard processes are connected with the study of the properties of the hot medium in a different way. Hard parton production occurs on a timescale (< 1fm/c) shorter than the formation time of the QGP and represents therefore a probe of the deconfined phase. The modifications of the yields of hard processes with respect to elementary proton-proton collisions are a sensitive tool for quantitatively establishing many of the properties of the medium.

Soft observables, and in particular the inclusive distribution of the produced charged hadrons, are usually among the first measurements to be carried out for the characterisation of nucleus-nucleus collisions at the various energies. First of all, the charged particle multiplicity is directly related to the geometry of the interaction. For a given collision system (e.g., Pb–Pb) a larger multiplicity is connected with head-on (or central) collisions, where the impact parameter b, corresponding to the distance between the centers of the nuclei when their superposition is maximum, reaches the smallest value ( $b \sim 0$ ). In such conditions, the number of nucleons participating in the collisions ( $N_{part}$ ) and the total number of nucleon-nucleon collisions ( $N_{coll}$ ) is maximum. The latter quantities can be connected to b via standard approaches as the Glauber model [152]. It is customary to sub-divide the event sample in so-called centrality classes, denoted as percentage ranges of the total hadronic nucleus-nucleus cross section (for example 0-10%, 10-20% and so on, with the lower percentages corresponding to more central events) and to study the dependence of various observables on the centrality of the collision.

Some of the observables connected with soft particle production are important for the determination of various physics quantities. In particular, under rather general conditions, the charged-hadron multiplicity at mid-rapidity has a direct relation with the energy density reached at the formation time of the partons in the collision, via the Bjorken formula

$$\epsilon_{\rm Bj} = \frac{\langle m_{\rm T} \rangle \cdot dN_{\rm ch}/dy}{\tau_{\rm f} \cdot A} \tag{16}$$

where  $\langle m_{\rm T} \rangle$  is the average transverse mass of the particles, dN/dy is the number of (charged) hadrons at central rapidity,  $\tau_{\rm f}$  the parton formation time and A the transverse area of the interaction zone. With reasonable assumptions on  $\tau_{\rm f}$  (from ~ 1 fm/c at fixed target energies down to about one order of magnitude less at collider energies), one obtains from the measured hadronic multiplicities an estimate of the energy density reaching  $\epsilon_{\rm Bj} \sim 14 \text{ GeV/fm}^3$  at the LHC [153]. Also at fixed target energies [154] the values were found to exceed 1 GeV/fm<sup>3</sup>, the order of magnitude of the energy density needed to reach deconfinement [155]. 20 | 3.1 Experimental observables: a short summary of RHIC and LHC achievements

On a more general level, the measurement of the charged-hadron pseudorapidity and multiplicity distributions represent a crucial tests for the theoretical models. The main feature from the data is a power-law increase of the multiplicity at mid-rapidity with  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}}$  [156]. Such an increase is larger than in the corresponding pp interactions, indicating clearly that nucleus-nucleus collisions cannot be represented as a superposition of elementary nucleon-nucleon collisions. The charged particle production per participant nucleon,  $(dN_{\rm ch}/d\eta|_{\eta=0})/(N_{\rm part}/2)$ , shows, at both LHC [156–159], and RHIC [160–164], an increase by about 50% from peripheral to central events, which is reasonably reproduced by theoretical models.

Another important class of observables connected with the global properties of the event is the study of the anisotropy of the angular distributions of the produced particles, produced particles, which can be quantified by the coefficients of its Fourier expansion. Large values of the 2<sup>nd</sup> harmonic coefficient,  $v_2$ , known as elliptic flow [17], for relatively low  $p_T$  (up to a few GeV/c) imply that collective effects develop very early in the history of the collision, when the system is in a deconfined phase, and point to a fast thermalization of such system. Experiments at RHIC [165] and LHC [166–168] have measured  $v_2$  values that are well described by hydrodynamical calculations for an almost ideal fluid (i.e., with very small viscosity), while pure hadronic models do not reproduce the data, implying that indeed the contribution of the QGP phase to the elliptic flow is important. The coefficients of higher-order harmonics, as well as event-by-event flow distributions have been measured at LHC energies, thanks to the large hadronic multiplicity [26–28]. The results are very sensitive to fluctuations in the initial conditions of the collision and represent a very stringent test to theoretical model of the collision dynamics.

Collective effects are also studied using long-range correlations between pairs of produced particles. By correlating "trigger" particles in a given  $p_{\rm T}$  range with the remaining charged particles with similar or lower  $p_{\rm T}$ , the correlation  $\Delta \varphi$  vs  $\Delta \eta$  can be studied [169]. It shows a distinct peak at  $(\Delta \varphi, \Delta \eta) \sim 0$ , related to pairs of particles originating from jets, and an elongated structure at  $\Delta \varphi \sim \pi$ , from back-to-back correlated particles. More interestingly, a *ridge*-like structure emerges at  $\Delta \varphi \sim 0$ , over a wide  $\Delta \eta$  region. Theoretical models relate such a structure to jet-medium interactions or to a collective behaviour of the medium itself, i.e., to a common correlation of all the particles with the reaction plane. It has been studied in detail at both RHIC [170, 171] and LHC [172–174] energies in nucleus-nucleus collisions. Interestingly, at the LHC, the same structure has been observed also in central p–Pb [175–178] and even in pp collisions with large hadron multiplicity [179–181], opening a lively discussion on the possibility of sizeable collective effects also in collisions of smaller systems.

Still in the domain of soft observables, interesting information can be derived from the study of the yields of identified hadrons. In particular, from the *chemical composition* of the system, i.e. the fraction of various particle species, one can, in the frame of statistical models [182, 183] that assume thermalization of the QGP, derive the temperature  $T_{\rm ch}$  at the *chemical freeze-out*, the moment when the particle abundances are fixed. These models also give the value of the baryochemical potential  $\mu_B$ , proportional to the net baryon density of the system. The results [184] show that, increasing  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}}$  from SPS to RHIC to LHC, energy  $T_{\rm ch}$ increases and then saturates, already at RHIC energy, at  $T_{\rm ch} \approx 155$  MeV, a value significantly close to theory predictions for the deconfinement temperature. As a function of  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}}$ ,  $\mu_B$  decreases steadily and becomes zero at LHC energy, indicating a situation of *nuclear transparency*, where the net baryonic number of the QGP region becomes negligible.

Further information from identified particle production studies can be obtained by comparing their  $p_{\rm T}$  distributions and/or various particle ratios vs  $p_{\rm T}$ . Here, a significant hardening of the spectra can be observed when considering particles of increasing mass. This effect is visible at all energies and it has been connected with the occurrence of a *radial* flow of particles, superimposed to the thermal motion in the expanding fireball [185]. A quantitative study in the frame of blast-wave models gives information on the flow velocity, which increases with  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}}$ , reaching  $\beta \sim 0.7$  and on the temperature of the system when the interactions stop (kinetic freeze-out), which is of the order of 100 MeV at both RHIC [186] and LHC [187] for central collisions.

Moving to hard probes of the medium, several observables have been investigated. A non-exhaustive list includes the study of high- $p_{\rm T}$  hadrons, of jet production, and of particles containing heavy quarks. The modification of their yields in the QGP is quantified through the nuclear modification factor  $R_{\rm AA}$ , defined as the ratio between the measured yields in A–A and pp collisions, normalised to  $N_{\rm coll}$ . This quantity is usually studied as a function of  $p_{\rm T}$ , and values smaller than 1 at high  $p_{\rm T}$  are attributed to energy-loss of hard partons.

The study of the  $R_{AA}$  of unidentified high- $p_T$  charged particles is one of the basic measurements in the sector of hard probes. A suppression from a few GeV/c onwards was one of the main discoveries of the RHIC experiments [188, 189]. This observation has been confirmed at LHC energies, where measurements were pushed up to ~ 100 GeV/c [190–193]. The suppression is larger than at RHIC, it reaches about a factor 7 in the range  $5 < p_T < 10 \text{ GeV}/c$ , and then is reduced down to a factor ~ 2 at very large  $p_T$ . The suppression is understood as a consequence of the mainly radiative energy loss of fast partons. The energy loss is expected to be larger for gluons than for quarks, and for light quarks with respect to heavy quarks [194]. The energy loss values that can be derived from the data are very large, up to several tens of GeV for high-energy partons in a central Pb–Pb collision, implying that the medium is essentially opaque except for partons produced near the surface. This view is confirmed by measurements of angular correlations between high- $p_T$  particles, which show that their back-to-back correlation is completely washed out for central nucleus-nucleus collisions [195].

A deeper insight into the features of the energy loss processes comes from the comparison of the suppression patterns for various hadron species. In particular, open heavy flavour hadrons have been studied with various techniques, ranging from the detection of electrons/muons from their semi-leptonic decays to the full reconstruction of hadronic decays (for D mesons) or the measurement of  $J/\psi$  from B mesons. The first observations at RHIC showed a significant energy loss for heavy quarks [196, 197]. At the LHC, much more detailed investigations have been carried out, and a factor ~ 5 suppression for intermediate to high- $p_{\rm T}$ D-mesons was established [198, 199]. Strong indications for a smaller energy loss for b-quarks compared to c-quarks have also been obtained recently [198, 200]. A stringent test for the various theoretical interpretations comes from the simultaneous measurement of  $R_{\rm AA}$  and  $v_2$ . The two quantities are correlated in the frame of heavy-quark transport models [201], since a strong modification of the spectra implies also a strong interaction with the medium and therefore a participation to the collective expansion. Current results in the heavy-quark sector still pose a significant challenge to the models [202].

Heavy quarkonia can be dissociated in a deconfined medium, due to the screening of their attractive color interaction [30]. Various states, corresponding to different binding energies, are expected to be suppressed at different temperatures of the medium [203]. A comparative study of their  $R_{AA}$  can in principle yield information on the temperature of the QGP. A rather strong suppression of the  $J/\psi$  was indeed observed at SPS [204] and RHIC [205] energy and found to be compatible with a QGP-related effect. At the LHC, results on the various Y states have been obtained, showing a hierarchy of suppression with the less bound 2S and 3S states exhibiting a systematically lower  $R_{AA}$  [32, 206]. Interestingly, the  $J/\psi$  has been found to be less suppressed than at lower energies [207, 208], a new effect which has been interpreted in terms of a recombination of deconfined charm quarks in the medium [209, 210].

The measurement of high- $p_{\rm T}$  jets offers the possibility of a deeper understanding of the energy loss process, since one can study how the energy lost by the leading parton is redistributed into softer particles and how this affects the jet shape. After exploratory studies at RHIC [211], the larger jet yields at the LHC coupled with the excellent capabilities of the experiments have led to several interesting results for this observable. In particular, one can analyze the difference in the fragmentation functions, related to how the jet energy in Pb–Pb is redistributed in terms of particle  $p_{\rm T}$ , and the differential jet-shapes, related to how the jet energy is redistributed in radius. The results [212–215] show a depletion at intermediate radius, and an enhancement at larger radius, showing that the radiated energy is redistributed at large distances from the jet axis outside the jet cone. On the contrary, the modification of the jet fragmentation functions, when comparing Pb–Pb and pp collisions, is small, showing that after traversing the medium, high-energy partons lose momentum but the momentum distribution among particles within the jet cone corresponds to what observed for jets fragmenting in vacuum. In addition, no significant angular decorrelation of back-to-back jets, when comparing nucleus-nucleus results to pp [213].

All the observables discussed up to now concern hadrons. A distinct class of observables, electromagnetic probes, is also extensively studied. At high  $p_{\rm T}$ , real photons and vector bosons are expected to be insensitive to the presence of the QGP and represent therefore a good reference probe. In addition, they can be sensitive to initial state effects such as the nuclear modification of the nucleon parton distribution functions (shadowing [216]) and their study helps in disentangling those effects from the ones related to the QGP. Indeed, the  $R_{\rm AA}$  of hard photons, W and Z bosons, once initial state effects are accounted for, are compatible with 1, i.e. with no medium effects [217–220]. At low  $p_{\rm T}$ , electromagnetic probes (real and virtual photons) produced in the early stage of the collision can carry information about the properties of the medium at

#### 22 | 3.2 Future experimental prospects

early times, since, once emitted, they are practically immune to further strong interactions that dominate at later stages. In particular, the identification of a thermal photon signal from the medium allows the extraction of the average temperature of the QGP phase. Results from RHIC [221–223] and LHC [224] point to temperatures between 200 and 300 MeV, well above the deconfinement temperature. Finally, the study of the dilepton spectrum from low to intermediate masses (below the  $J/\psi$  mass) allows a complementary determination of a thermal signal from the medium, with better accuracy and lower background with respect to real photons. Furthermore, modifications in the spectral function of low-mass hadrons decaying to lepton pairs (in particular the  $\rho$ -meson) are sensitive probes of the restoration of chiral symmetry, expected when the system is close to deconfinement [225]. Precision results at top SPS energy [226, 227], and subsequent RHIC observations [221, 223], show intriguing features, including a significant broadening of the  $\rho$  and the observation of a thermal dilepton signal corresponding again to temperatures well above deconfinement. At the LHC, these studies are difficult because of the strong increase of the background levels and are currently still in progress.

In summary, a wealth of experimental observables is available today for the study of strongly interacting matter at high temperatures. After the first observations at the BNL AGS and CERN SPS, suggesting that deconfinement was indeed achieved, the field has reached maturity with the experiments at the RHIC and LHC collider, where the properties of the QGP are being studied. The study of soft observables has shown that a system reaching equilibrium at early times has been produced, while hard probe studies indicate that the medium reaches temperatures well beyond deconfinement and its large energy density induces a strong energy loss of high- $p_{\rm T}$  particles and jets.

#### 3.2 Future experimental prospects

In the next 10–15 years the present experimental facilities for studies of ultra-relativistic heavy-ion collisions will remain in operation and for most of them an increase in instantaneous luminosity is planned. In addition, new machines will become available in the low-energy regime. Figure 11 shows an overview of the existing and planned facilities with the corresponding centre-of-mass energies and expected operation schedule. In the following, the various facilities are briefly discussed.

- LHC The ongoing LHC Run-2 spans the period 2015–2018 and it includes two Pb–Pb running periods at the centre-of-mass energy  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 5$  TeV and one running period with p–Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}}$  of either 5 or 8 TeV (still to be decided). For Pb–Pb collisions the instantaneous luminosity is expected to be of the order of  $10^{27}$  cm<sup>-2</sup>s<sup>-1</sup> and the luminosity integrated over the two periods of the order of  $1 \text{ nb}^{-1}$ , i.e. about 10 times larger than for the LHC Run-1. After the second long shutdown (LS2), the energy will reach the LHC design value of 5.5 TeV and the instantaneous luminosity is expected to increase by a factor 3–6. The ATLAS, ALICE and CMS experiments have requested a sample of at least 10  $\text{nb}^{-1}$  to be delivered during Run-3 (2021–2023) and Run-4 (2026–2029). For example, the request of the ALICE Collaboration is of 13  $\text{nb}^{-1}$  [228]. In addition, Runs 3 and 4 will comprise data-taking periods with p-Pb collisions and pp collisions at  $\sqrt{s} = 5.5$  TeV, for reference data collection. The possibility for limited periods with nuclei lighter than Pb, e.g. Ar-Ar or O-O, is considered as well. The LHCb experiment will participate in all heavy-ion runs starting from Run-2. There is an advanced proposal for studying electron-proton and electron-ion collisions using the LHC hadron beams and electron beams provided by a new, moderate-size, electron acceleration ring [229]. Such Large Hadron electron Collider (LHeC) would enable, among others, studies of the nuclear modification of the parton distribution functions and of the possible saturation of parton densities with unprecedented precision. This proposal, which would have a timeline starting after 2030, is now also discussed in the context of the Future Circular Collider (FCC) [230].
- **RHIC** The RHIC collider at BNL, in operation since year 2000, is a dedicated heavy-ion machine and it has a large flexibility in the choice of ion species and centre-of-energy in the range  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 7.5$ -200 GeV. The future schedule of RHIC includes three campaigns [231]. The one presently ongoing (2014–2016) is aimed at exploiting the recently-installed new inner trackers of the PHENIX and STAR detectors with pp, d–Au and Au–Au collisions at top energy of 200 GeV. After a shutdown in 2017 the second phase of the beam-energy scan programme (BES II) will take place in 2018–2019, with measurement in Au–Au collisions at centre-of-mass energies in the range 7.5–19 GeV. The goal is



Figure 11: Centre-of-mass energy coverage of the ultra-relativistic heavy-ion facilities scheduled for the next 15 years. The facilities that are not approved yet or do not have a well-defined timeline are not shown.

the exploration of the QCD phase diagram in the region around the expected position of the critical endpoint, with an increase of about one order of magnitude in the instantaneous luminosity (in the range  $10^{25}$  to  $10^{27}$  cm<sup>-2</sup>s<sup>-1</sup>, depending on  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}}$ ). During the 2019 shutdown, the PHENIX experiment will be replaced by sPHENIX [232], with focus on jet and quarkonium measurements, and the STAR Collaboration is considering a number of upgrades, in particular for the inner tracker and for the forward rapidity region. The sPHENIX and STAR experiments plan a campaign of data-taking at top RHIC energy (200 GeV) in 2021–2022. The implementation of an electron–ion collider (eRHIC) at BNL is an option that is considered for the period after 2025 [233].

- **SPS** The SPS provides Pb and lighter-ion beams for fixed-target experiments since the late 1980s. The beam energy ranges in 10–158 GeV per nucleon, corresponding for Pb–Pb collisions to  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}}$  in 4.5–17.3 GeV. At present, the NA61/SHINE experiment [234] is carrying out a systematic scan in beam energy and colliding system size (pp, p–Be, p–C, Be–Be, Ar–Sc, Pb–Pb, Xe–La) with the goal of studying the onset of deconfinement and searching for the critical endpoint using hadronic observables. The approved programme extends to 2017, but the Collaboration is considering a detector upgrade and a proposal for an extension of the programme by a few years [235]. The SPS is also used as injector for the LHC, therefore it will remain in operation well beyond 2030. At present, the SPS Pb beam intensity leads to Pb–Pb interaction rates of a few hundred kHz with a target of 0.1 interaction lengths. With the implementation of a new injection scheme, interaction rates larger than 1 MHz could be reached, as discussed in detail in Chapter 5.
- NICA The NICA facility at JINR will provide both collider and fixed-target mode heavy-ion interactions (see e.g. [236]). With beam energies in the interval 0.6–4.5 GeV per nucleon, the centre-of-mass energies



Figure 12: Schematic representation of the phase diagram of strongly-interacting matter, with the approximate coverage of the various experimental facilities. The coverage is shown in terms of a range in baryon chemical potential  $\mu_B$  (the vertical position of the bands representing the facilities does not represent the coverage in temperature). The  $\mu_B$  coverages were obtained from the corresponding  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}}$  ranges using the relation reported in Ref. [239], which is based on the statistical hadronization model.

will be in the ranges  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 4-11$  GeV for collider operation and  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 1.9-2.4$  GeV for fixed-target operation. For the former, where the energy enables the search of the critical endpoint, the instantaneous luminosity is expected to be of the order of  $10^{27}$  cm<sup>-2</sup>s<sup>-1</sup> (at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 9$  GeV), corresponding to interaction rates of about 6 kHz. NICA is scheduled to start fixed-target operation in 2017 and collider-mode operation in 2019.

**FAIR** The FAIR facility at GSI [237] will provide fixed-target collisions with  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}}$  values in the range 2–4.5 GeV in the SIS100 phase, with very high interaction rates of up to 10 MHz (essentially limited by the detector technology). This phase is presently planned to start in 2021. A SIS300 phase with  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}}$  reaching up to 8 GeV was also in the original plan, but it is not approved at present and its operation would in any case only start well beyond 2030. The CBM experiment [238] will focus on the exploration of the phase diagram with Au–Au collisions at FAIR.

Figure 12 shows a schematic representation of the phase diagram of strongly-interacting matter, with the approximate coverage of the various experimental facilities, in terms of baryon chemical potential. The high-energy machines, LHC and RHIC at top energy, cover the region with vanishing baryon chemical potential, where the best conditions are reached for the measurement of the QGP properties and their comparison with first-principle QCD calculations. The low-energy machines, SPS, NICA-collider, RHIC-BES and FAIR-SIS100, instead cover the region with baryon chemical potential of a few hundred MeV, where the critical

endpoint is expected to be located. Note that the SIS100 machine does not cover completely the region relevant for the search of the endpoint and the onset of deconfinement.

In addition to the running or planned facilities that we have described, there are a number of further possibilities that are being proposed and discussed in the community. In the low-energy regime, the possibility to accelerate heavy ions at the J-PARC facility at KEK is also being considered. The centre-of-mass energy interval would be  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 1.9$ –6.2 GeV and the interaction rates could reach 10 MHz (essentially limited by the detector technology) [240]. The timeline of this possible project is not yet defined. In the high-energy regime, the possibilities for the longer-term future include the study of fixed-target collisions using the LHC beams ( $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} \sim 100$  GeV, see Section 6.1) and the operation of nucleus–nucleus collisions at the Chinese SppC [241,242] or the CERN FCC ( $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} \sim 30$ –40 TeV). These high-energy opportunities will be discussed in Section 6.2.

## 4 HIGH-ENERGY FRONTIER: FUTURE ALICE PROGRAMME AT THE LHC

#### 4.1 Timeline of LHC heavy-ion programme and ALICE upgrade

Between 2009 and 2013 (Run-1) the LHC collider at CERN operated successfully providing the experiments with pp, p–Pb and Pb–Pb collisions at centre-of-mass energies of 0.9, 2.76, 7, 8 TeV, 5.02 TeV and 2.76 TeV, respectively. The LHC schedule for the coming years is shown in Fig. 13, which emphasises the heavy-ion periods and reports the integrated luminosity requested by the ALICE experiment [228]. During Run-2 (2015–2018) the LHC runs at the increased energies of 13 TeV and 5 TeV for pp and Pb–Pb collisions, respectively. From 2021 to 2023 (Run-3) the LHC will operate at the nominal 14 TeV/5.5 TeV centre-of-mass energy for pp/Pb–Pb collisions and will also make a further step in the luminosity. The long shutdown LS3 will prepare the machine and the experiments to a jump of a factor 10 in luminosity, with the High-Luminosity LHC entering operation in 2026 with two runs presently foreseen (Run-4 and Run-5). Concerning Pb–Pb collisions, for Run-3 and Run-4 the experiments have requested a total integrated luminosity of more than 10 nb<sup>-1</sup> (e.g. 13 nb<sup>-1</sup> requested by ALICE [228]) compared to ~ 0.1 nb<sup>-1</sup> in Run-1 and the expected ~ 1 nb<sup>-1</sup> of Run-2. During Run-3 and Run-4, reference samples with pp collisions at 5.5 TeV will also be collected , as well as a sample with p–Pb collisions at 8.8 TeV. The possibility of extending the programme to collisions of nuclei lighter than Pb (e.g. Ar–Ar or O–O) is being discussed.

The ALICE experiment [243,244] was designed specifically for heavy-ion physics, with a redundant and robust tracking system and several systems for particle identification. The detector (Fig. 14) consists of a central barrel, a muon spectrometer at forward rapidity and a set of detectors for triggering and event characterisation. The central barrel covers  $|\eta| < 0.9$  and is equipped with: an Inner Tracking System (ITS) made of three double-layer silicon detectors (pixels, drifts and strips), a large Time Projection Chamber (TPC), a Transition Radiation Detector (TRD), a Time of Flight System (TOF), a High Momentum Particle IDentification detector (HMPID), an ElectroMagnetic CALorimeter (EMCAL+DCAL) and a PHOton Spectrometer (with the MTR trigger system and the MCH tracking system) covers the range  $2.5 < \eta < 4$ . Two small-acceptance detectors at forward rapidity are used for the measurement of charged-particle and



## LHC roadmap: ion runs

Figure 13: LHC schedule for Runs 2, 3 and 4. The integrated luminosity requested by the ALICE experiment is also reported [228].

photon multiplicity (FMD and PMD). Several detectors along the beam pipe are devoted to triggering (V0), collision time (T0) and centrality determination (V0 and ZDC calorimeters). The ACORDE system triggers on cosmic-ray muons.

As described in the previous Chapter, the results of Run-1 have represented an important step forward in our understanding of the QGP. Unexpected hints for collective effects have been observed also in highmultiplicity collisions of small systems (pp and p–Pb) and motivate a detailed comparison of pp, p–Pb and Pb–Pb collisions as a function of multiplicity. Data collected during Run-2 will provide further insight on some of the questions left open by Run-1. However, as discussed in the rest of this Chapter, a detailed characterisation of the properties of the QGP requires high-precision measurements of heavy-flavour, quarkonium, jet and thermal dilepton production over a wide momentum range.

In order to achieve these goals, the ALICE Collaboration is preparing a major upgrade of the experimental apparatus that will operate during Run-3 and Run-4. The upgrade strategy was driven by the following requirements.

- Improvement of the track reconstruction performance, in terms of spatial precision and efficiency, in particular for low-momentum particles, in order to select more effectively the decay vertices of heavy-flavour mesons and baryons.
- Increase of the event readout rate up to 50 kHz for Pb–Pb collisions triggered with a minimumbias selection that provides the highest efficiency for low-momentum processes. This increase enables recording during Run-3 and Run-4 of a sample of minimum-bias collisions two orders of magnitude larger than during Run-2.
- Consolidation of the particle identification capabilities of the apparatus, which are crucial for the selection of heavy-flavour, quarkonium and dilepton signals at low momentum.

The ALICE upgrade programme is described in several documents [228, 245–249]. In summary, it entails the following changes to the apparatus:

- a new Inner Tracking System (ITS) with seven layers equipped with Monolithic Active Pixel Sensors (MAPS) (see Fig. 15-left) [245]; the innermost layer will have a radius of 23 mm, to be compared with 39 mm of the present ITS; the hit resolution of the detector will be of about 5  $\mu$ m and the material budget of the three innermost layers will be reduced from the present 1.1% to 0.3% of the radiation length; these features provide an improvement by a factor about three for the track impact parameter resolution in the transverse plane (see Fig. 15-right);
- a new Muon Forward Tracker (MFT) made of five planes of the same MAPS used in the ITS, which will provide precise tracking and secondary vertex reconstruction for muon tracks in  $2.5 < \eta < 3.5$  [248];
- new readout chambers for the TPC based on the Gas Electron Multiplier (GEM) technology, in order to reduce the ion backflow in the drift volume and enable continuous readout of Pb–Pb events for an interaction rate up to 50 kHz [247];
- a new Fast Interaction Trigger detector (FIT) based on Cherenkov radiators and scintillator tiles at forward rapidity around the beam pipe [246];
- an upgrade of the readout electronics of the TOF, MUON and ZDC detectors that enables recording Pb–Pb interactions at a rate of up to 50 kHz [246];
- a new integrated Online/Offline system for data readout, compression and processing (O<sup>2</sup>) to reduce the volume of data by more than one order of magnitude before shipping them to permanent storage [249].

The installation of the new detectors and the commissioning for the upgraded ALICE experiment are scheduled for LS2 (2019–2020), with data taking starting in 2021. Several Italian groups are involved in the new ITS project and in the upgrade of the readout electronics for TOF, Muon Tracking and Trigger detectors, and the ZDC.



Figure 14: ALICE experimental apparatus during Run-1 and Run-2.



Figure 15: Left: schematic layout of the new ITS detector. Right: impact parameter resolution for primary charged pions as a function of the transverse momentum for the present ITS (blue) and the upgraded ITS (red) in the transverse plane (solid lines) and in the longitudinal direction (dashed lines) [245].

#### 4.2 Comparison and complementarity with the other LHC experiments

The other three large LHC experiments, ATLAS, CMS and LHCb, will participate in the entire heavyion programme. In particular, the ATLAS and CMS Collaborations have requested a Pb–Pb integrated luminosity of about 10 nb<sup>-1</sup> for Run-3 and Run-4 [250–252], which is similar to that requested by ALICE. Both ATLAS and CMS will undergo some specific upgrade during LS2 and then a major upgrade during LS3 in view of the High-Luminosity LHC machine startup in Run-4. In particular, the muon systems will be upgraded during LS2 and new higher-precision inner trackers will be installed during LS3, which will strongly improve heavy-flavour hadron and jet measurements in Pb–Pb collisions. The LHCb experiment participated in the p–Pb run in 2013 and in the Pb–Pb run in 2015. A number of important measurements based on the p–Pb data sample were already reported, in particular in the sector of quarkonium production [253–255]. The Collaboration expressed interest in continuing the heavy-ion programme in Runs 2, 3 and 4, exploiting also the major detector upgrade planned for LS2 [256]. The upgrade includes a complete replacement of the vertex detector and a faster readout system.

The data-taking strategy of the ATLAS and CMS experiments will be based mainly on highly-selective triggers on muons, jets and displaced high- $p_{\rm T}$  tracks. The Pb–Pb hadronic interaction rate of 50 kHz will be reduced by the trigger to the rate of a few kHz, which is the input to the High Level Trigger, and then to ~ 100 Hz, which is the rate of event recording to storage. This strategy is orthogonal to the ALICE approach of a 50 kHz recording to storage with minimum-bias trigger. Therefore, the programmes of the ATLAS/CMS and ALICE experiments will be highly complementary, with the former focusing on the higher  $p_{\rm T}$  region and high signal-to-background observables and ALICE focusing on low and intermediate  $p_{\rm T}$  and having unique access to some of the low signal-to-background probes that can not be selected with an online trigger. The performance of the LHCb detector in the conditions of high occupancy of central Pb–Pb events is still to be demonstrated, but in principle the experiment has very strong potential for the measurements of heavy-flavour production at low  $p_{\rm T}$  and forward rapidity.

The specificities of the various experiments are briefly summarised in the following, in the context of some of the main physics items for the LHC heavy-ion programme after LS2.

- **Heavy flavour:** precise characterisation of the quark mass dependence of in-medium parton energy loss; study of the transport and possible thermalization of heavy quarks in the medium; study of heavy quark hadronization mechanisms in a partonic environment. These studies require measurements of the production and azimuthal anisotropy of several charm and beauty hadron species, over a broad momentum range, as well as of *b*-tagged jets. ALICE will focus mainly on the low-momentum region, down to zero  $p_{\rm T}$ , and on reconstruction of several heavy-flavour hadron species (including baryons). ATLAS and CMS will focus mainly on *b*-tagged jets and on D and B mesons at higher  $p_{\rm T}$ . LHCb has a strong potential for all these measurements, pending the detector performance in central Pb–Pb collisions.
- **Quarkonia:** study of quarkonium dissociation and possible regeneration as probes of deconfinement and of the medium temperature. ALICE will carry out precise measurements, starting from zero  $p_{\rm T}$ , of J/ $\psi$  yields and azimuthal anisotropy,  $\psi(2S)$  and Y yields, at both central and forward rapidity. ATLAS and CMS will carry out precise multi-differential measurements of the Y states to map the dependencies of their suppression pattern. They will also complement to high momentum the charmonium measurements. Also in this case, LHCb has a strong potential, pending the detector performance in central Pb–Pb collisions.
- **Jets:** detailed characterisation of the in-medium parton energy loss mechanism, that provides both a testing ground for the multi-particle aspects of QCD and a probe of the QGP density. The relevant observables are: jet structure and di-jet imbalance at TeV energies, *b*-tagged jets and jet correlations with photons and  $Z^0$  bosons (unaffected by the presence of a QCD medium). These studies are crucial to address the flavour dependence of the parton energy loss and will be the main focus of ATLAS and CMS, which have unique high- $p_T$  and triggering capabilities. ALICE will complement in the low-momentum region, and carry out measurements of the flavour dependence of medium-modified fragmentation functions using light flavour, strange and charm hadrons reconstructed within jets.

#### 30 | 4.3 Open heavy flavour

**Low-mass dileptons and thermal photons:** these observables are sensitive to the initial temperature and the equation of state of the medium, as well as to the chiral nature of the phase transition. The study will be carried out by ALICE, which will strengthen its unique very efficient electron and muon reconstruction capabilities down to almost zero  $p_{\rm T}$ , as well as the readout capabilities for recording a very high statistics minimum-bias sample.

These and other physics items are discussed in detail in the rest of this Chapter from the point of view of the ALICE experiment.

#### 4.3 Open heavy flavour

#### 4.3.1 Current status of theory and experiment

Heavy quarks (charm and beauty) are among the hard probes used to chacterize the properties of the hot QGP formed in ultra-relativistic heavy-ion collisions. They are particularly well-suited for these studies, because of the large value of their mass (M) compared to the other scales involved in their production and in interaction processes in the medium. First of all  $M \gg \Lambda_{\rm QCD}$ , so that their initial hard production is well described by perturbative QCD [39, 257]. Their production processes are characterised by a large virtuality  $Q^2 < 1/(4M^2)$ , implying that heavy quarks are formed on a time scale smaller than about 1 fm/c and they subsequently traverse the QGP interacting with its constituents. Since  $M \gg T$ , their thermal production in the QGP is expected to be negligible at the temperatures T reached at the LHC. Finally, their average thermal momentum  $p_{\rm Q}^{\rm th} = \sqrt{3MT}$  is also much larger than the typical momentum exchange with the medium particles,  $g \cdot T$ , so that many independent collisions can be found in Ref. [258]. In the following we outline the theoretical approach to which the Italian community is contributing and describe the experimental measurements carried out with the ALICE experiment during the LHC Run-1 with important contributions of the Italian collaborators.

Depending on the momentum scale, heavy quarks are used to address different aspects of the QGP medium and of its evolution. At high momentum (much larger than M), the main goal of heavy-flavour studies is gaining insight on the parton energy loss mechanism. Various approaches have been developed to describe the interaction of the heavy quarks with the surrounding plasma. In a perturbative treatment, QCD energy loss is expected to occur via both inelastic (radiative energy loss, via medium-induced gluon radiation) [44,259] and elastic (collisional energy loss) [260–262] processes. In QCD, quarks have a smaller colour coupling factor with respect to gluons, so that the energy loss for quarks is expected to be smaller than for gluons. In addition, the *dead-cone effect* should reduce small-angle gluon radiation for heavy quarks with moderate energy-overmass values, thus further attenuating the effect of the medium. This idea was first introduced in [194]. Further theoretical studies confirmed the reduction of the total induced gluon radiation [263–266]. Other mechanisms such as in-medium hadron formation and dissociation [267, 268], would determine a stronger suppression effect on heavy-flavour hadrons than light-flavour hadrons, because of their smaller formation times.

At low momentum (of the order of M), an outstanding open question is whether heavy quarks take part in the collective expansion of the QGP and whether they approach thermal equilibrium. Transport calculations are used to study this problem from a theoretical viewpoint. As long as the medium admits a particle description, the Boltzmann equation is the most rigorous tool to carry out such simulations [269–271]. The latter however is an integro-differential equation for the (on-shell) heavy-quark phase-space density and its numerical solution is challenging. Relying on the hypothesis of dominance of soft scatterings, the exact Boltzmann equation can be approximated with a form more suited to an easy numerical implementation: the relativistic Langevin equation. The latter enables the study of the evolution of the momentum  $\vec{p}$  of each heavy quark, through the combined effect of a friction and noise term, both arising from the collisions with the QGP constituents [201,272–276]:

$$\frac{\Delta \vec{p}}{\Delta t} = -\eta_D(p)\vec{p} + \vec{\xi}(t) \quad \text{with} \quad \langle \xi^i(t)\xi^j(t')\rangle = b^{ij}(\vec{p})\delta_{tt'}/\Delta t \equiv \left[\kappa_{\rm L}(p)\hat{p}^i\hat{p}^j + \kappa_{\rm T}(p)(\delta^{ij} - \hat{p}^i\hat{p}^j)\right]\delta_{tt'}/\Delta t \,. \tag{17}$$



Figure 16: Charm (left panel) and beauty (right panel) momentum-diffusion coefficients  $\kappa_{\rm T}$  and  $\kappa_{\rm L}$  in the QGP at T = 400 MeV. Lattice-QCD results are compared to resummed perturbative calculations for two values of  $|t|^*$ , which is an intermediate cutoff to separate the contributions of hard and soft collisions [201,275,278].

The strength of the noise is set by the momentum-diffusion coefficients  $\kappa_{L/T}$ , reflecting the average longitudinal/transverse squared momentum exchanged with the plasma. The friction coefficient  $\eta_D(p)$  has to be fixed in order to ensure the approach to thermal equilibrium through the Einstein fluctuation-dissipation relation

$$\eta_D(p) \equiv \frac{\kappa_{\rm L}(p)}{2TE_p} + \text{corrections}, \tag{18}$$

where the corrections, subleading by a factor  $\mathcal{O}(T/E_p)$ , depend on the discretisation scheme and are fixed in order to reproduce the correct continuum result in the  $\Delta t \rightarrow 0$  limit [277]. The advantage of the Langevin approach is that, independently of the nature of the medium, it allows one to summarise the interaction of heavy quarks with the medium into three simple transport coefficients (only two of which independent) with a clear physical interpretation. Results for the momentum-diffusion coefficients, obtained with very different approaches (resummed weak-coupling calculations and lattice-QCD simulations) are displayed in Fig. 16. Lattice calculations are so far performed only for static quarks, i.e. at zero momentum, and in this case their result is much larger than the perturbative value [278]. However, weak-coupling calculations [201,275] provide evidence of a quite strong momentum dependence of  $\kappa_{L/T}$  (the latter is found to be even larger in other approaches, like AdS/CFT calculations [279]), which unfortunately at present cannot be accessed on the lattice. This limits to low  $p_{\rm T}$  the interval in which one can use experimental data to discriminate among the two theoretical results. In this kinematic domain, the precision of the current experimental result is limited and the interpretation of the results is complicated by other effects like nuclear modification of the PDF and in-medium hadronization with possible changes of the heavy-flavour hadrochemistry. On the other hand, for beauty quarks  $\kappa_{\rm L}$  and  $\kappa_{\rm T}$  are similar and quite constant for an extend momentum range (p < 5 GeV/c), see the right panel of Fig. 16), opening the possibility to put tight constraints on the value of the transport coefficients with beauty measurements at low  $p_{\rm T}$ .

Model calculations are challenged to consistently describe various observables, in particular the nuclear modification factor  $R_{AA}$  and elliptic flow coefficient  $v_2$ . At low and intermediate  $p_T$  these observables provide information on the degree of thermalization of heavy quarks in the expanding QGP and on their hadronisation mechanisms, namely whether recombination with light quarks is a relevant effect. At high  $p_T$ ,  $R_{AA}$  and  $v_2$  are mainly sensitive to heavy-quark energy loss and to its dependence on the path length within the QGP. A comprehensive description of both observables would also put tight constraints on the temperature dependence of the drag and diffusion coefficients [280]. For the future, the challenge for theory is to provide predictions for more differential observables, including various kinds of heavy-flavour correlations, and to address the issue of possible collective effects for heavy quarks in high-multiplicity collisions of small systems, like proton-proton and proton-nucleus.

Open heavy-flavour production was measured with ALICE in pp, p–Pb and Pb–Pb collisions exploiting various techniques. Charm and beauty were studied inclusively by measuring electrons (at mid-rapidity) [283–287] and muons (at forward rapidity) [288–290] from their semi-leptonic decays. The beauty contribution to heavy-flavour decay electrons was estimated with two alternative methods. The first consists in an analysis



Figure 17: D-meson  $R_{AA}$  (left) [281] and  $v_2$  (right) [202, 282] as a function of  $p_T$  in Pb–Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 2.76$  TeV compared to model calculations.

of the impact parameter distribution of the electrons to exploit the longer lifetime of beauty as compared to charm hadrons. The second method is based on the azimuthal correlations between heavy-flavour decay electrons and charged hadrons and exploits the larger width of the near-side peak for beauty than for charm hadron decays. Beauty production was also studied at mid-rapidity via measurements of non-prompt  $J/\psi$  [291, 292]. Charm hadrons were fully reconstructed from their hadronic decays  $D^0 \rightarrow K^-\pi^+$ ,  $D^+ \rightarrow K^-\pi^+\pi^+$ ,  $D^{*+} \rightarrow D^0\pi^+$ , and  $D_s^+ \rightarrow \phi\pi^+ \rightarrow K^-K^+\pi^+$  [198, 199, 202, 281, 282, 293–297]. Performance studies of reconstruction of jets associated to beauty hadrons exploiting the long lifetime and large mass of beauty hadrons are ongoing (see e.g. Ref. [298]).

The measurements with the LHC Run-1 data samples focused on the  $p_{\rm T}$ -differential production yield (cross section) of heavy-flavour hadrons (or their decay products), the nuclear modification factor  $R_{\rm AA}$  ( $R_{\rm pPb}$ ) in Pb–Pb [198, 199, 281, 289, 292, 297] (p–Pb [287, 296]) collisions, and the elliptic flow  $v_2$  [202, 282, 287] in Pb–Pb interactions. In addition, first studies of angular correlations between D mesons (heavy-flavour decay electrons) and charged hadrons were carried out on the pp and p–Pb data samples [299].

The nuclear modification factor  $R_{AA}$  of D mesons (average of D<sup>0</sup>, D<sup>+</sup> and D<sup>\*+</sup>) as a function of  $p_{T}$  in central Pb–Pb collisions is shown in the left panel of Fig. 17 [281]. A substantial suppression of the yield, as compared to binary-scaled pp reference, is observed at intermediate and high  $p_{\rm T}$  (above 3-4 GeV/c). Since in p–Pb collisions, the nuclear modification factor  $R_{\rm pPb}$  is observed to be compatible with unity within uncertainties [296], the suppression observed in Pb–Pb collisions is due to the interactions of the charm quarks with the hot and dense medium. In the left panel of Fig. 17, the data are compared to model calculations including parton in-medium energy loss [268, 275, 300–310], which can describe the magnitude of the suppression observed at high  $p_{\rm T}$ . At lower  $p_{\rm T}$  (below 3 GeV/c), the trend of the nuclear modification factor is determined by the interplay between parton in-medium energy loss and radial flow, and it is also expected to be sensitive to the hadronization mechanism (recombination vs. fragmentation) as well as to initial-state effects such as  $k_{\rm T}$  broadening and nuclear shadowing of the Parton Distribution Functions. The hadronisation mechanism was studied in particular by measuring the production of  $D_s^+$  mesons: an enhancement of  $D_s^+$  yield relative to that of non-strange D mesons is expected if the dominant process for D-meson formation at low and intermediate momenta is in-medium hadronisation of charm quarks via recombination with light quarks [311–313]. In the left panel of Fig. 18, the nuclear modification factor of  $D_s^+$  mesons in central Pb–Pb collisions is compared to that of non-strange D mesons [297]. The central values of the  $D_s^+$ -meson  $R_{AA}$  are higher than those of non-strange D mesons, although compatible within uncertainties. From the currently available data samples, it is not possible to draw a conclusive statement on the expected modification of the relative abundance of charm-hadron species due to hadronization via recombination.

The elliptic flow  $v_2$  of D mesons as a function of  $p_T$  measured in semi-central Pb–Pb collisions is reported in the right panel of Fig. 17 [202,282]. A positive  $v_2$  is observed, comparable in magnitude to that of light-flavour particles. This indicates that interactions with the medium constituents transfer to charm quarks information



Figure 18: Left: D-meson  $R_{AA}$  as a function of  $p_{T}$  in central Pb–Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 2.76$  TeV [281] compared to  $D_{s}^{+}$  [297], charged particle [192] and pion [317]  $R_{AA}$ . Right: D-meson [198] and non-prompt J/ $\psi$  [200,316]  $R_{AA}$  as a function of centrality in Pb–Pb collisions at the LHC.

on the azimuthal anisotropy of the system, suggesting that low momentum charm quarks take part in the collective motion of the system. The data are compared to the same model calculations that were confronted to the nuclear modification factor. It is at present challenging for models to describe simultaneously the measured  $R_{AA}$  and  $v_2$  of heavy-flavour hadrons, suggesting that the data have the potential to constrain the modeling of the medium properties and the interactions of charm quarks with the medium constituents.

The comparison of the nuclear modification factor of D mesons, beauty hadrons and light flavour particles (pions) was proposed as a test for the predicted colour-charge and quark mass dependence of parton inmedium energy loss [314]. However, other effects than the energy loss, like the initial parton  $p_{\rm T}$ -distribution and fragmentation into hadrons, influence the nuclear modification factor and can counterbalance the effect of the larger energy loss of gluons with respect to quarks. The result of this comparison is shown in the left panel of Fig. 18 [281]: the D-meson  $R_{\rm AA}$  is found to be larger than that of charged pions, even though compatible within uncertainties. The small difference between pion and D-meson  $R_{\rm AA}$  can be described by models including colour-charge and quark-mass dependent energy loss together with different production kinematics and fragmentation functions of charm quarks, light quarks and gluons [300,315]. The right panel of Fig. 18 shows a comparison of D-meson and non-prompt  $J/\psi$  (from CMS [200,316])  $R_{\rm AA}$  at high  $p_{\rm T}$  as a function of the collision centrality, expressed in terms of the number of participant nucleons  $N_{\rm part}$  [198]. A stronger suppression of high- $p_{\rm T}$  charm-hadron yield as compared to beauty is observed. This difference can be described by models including a dependence of the in-medium energy loss on the quark mass.

In summary, based on a data-to-theory comparison of the results from the LHC Run-1, clear evidence emerged of substantial final-state effects due to the interactions of the charm and beauty quarks with the medium. However, in order to put stronger constraints on the medium transport coefficients, on the possible thermalization of heavy quarks and on the role of hadronization via recombination, more precise measurements – especially at low  $p_{\rm T}$  and for different hadron species – are needed. This is one of the main goals to be reached with the larger data samples that will be collected in the future LHC runs.

#### 4.3.2 Future prospects

The measurements performed with Run-1 data at the LHC represent a first step into a "charm and beauty" era of the QGP. New incoming data from Run-2 and Run-3 at the LHC will allow us to measure with much higher precision charm and beauty nuclear modification factors and elliptic flow coefficients over a wide transverse momentum region. With respect to that produced at RHIC collision energies, the medium that can be probed at the LHC is characterised by higher energy density, different temperature profile, different expansion velocity, and longer lifetime of the partonic phase [6–8]. These differences can significantly affect the interaction of heavy-quarks with the medium, in particular in relation to charm flow, which develops at late times during the medium evolution, and to the role of hadronization via recombination, particularly sensitive to the medium density and temperature profile. By measuring the charm and beauty nuclear modification


Figure 19: Comparison of prompt D-meson  $R_{AA}$  with  $R_{AA}$  of  $J/\psi$  from B-meson decay (left) and of  $D_s^+$  (right) as a function of  $p_T$  in the 10% most central Pb–Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 5.5$  TeV. Projection of the ALICE upgrade performance with an integrated luminosity of 10 nb<sup>-1</sup> [245].



Figure 20: Left: double ratio of  $\Lambda_c$  over prompt non-strange D-meson production in Pb–Pb and pp collisions with uncertainties expected after the ALICE upgrade [245]. The model predictions are from [313, 318]. Right: comparison of  $p_T$  dependence of  $v_2$  of prompt non-strange D mesons,  $D_s^+$ ,  $\Lambda_c$ , and D meson and  $J/\psi$  from B-meson decay as expected to be measured by ALICE in Pb–Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 5.5$  TeV after the upgrade of the detector.

factor at the two facilities, constraints can be set to the energy-density dependence of the transport coefficient of the medium. The measurement of the  $p_{\rm T}$ -differential production cross-sections of charmed hadrons at the two energies can help to constrain initial state effects, in particular nuclear shadowing, which is expected to be significantly larger at LHC energies. Finally, at LHC the cross-section for beauty production is significantly larger (about a factor 70 [257, 285]), allowing for detailed studies of beauty quark energy loss.

With the statistics collected during Run-2 at the LHC, and considering the larger charm production crosssection at the new collision energy of  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 5$  TeV, the ALICE experiment will improve by a factor 2–3 the statistical precision on the measurements of prompt D-meson production in Pb–Pb collisions. The  $R_{\rm AA}$  will be measured in a wider  $p_{\rm T}$  range, extending the current measurements to higher as well as lower transverse momenta. For the first time, D<sup>0</sup> mesons might become accessible down to  $p_{\rm T} = 0$  in Pb–Pb collisions, althought with limited statistical precision. This would represent an important step towards the evaluation of the total charm production cross section, currently the main source of uncertainty on the predictions of charmonium production (see Section 4.4). The transverse momentum dependence of the elliptic flow of non-strange D mesons in semi-peripheral collisions could be assessed, allowing for a a more quantitative comparison with pion  $v_2$  in the intermediate  $p_{\rm T}$  region ( $2 < p_{\rm T} < 8 \text{ GeV}/c$ ) where charm flow develops mainly with the medium collective expansion. Additional information will derive from the measurement of D<sub>s</sub><sup>+</sup> nuclear modification factor: with the precision expected, a first significant observation of the modification of charm quark hadronization could be made.

In Run-3 the higher luminosity of the LHC machine and the upgrade of the ALICE detector [228,245–249] will open the precision era for charm and beauty measurements, which should bring to a rather complete understanding of the interaction of heavy quarks with the medium. High-precision  $p_{\rm T}$ -differential measurements of nuclear modification factors and elliptic flow coefficients of charm and beauty hadrons will allow for a quantification of the mass dependence of energy loss over a wide momentum range, of the impact of hadronization via recombination, and of the degree of participation of charm and beauty quarks to the collective expansion of the medium, measuring their coupling to the system and setting constraints on the transport coefficients of the medium. In particular, thanks to the new Inner Tracking System [245], ALICE will investigate the mass dependence of energy loss at central rapidity via a precise comparison of the nuclear modification factor of prompt D-mesons with those of D meson and  $J/\psi$  from B-meson decay. The addition of the Muon Forward Tracker (MFT [248]) will enable the measurement of the fraction of muons and  $J/\psi$ from beauty-hadron decay also at forward rapidity. As an example, in the left panel of Fig. 19 the  $R_{\rm AA}$  of prompt  $D^0$  meson and  $J/\psi$  from B-meson decay at central rapidity are shown. The systematic uncertainty on the measurement of prompt D<sup>0</sup>  $R_{AA}$  will be smaller than 8% for  $p_{\rm T} > 2$  GeV/c and around 10% for  $p_{\rm T} < 2 {\rm ~GeV}/c$ . The fraction of  $J/\psi$  from B-meson decay will be measured with systematic uncertainty better than 8%. Along with CMS measurement of  $J/\psi$  from B-meson decay and the measurements of B-meson production in central Pb–Pb collision by ALICE and CMS, these measurements will complement at higher and lower  $p_{\rm T}$  the observations made with Run-2 data and will be precise enough to track the mass dependence of energy loss over a wide momentum range. The new ALICE detector will give the opportunity of accessing charm and beauty quark momenta down to  $p_{\rm T} = 0$  at central rapidity, a particularly appealing region. In fact heavy quarks in this kinematic domain are the only partons probing the medium with non-relativistic velocities, which, among other features, implies a larger energy loss from collisional elastic scattering with the medium constituents. Indeed, the ALICE specificity, with respect to the other LHC experiments participating to the investigation of the QGP, will be the study of the low- $p_{\rm T}$  region for various heavy-flavour hadron species, including both charm and beauty mesons and baryons.

The baryon-to-meson production ratio is particularly sensitive to recombination effects. A quantification of the role of hadronization via coalescence will be achieved by measuring  $D_s^+$  and  $\Lambda_c$  nuclear modification factors and elliptic flow coefficients at low and intermediate transverse momentum. Figure 19 shows, in the right panel, the comparison between  $D_s^+$  and non-strange D mesons  $R_{AA}$ :  $D_s^+$  production will be measured with statistical uncertainty smaller than 5% down to  $p_T = 2 \text{ GeV}/c$  in central Pb–Pb collisions. Systematic uncertainties similar to those for the measurements of prompt non-strange D mesons are expected. Figure 20 shows in the left panel the double-ratio  $\Lambda_c/D$  in Pb–Pb and pp collisions. The pseudodata points show that the projected precision is sufficient to discriminate among predictions from different models [313, 318]. For the first time, a possible difference between baryon and meson nuclear modification factors could be observed also in the beauty sector, thanks to the measurement of  $\Lambda_b$  production [245]. Figure 20 shows the expectation for the measurement of the elliptic flow of several charm and beauty hadrons. With the

# 36 | 4.4 Quarkonia

**Table 1:** Examples of heavy-flavour performance projections with the ALICE upgrade (for a comprehensive list, see [245, 248]): minimum accessible  $p_{\rm T}$  and relative statistical uncertainty in Pb–Pb collisions for an integrated luminosity of 10 nb<sup>-1</sup>. The statistical uncertainties are given at the maximum between  $p_{\rm T} = 2 \text{ GeV}/c$  and  $p_{\rm T}^{\rm min}$ . For elliptic flow measurements, the value of  $v_2$  used to calculate the relative statistical uncertainty of  $v_2/v_2$  is given in parenthesis. The case of the programme up to Long Shutdown 2, with a luminosity of  $0.1 \text{ nb}^{-1}$  collected with minimum-bias trigger, is shown for comparison (only the statistical uncertainty is reported).

	$\frac{\text{Current, 0.1 nb}^{-1}}{p_{\text{T}}^{\text{min}} \text{ statistical}}$		Upgrade, $10 \text{ nb}^{-1}$		
Observable			$p_{\mathrm{T}}^{\mathrm{min}}$	uncertainty	
	(GeV/c)	uncertainty	(GeV/c)	statistical	systematic
D meson $R_{AA}$	1	10%	0	0.3%	6%
D meson from B $R_{AA}$	3	30%	2	1%	20%
$J/\psi$ from B $R_{AA}$ in 2.5 $< y < 3.6$	not accessible		0	2%	5%
$\Lambda_{ m c} \ R_{ m AA}$	not a	ccessible	2	15%	20%
$\Lambda_{\rm c}/{\rm D}^0$ ratio	not a	ccessible	2	15%	20%
D meson $v_2 (v_2 = 0.2)$	1	10%	0	0.2%	—
D from B $v_2$ ( $v_2 = 0.05$ )	not a	ccessible	2	8%	—
$\Lambda_{\rm c} \ v_2 \ (v_2 = 0.15)$	not a	ccessible	3	20%	—

projected precision the difference between charm  $v_2$ , accessible down to  $p_T = 0$  with negligible uncertainties with non-strange D mesons, and beauty  $v_2$ , probed with statistical uncertainty smaller than 10% with D<sup>0</sup> from B-meson decay down to  $p_T = 2 \text{ GeV}/c$  can be quantified. A precise measurement of  $D_s^+$  elliptic flow as well as a first observation of  $\Lambda_c$  will also be done. Table 1 summarises the projected performance for heavy-flavour measurements with the ALICE upgrade and an integrated luminosity of 10 nb<sup>-1</sup>, compared with the expection for Run-2 and 0.1 nb<sup>-1</sup> (the projected luminosity recorded with minimum-bias triggers.)

Data from Run-2 and Run-3 will open the possibility of studying heavy-flavour angular correlations, in particular azimuthal correlations of heavy-flavour hadron decay leptons or D mesons and charged particles or jets. These observables will provide important constraints on the dependence of the heavy quarks in-medium energy loss on the distance covered by the parton in the medium. Moreover, the measurement of the modification of near-side correlation peak properties (associated yield and width) of azimuthal correlations of D mesons and charged particles will enable the study of possible medium modifications to charm fragmentation and jet properties.

A positive elliptic flow was measured for light-flavour hadrons in high-multiplicity pp and p–Pb collisions, with a  $p_{\rm T}$  and particle-mass dependence resembling that observed in heavy-ion collisions, which is typically ascribed to the collective expansion of the medium and described by hydrodynamic models (see Section 4.7). The origin of this effect in pp and p–Pb collisions is still debated. The study of angular correlations between heavy-flavour particles (D mesons or heavy-flavour hadron decay electrons) and charged particles produced in the event in p–Pb collisions and high-multiplicity pp collisions could reveal whether also charm and beauty show in "small systems"  $v_2$ -like double-ridge long range angular correlations, as observed for light hadrons. These measurements could be done with data from Run-2, though for the case of correlation between D mesons and charged particles in high multiplicity pp and p–Pb events, a precise measurement will become possible only with the data collected with the upgraded ALICE detector in Run-3 and Run-4.

# 4.4 Quarkonia

### 4.4.1 Present status of theory and experiment

In a deconfined QGP, quarkonium production is expected to be significantly suppressed with respect to the proton-proton yields scaled by the number of binary nucleon-nucleon collisions, due to a colour screening mechanism that prevents the binding of the Q and  $\overline{Q}$  pair [30]. In this scenario, with increasing temperature of the system, quarkonium resonances are expected to be suppressed sequentially, according to their binding energy. In the charmonium sector, the loosely bound  $\psi(2S)$  and the  $\chi_c$  states are expected to melt at a lower temperature with respect to the tightly bound  $J/\psi$ , while in the bottomonium sector suppression



Figure 21: Comparison of the ALICE J/ψ R<sub>AA</sub> at forward rapidity [208] (left) and mid-rapidity [328] (right) with theory predictions from the statistical hadronization model (SHM [333]), from transport models (TM1 [334], TM2 [335]) and a model including shadowing, recombination and J/ψ interactions with comoving hadrons (CIM [336]).

will first affect Y(3S) and Y(2S) and eventually Y(1S) states. As a consequence, the in-medium dissociation probability of the various states should be sensitive to the temperature reached in the collisions.

However, this sequential suppression scenario is complicated by other mechanisms, related to both hot or cold nuclear matter. On the one hand, increasing the collision energy  $(\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}})$ , the production rates of the Q and  $\overline{Q}$  quarks increase. As a consequence, at high energies, a new production mechanism sets in, due to the (re)combination, either in the QGP or in the hadronization phase, of the abundantly produced  $Q\overline{Q}$ pairs [209, 210, 319]. This effect enhances the charmonium yields and it might counterbalance the aforementioned suppression. Given the smaller  $b\overline{b}$  production cross section, with respect to  $c\overline{c}$ , (re)combination is expected to play a negligible role for bottomonium states. On the other hand, quarkonium production can also be affected by cold nuclear matter (CNM) effects, such as nuclear shadowing, parton energy loss or break-up of the  $Q\overline{Q}$  pair via interactions with the nucleons. These effects are usually investigated in protonnucleus collisions, where suppression or (re)combination, which are related to hot-matter, are not expected to affect quarkonium production. Since CNM effects are also present in nucleus–nucleus interactions, a precise knowledge of their role is, therefore, crucial to disentangle the pure QGP effects.

In the last thirty years, quarkonium has been extensively studied by experiments at the SPS (up to  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 17$  GeV, see, for example, [204, 320–323]) and RHIC (up to  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 200$  GeV, see, for example, [205, 324–327]) facilities, and finally at the LHC. In LHC Run-1, Pb–Pb collisions were collected at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 2.76$  TeV (see, for example, [32, 200, 206, 208, 292, 328–330]) and p–Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 5.02$  TeV (see, for example, [255, 331, 332]). The quarkonium in-medium modification is usually quantified through the nuclear modification factor  $R_{\rm AA}$ , defined as the ratio of the quarkonium yields in nucleus–nucleus interactions and a reference value obtained scaling the corresponding values in proton–proton interactions by the number of nucleon–nucleon collisions. In spite of the factor of ten difference in the centre-of-mass energies, the J/ $\psi$  nuclear modification factors, measured by the SPS and RHIC experiments, show a rather similar centrality-dependent suppression. This observation suggests that the (re)combination process might set in already at RHIC energies compensating for some of the quarkonium suppression due to screening in the QGP.

The (re)combination probability increases with increasing number of  $c\bar{c}$  pairs in the QGP, thus with the charm production cross section. Therefore, it is expected to increase with  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}}$  and to play an important role at LHC energies. This expectation was confirmed by the  $R_{\rm AA}$  results obtained by the ALICE experiment for low- $p_{\rm T}$  J/ $\psi$ , both at forward and mid-rapidity [208, 292, 328]. The ALICE J/ $\psi$   $R_{\rm AA}$  shows, in fact, a reduced suppression with respect to the one measured at RHIC [207, 292, 328], in spite of the larger energy density reached in LHC collisions. Theoretical models that include ~50% of the low- $p_{\rm T}$  J/ $\psi$ s produced via (re)combination are in fair agreement with the data, as shown in Fig. 21. The larger  $R_{\rm AA}$  at the LHC with respect to RHIC would be due to the larger  $c\bar{c}$  pair multiplicity, which compensates the suppression from colour screening in the deconfined phase. The large uncertainties associated to the theoretical calculations prevent, for the moment, a more detailed comparison with the experimental data. The dominant sources of uncertainty in the models are the total charm production cross section and the CNM effects on quarkonium



Figure 22: Left:  $J/\psi$  nuclear modification factor  $R_{pA}$  as a function of rapidity compared to theoretical calculations (see [331] and references therein). Right: Estimate of cold nuclear matter effects in Pb–Pb, computed as  $R_{pA} \times R_{Ap}$  (violet points). These CNM effects are compared with the  $J/\psi R_{AA}$  (green points) measured in Pb–Pb collisions in a similar y range [332].

production. Therefore, the models would strongly benefit from a measurement of the charm production cross section down to zero  $p_{\rm T}$  and a precise assessment of CNM effects.

For kinematic reasons, (re)combination contributes mainly to low transverse momentum  $J/\psi$ , while it vanishes at high  $p_{\rm T}$ . This is confirmed by the observation that high- $p_{\rm T} J/\psi$  measured by the CMS experiment show a stronger suppression with respect to the RHIC result [200].

The study of the  $J/\psi$  production in p-A collisions, provided information on the role of CNM effects. As shown in Fig. 22 (left) the  $J/\psi$  nuclear modification factor  $R_{pA}$  shows a clear rapidity dependence, with a stronger suppression at forward y [331,332]. The comparison of the  $J/\psi$   $R_{pA}$  with theoretical calculations indicates that nuclear shadowing and/or coherent energy loss [331,332] are the main CNM effects at LHC energies. Therefore, assuming that these effects on the two colliding nuclei in Pb–Pb collisions can be factorised, an estimate of CNM effects in Pb–Pb collisions can be carried out. This extrapolation is shown in Fig. 22 (right), where it is compared with the  $J/\psi$   $R_{AA}$ . At high  $p_T$  CNM effects do not account for the charmonium suppression observed in Pb–Pb collisions, thus confirming that hot matter mechanisms are taking place in Pb–Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}}=2.76$  TeV [332]. At  $p_T$  close to zero, under these assumptions, the  $J/\psi$   $R_{AA}$ , corrected for the CNM extrapolation, would be closer or even larger than unity, consistent with the presence of a contribution related to the (re)combination of  $c\bar{c}$  pairs.

The information provided by the  $J/\psi R_{AA}$  can be complemented by the study of the quarkonium azimuthal distribution with respect to the reaction plane, defined by the beam axis and the impact parameter vector of the colliding nuclei. The second coefficient of the Fourier expansion describing the final state particle azimuthal distribution,  $v_2$ , is denoted elliptic flow.  $J/\psi$  produced through a (re)combination mechanism, should inherit the elliptic flow of the charm quarks in the QGP, acquiring, therefore, a positive  $v_2$  (see Section 4.3). With the Run-1 data ALICE measured a positive  $v_2$  with a significance of 2.7 $\sigma$  [337].

The measurement of the production of the excited charmonium state  $\psi(2S)$  with respect to the ground state, in A–A collisions, is an interesting tool to disentangle the mechanisms at play, but it still represents a challenging measurement. The limited  $\psi(2S)$  statistics, collected during LHC Run-1, is not enough to address the sequential suppression picture in the charmonium sector. First results from the CMS [338] and ALICE [332] experiments in Pb–Pb collisions show a strong dependence on  $p_{\rm T}$  and y, but the experimental precision does not allow for a clear conclusion on the  $\psi(2S)$  behaviour, as shown in Fig. 23 (left).

At LHC energies the large production cross section of  $b\bar{b}$  pairs enabled for the first time a study of the three bottomonium states Y(1S), Y(2S) and Y(3S). This represents a cleaner tool to investigate the sequential suppression mechanism in the QGP, because bottomonium states are essentially not affected by (re)combination effects, given that the total number of  $b\bar{b}$  pairs in the QGP at LHC energies is of only a few units. As shown in Fig. 23 (right), an order in the suppression of the Y states, as predicted by the sequential dissociation picture, is clearly visible [32, 206, 329]. While the Y(2S) and Y(3S) are almost completely suppressed in central Pb–Pb collisions, a more precise knowledge of the feed-down contributions, from the higher resonances into the Y(1S), is required to assess whether directly produced Y(1S) are suppressed.



Figure 23: Left:  $[\psi(2S)/J/\psi]_{PbPb}/[\psi(2S)/J/\psi]_{Pp}$  ratio as a function of centrality as measured by the CMS [338] and ALICE [332] experiments in Pb–Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 2.76$  TeV. Right: Y  $R_{AA}$  as a function of centrality measured by CMS in |y| < 2.4 [32,206] and ALICE in 2.5 < y < 4 [329] in Pb–Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 2.76$  TeV.

Since the Y is less sensitive to recombination, its dissociation pattern might be more directly related with the spectral functions at equilibrium which can be computed on the lattice [258], as discussed also in Section 2.4. The bottomonium spectral functions are relatively easy to compute on the lattice, since the non-relativistic QCD approximation, which simplifies the numerical analysis, is valid for beauty quarks. The suppression pattern observed in experiments is indeed compatible with the behaviour of spectral functions, see Fig. 10 (left) [135]. That diagram depicts the Y spectral functions at temperatures from 0.76  $T_c$  up to 1.90  $T_c$ , where  $T_c$  is the critical temperature for the QGP formation at  $\mu_B = 0$ . The ground state peak is clearly visible and persists at all accessible temperatures. Current estimates of resonance width in the lattice approach would be suggestive of a very short survival time of the Y(1S) and it can be speculated that this is related with the apparent suppression. However, at this stage the computed width is only an upper bound and any phenomenological implication has to be treated with great care. The second peak which may be identified with the first excited state clearly dissolves above  $T_c$ , and in this case the analogy with the experimental results is straightforward.

# 4.4.2 Future prospects

With the second run of the LHC an integrated luminosity of about 1 nb<sup>-1</sup> for Pb–Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 5$  TeV will be delivered to the experiments, an order of magnitude higher than in the first run. This increase in statistics will certainly allow for a step forward in the understanding of quarkonium production in heavyion collisions at LHC energies, clarifying the issues left open at the end of Run-1. The first physics objective will be the confirmation of the role of regeneration in the production of charmonium at LHC energies: at low  $p_{\rm T}$  ALICE should be able to observe a dependence of the J/ $\psi$  production on the energy of the collision ( $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 2.76$  TeV versus  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 5$  TeV), which in the regeneration scenario should results in a larger  $R_{\rm AA}$  at the higher energy. On the contrary, at high  $p_{\rm T}$  one would expect a lower  $R_{\rm AA}$  at the higher energy. CMS will perform a precise measurement in the high  $p_{\rm T}$  region. Then, the observation of a non-zero J/ $\psi$   $v_2$  coefficient, assuming the same value for this quantity at the new energy as the central value of the ALICE determination at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 2.76$  TeV, will become possible at a 5  $\sigma$  level or better. Finally, at central rapidity a measurement of the  $R_{\rm AA}$  of the J/ $\psi$  down to  $p_{\rm T} = 0$ , with also the possibility to separate the non-prompt component, i.e. J/ $\psi$  produced from B decay, for  $p_{\rm T} > 1.5$  GeV/c, will be feasible with a precision of about 10% for the  $p_{\rm T}$ -integrated  $R_{\rm AA}$ , and also as a function of  $p_{\rm T}$ .

With the increase of integrated luminosity in Run-2, new and more precise results are expected for the very rare signals. Quantities that are presently measured with large statistical uncertainties or integrating over transverse momentum, rapidity or centrality, will be studied differentially with respect to these variables. For instance, the  $\psi(2S)/J/\psi$  ratio should be measured with about 20% statistical uncertainty in central Pb–Pb collisions in a few  $p_T$  bins at forward rapidity, assuming a similar value as for pp collisions. As a second example, the study of the Y(2S)/Y(1S) ratio versus  $p_T$ , which is expected to be very sensitive to the



Figure 24: Projected performance for the measurement of the  $J/\psi v_2$  with the ALICE upgrade and an integrated luminosity of 10 nb-1. Absolute statistical error on the  $v_2$  parameter of  $J/\psi$  as a function of transverse momentum for the measurement at forward (left panel, centrality range 20–60%) and at central rapidity (right panel, centrality range 10–40%) [228].



Figure 25: Projected performance for the measurement of the ratio of the nuclear modification factors of  $\psi(2S)$  and  $J/\psi$  at forward rapidity (2.5 < y < 3.5) and  $p_T > 0$  with the ALICE upgrade and an integrated luminosity of 10 nb<sup>-1</sup> [248], compared with the QGP-effect predicted by two theoretical calculations [333–335].

quarkonium dissociation mechanism, will be studied with a much finer binning in  $p_{\rm T}$  with respect to the one adopted for Run-1 results [339]. Other differential studies of the Y family, in particular the elliptic flow, should also become feasible for the first time.

However, it is with the high luminosity phase of the LHC heavy-ion programme after LS2 that quarkonium studies will enter in the precision era. As an example, ALICE will be able to determine precisely the elliptic flow of the prompt  $J/\psi$  (as well as that of the non-prompt  $J/\psi$  as discussed in the Section 4.3) as a function of  $p_{\rm T}$  and y. Figure 24 shows the expected statistical uncertainties on the  $v_2$  coefficient as a function of the transverse momentum. The absolute error in the  $p_{\rm T}$  bin 1–2 GeV/c (6–7 GeV/c) will be 0.005 (0.008) at forward rapidity 2.5 < y < 4 and 0.007 (0.020) at central rapidity |y| < 0.9.

This high-statistics data sample will allow, for the first time, to measure the  $J/\psi$  polarization in Pb–Pb at LHC energies. This measurement will be particularly interesting since, as of today, no unique theoretical predictions on how polarization might be influenced by hot medium effects are available. Furthermore, it has been suggested that the measurement of the  $J/\psi$  and Y(1S) polarisation can be a sensitive instrument to study the suppression of  $\chi_c$  and  $\chi_b$  in heavy-ion collisions, where a direct determination of signal yields involving the identification of low-energy photons is very difficult [340]. CMS will be in an excellent position to measure the polarization of the  $J/\psi$  and Y(1S) at high  $p_{\rm T}$ . The measurement of the  $J/\psi$  polarization

**Table 2:** Projected physics performance for quarkonium studies for Run-2 ( $L_{int} = 1 \text{ nb}^{-1}$ ) and for Run-3 and Run-4 with the detector upgrade ( $L_{int} = 10 \text{ nb}^{-1}$ ). The forward rapidity region corresponds to 2.5 < y < 4 in the current scenario and to 2.5 < y < 3.6 in the upgrade one (because of the reduced acceptance of the MFT with respect to the Muon Spectrometer). The quoted uncertainties include both statistical and systematic contributions, unless differently specified. The uncertainties correspond either to the values reported in Refs. [228, 248] or they were obtained by scaling those of Run-1 to the expected Run-2 luminosity. For the mid-rapidity inclusive  $J/\psi R_{AA}$  uncertainty in Run-3 and Run-4, a reduction by a factor two of the current systematic uncertainty was assumed.

	Current, $1 \text{ nb}^{-1}$		Upgrade, 10 $nb^{-1}$		
Observable	$p_{\mathrm{T}}^{\mathrm{min}}$	Uncertainty	$p_{\mathrm{T}}^{\mathrm{min}}$	Uncertainty	
	(GeV/c)		(GeV/c)		
mid-rapidity $( y  < 0.9)$					
inclusive J/ $\psi$ $R_{AA}$	0	10% at 1 GeV/ $c$	0	5% at 1 GeV/ $c$	
$\psi(2S) R_{AA}$	0	at limit	0	20%	
prompt J/ $\psi$ $R_{AA}$	1.5	10% in 1.5–4 GeV/ $c$	1	5% at 1 GeV/ $c$	
${\rm J}/\psi$ from B hadrons	1.5	30% in 1.5–4 GeV/ $c$	1	10% at 1 GeV/ $c$	
$J/\psi$ elliptic flow	0	0.05 abs. stat. err. at 1.5 ${\rm GeV}/c$	0	0.007 abs. stat. err. at 1.5 ${\rm GeV}/c$	
forward rapidity					
inclusive $J/\psi R_{AA}$	0	5% at 1 GeV/ $c$	0	5% at 1 GeV/c	
$\psi(2S) R_{AA}$	0	30%	0	10%	
prompt J/ $\psi R_{AA}$	0	not accessible	0	5% at 1 GeV/ $c$	
${\rm J}/\psi$ from B hadrons	0	not accessible	0	6% at 1 GeV/ $c$	
$J/\psi$ elliptic flow	0	0.015 abs. stat. err. at 1.5 ${\rm GeV}/c$	0	$0.005$ abs. stat. err. at 1.5 ${\rm GeV}/c$	
$J/\psi$ polarization $(\lambda_{\theta})$	2	0.05 abs. stat. err.	2	0.02 abs. stat. err.	
$\mathrm{J}/\psi$ polarization $(\lambda_{\varphi})$	2	0.035 abs. stat. err.	2	0.01 abs. stat. err.	

parameters in Pb–Pb collisions at low- $p_{\rm T}$  is a challenging measurement that ALICE will perform with the envisaged luminosity of 10 nb<sup>-1</sup>. It is expected that statistical errors, e.g., on  $\lambda_{\theta}$  — one of the three parameters describing the spin state of the J/ $\psi$  in a given reference frame — of about 0.02 will be reached at forward rapidity (Muon Spectrometer) for such integrated luminosities. A comparable, albeit slightly worse, accuracy is expected at mid-rapidity (Central Barrel).

The addition of the Muon Forward Tracker [248] in the ALICE apparatus will enable a measurement of the  $\psi(2S)$  signal with uncertainties as low as 10% down to zero  $p_{\rm T}$ . Also at central rapidity in the dielectron channel, where the measurement is more challenging, with the target integrated luminosity of 10 nb<sup>-1</sup>, a measurement with a precision smaller that 20% is expected<sup>1</sup>.

The precise measurement of the  $\psi(2S)$ , combined with the one of prompt J/ $\psi$  production, will offer an important tool to discriminate between different models of charmonium regeneration in the QGP, as shown in Fig. 25.

ALICE has recently measured, in peripheral Pb–Pb collisions, an excess of the  $J/\psi$  yields at very low  $p_{\rm T}$ , i.e. below 300 MeV/c [341]. This excess can be interpreted as due to the coherent  $J/\psi$  photo-production measured for the first time in nuclear collisions. Also in this case, increase in statistics and the capabilities of the Muon Forward Tracker will allow a more detailed study of the origin of this excess.

A summary of the physics reach for the quarkonium benchmark measurements is presented in Table 2 for Run-2 with present ALICE apparatus, and for Run-3 and Run-4 with the ALICE upgrade.

### 4.5 Jets

Jets are experimentally defined as sprays of collimated particles coming from the fragmentation and hadronization of the initial partons produced from hard scatterings in the early stages of high-energy collisions. Their production cross section in hadronic collisions is calculable using perturbative QCD (pQCD) and the contri-

<sup>1</sup> Both at forward and mid-rapidity the most unfavourable scenario of the  $\psi(2S)$  production yield was assumed for these estimates, corresponding to the predictions from the Statistical Hadronization Model [333].



Figure 26: Left: jet  $R_{AA}$  as a function of jet  $p_T$  measured by ALICE and CMS [43,349]. Right: ratios  $R_{CP}^R / R_{CP}^{R=0.2}$  for R = 0.3, 0.4 and 0.5 as a function of jet  $p_T$  in the 0–10% centrality bin. The bars show the statistical uncertainties, the lines indicate fully correlated uncertainties and the shaded boxes represent partially correlated uncertainties between different  $p_T$  values [350].

bution from the non-perturbative hadronization can be well calibrated via measurements in pp collisions. In nucleus–nucleus collisions jet fragmentation is modified relative to proton–proton collisions, as a consequence of the interactions of the high- $p_{\rm T}$  partons with the QGP via radiative and collisional processes [259, 342].

The measurement of single hadrons constrains the parton kinematics very loosely. Conversely, jet reconstruction gives access to the kinematics of the original parton that produced the jet, providing insights into energy loss mechanisms and their effects on the jet structure. Therefore, jets are considered among the golden probes to perform QGP medium tomography. The interaction with the medium can result in a broadening of the jet shape and a softening of the jet fragmentation [343], leading to an increase of out-of-cone gluon radiation [344] with respect to jets reconstructed in pp collisions [213]. Because of this effect, for a given initial parton energy and a jet resolution parameter R, the jet transverse momenta in heavy-ion collisions are expected to be smaller than those in pp collisions.

Several theoretical energy-loss models are trying to explain RHIC and LHC results on jet quenching. Most of them are based on pQCD calculations of in-medium energy loss, possibly implemented in Monte Carlo event generators, allowing the study of different jet quenching observables. Several microscopic generators (i.e. JEWEL, YaJEM, Q-PYTHIA) exploit various implementations of the parton-medium interaction to describe the evolution of parton showers [41, 345, 346].

Jet reconstruction in heavy-ion collisions is challenging because the particles of the underlying event represent a large background for the definition of the jet area and energy. Dedicated jet finding algorithms and background subtraction techniques have been optimised to reconstruct all the particles resulting from the hadronization of the original hard parton (see e.g. Refs. [347, 348]). At the LHC, fully-reconstructed jets measured over a wide  $p_{\rm T}$  range at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 2.76$  TeV, confirm and extend the suppression pattern observed for charged particles [43, 349], as shown in the left panel of Fig. 26. This measurement suggests that the initial parton energy is not recovered within the jet cone radius in the case of a hot and dense medium. Additional indication can be reached by studying the jet  $R_{\rm CP}$  [350], as shown in the right panel of Fig. 26. The central-to-peripheral ratio  $R_{\rm CP}$  is defined as the ratio of the per-event jet yields divided by the number of nucleon-nucleon collisions in a given centrality class to the same quantity in a peripheral centrality class. For  $p_{\rm T} < 100 \text{ GeV}/c$ , the quantity  $R_{\rm CP}^R / R_{\rm CP}^{R=0.2}$ , for both R = 0.4 and 0.5, differs from unity beyond the statistical and systematic uncertainties, indicating a clear jet broadening. However, for  $R \leq 0.4$ at  $p_{\rm T} > 100 {\rm ~GeV}/c$ , the ratio is consistent with jet production in vacuum over all centralities. This may be interpreted as an indication that the jet core remains intact with no significant jet broadening observed within the jet cone resolution. Other measurements [213] showed that a large contribution of the radiated energy is carried by low- $p_{\rm T}$  particles at large radial distance,  $\Delta R > 0.8$  relative to the jet axis.



Figure 27: Left:  $R_{AA}$  as a function of  $p_T$  for different particle species, for 0–5% (left) and 60–80% (right) collision centrality classes [317]. Right: *b*-jet  $R_{AA}$  as a function of  $p_T$ . Data are compared to pQCD-based calculations [353].

ALICE made further steps by identifying pions, kaons and protons, providing information on the hadrochemical composition of particles in jets in pp, central and peripheral Pb–Pb collisions [317]. The nuclear modification factor  $R_{AA}$ , reported in Fig. 27 (left), indicates that high- $p_T$  pions, kaons and protons are equally suppressed, suggesting that the chemical compositions of leading particles from jets in the medium and in vacuum are similar. These results establish strong constraints on theoretical modeling for fragmentation and energy loss mechanisms. In particular, the current data already rule out ideas in which the large energy loss leading to the suppression is associated with strong mass ordering or large fragmentation differences between baryons and mesons. In addition, ALICE measurements of  $\Lambda$  and  $K_S^0$  in reconstructed jets in heavy-ion collisions provide important insights into the interplay of various hadronisation processes [351].

New observables are being developed to study jet quenching in central Pb–Pb collisions based on semiinclusive rate of jets recoiling from a high- $p_{\rm T}$  charged hadron trigger. This approach enables collinear-safe jet measurements with low infrared cutoff in heavy-ion collisions [352]. These measurements are directly comparable to theoretical calculations because they utilize hadrons as trigger particles, semi-inclusive jets and background suppression techniques that do not require modelisation of the underlying background.

The quenching of jets in heavy-ion collisions is expected to depend on the flavour of the fragmenting parton. For example, jets initiated by heavy quarks are expected to radiate less than light ones, due to the so-called dead cone effect (see Section 4.2). Recent data on single-particle production of B mesons (via nonprompt  $J/\psi$  [200] show a smaller suppression compared to D mesons [199]. These results provide a strong motivation to perform a measurement using fully-reconstructed jets, enabling a direct comparison of heavyflavour energy loss to that of light flavours. In particular, it will be interesting to have such comparison in a wide jet  $p_{\rm T}$  range, where the mass-dependence of the energy loss can be probed in detail. From an experimental point of view, jets formed from heavy-quark fragmentation can be tagged by the presence of displaced vertices, either by direct reconstruction of these vertices or by the impact parameter of tracks originating from secondary vertices [354]. The production of jets associated to b quarks was measured for the first time in heavy-ion collisions by CMS using fully-reconstructed jets [353]. The b-jet suppression, observed in the  $R_{AA}$  as a function of  $p_T$  (Fig. 27, right), is found to be qualitatively consistent with that of inclusive jets [350]. Although a sizeable fraction of b-tagged jets comes from gluon splitting, a large mass and/or flavour dependence for parton energy loss can be excluded for jets with  $p_{\rm T} > 80 {\rm ~GeV}/c$ . Models based on strong coupling (via the AdS/CFT correspondence) [355], in which mass effects could persist to large  $p_{\rm T}$ , would be incompatible with the current data, in contrast to a perturbative model in which mass effects are expected to be small at large  $p_{\rm T}$  [356].

The advanced background-subtraction techniques developed for inclusive jet measurements in ALICE will be exploited to perform measurements of heavy-flavour tagged jets down to lower transverse momenta.

#### 44 | 4.6 Low-mass dileptons

Ongoing studies suggest that, with the expected luminosity of the LHC Run-2, *b*-jets could be reconstructed with ALICE in central Pb–Pb collisions in the transverse momentum range of 30-100 GeV/*c* [298]. These measurements will open the possibility to study the mass effect in the energy loss of heavy and light quarks with jet observables at lower momenta, extending the current *b*-jet cross section measurements [353] that are restricted to the high end of the jet energy spectrum (80–100 GeV/*c*), where the effect of the quark mass becomes negligible.

Besides jet cross section observables described above for inclusive and heavy-flavour jets, more differential observables will be needed to quantitatively constrain energy loss mechanisms. It is possible to explore jet substructure or shapes in order to probe different aspects of the jet fragmentation. Jet shapes are intra-jet observables like fragmentation functions [357], angularities and planar flow [358]. The idea is to consider well-defined jet shapes, i.e. calculable in pQCD without uncontrolled bias, and measure them in heavy-ion collisions. This kind of study is very promising to exploit different fragmentation patterns of quarks and gluons to investigate the colour-charge dependence of the energy loss by separating jets originating from quarks and gluons. Using new jet shape background-subtraction methods together with unfolding techniques, the aim is to correct those shapes to particle level in order to measure different aspects of intrajet modifications relative to vacuum fragmentation. With the large sample expected in Run-3, it will be possible not only to clarify issues such as the vacuum-like fragmentation of jets, but also issues connected to the differences between parton and jet momentum and the relative logarithmic resummation terms.

It was observed that prompt photons, produced directly in hard sub-processes, as well as vector bosons, do not strongly interact with the QGP medium [217]. At leading order these photons are produced back-to-back with an associated parton (i.e. jet), thus having, with a good approximation, the same initial transverse momentum. Therefore, the production of a jet with an associated photon back-to-back in azimuth is considered as the golden channel to investigate energy loss of partons in the medium [359]. With the expected statistics for the ALICE upgrades, it will be possible to characterise modifications of jet properties as a function of centrality using isolated-photon + jet events in Pb–Pb collisions exploiting the ALICE EMCal and DCal calorimeters.

The mass of a jet, as measured by jet reconstruction algorithms, constrains its virtuality, which in turn has a considerable effect on observables like fragmentation functions and jet shapes [360]. The leading parton, propagating through a dense medium, experiences substantial virtuality (or mass) degradation along with energy loss. Having access to the virtuality evolution via jet mass measurements adds a new, not yet experimentally accessed, dimension to jet quenching measurements by constraining both of the relevant quantities, energy and virtuality, and is expected to provide tests for models of in-medium shower evolution.

New differential measurements in the heavy-flavour sector, i.e. angular correlations of *b*-jets and *c*-jets with hadrons and of *b*-dijets  $(b\text{-jet}-\bar{b}\text{-jet})$  in Pb–Pb collisions, will constitute a new terrain to study the redistribution of the jet energy after the interaction with the medium and to compare the results for light and heavy quarks. Such measurements for heavy-flavour jet observables are expected to carry information on the contribution of radiative and collisional energy loss, providing new tools to study the medium response to heavy quarks.

The very large jet samples that will be available with the ALICE and LHC upgrades will provide deeper insight into the mechanisms of jet-shower in-medium modification and of energy flow from the jet to the medium [361, 362]. ALICE will carry out complementary measurements with respect to the ATLAS and CMS experiments, in particular by extending the jet spectrum to lower momenta, also for heavy-flavour jets using the high-precision tracking system, and by performing jet hadrochemistry studies via charged-hadron identification over a wide momentum range.

# 4.6 Low-mass dileptons

Electromagnetic radiation is produced at all stages of heavy-ion collisions and, since photons and electrons (or muons) do not interact strongly with the surrounding medium, their kinematic spectrum retains information of the entire system evolution. The fundamental questions that can be addressed by a comprehensive measurement of thermal dileptons in heavy-ion collisions at the energies of the RHIC and LHC colliders are the following:



**Figure 28:** Left: STAR dielectron invariant-mass spectrum in minimum-bias Au–Au collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}}$  = 200 GeV [221,363] compared to the hadron cocktail plus the hadronic medium and partonic QGP contributions calculated in Ref. [60] (upper left panel). Yellow bands in the bottom panels depict systematic uncertainties on the cocktail. Right: PHENIX dielectron mass spectrum in minimum-bias Au–Au collisions at the same energy [223] compared to the same model calculations. The main contributions, the in-medium broadening (dotted line), the QGP thermal radiation (dot-dashed line) and the hadron cocktail excluding the (dashed line) are also shown.

- The generation of hadron masses, which is driven by the spontaneous breaking of QCD chiral symmetry in the vacuum. Chiral restoration leads to substantial modications of the vector and axial-vector spectral functions. Such modications, in particular of the  $\rho$  meson, can be inferred from low-mass dilepton spectra. The theoretical interpretation of the NA60 measurements at SPS described in Section 2.3 suggests that the  $\rho$  spectral function strongly broadens, melting around the phase transition region. This broadening is driven by the total baryon density. At collider energies, this can be verified in an environment where the net-baryon density (baryons anti-baryons) is much smaller than at SPS energies, while the total baryon density is still large due to the significant number of anti-baryons in the central rapidity region.
- The temperature of the emitting medium. The invariant mass of thermal dileptons is not subject to blueshift in collectively expanding systems and therefore is most directly related to the source temperature. The study of low-mass dileptons allows the real direct photon production to be estimated.
- The space-time evolution of the system. The QGP fireball lifetime can be extracted from low-mass dilepton measurements. The potential to disentangle early from late contributions gives access to the evolution of collectivity and, thus, to fundamental properties such as transport coefficients, viscosity, and the equation of state.

The PHENIX [223] and STAR [221, 363] experiments at RHIC measured  $e^+e^-$  production in Au–Au collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 200$  GeV. The dielectron spectrum measured in minimum-bias collisions is shown in Fig. 28-left (STAR) and right (PHENIX). The spectra are compared to the estimate of thermal radiation from the QGP and hadronic phases of Ref. [60], which successfully describe the SPS data. The data are both consistent with the calculation, confirming the strong broadening of the  $\rho$  spectral function.

At LHC energies, the measurement of low-mass  $e^+e^-$  pairs in Pb–Pb collisions poses major experimental challenges because of the significant increase of the background in comparison to RHIC. A very good electron identification is mandatory for the suppression of combinatorial background from hadronic contamination. Moreover, electrons from Dalitz decays and photon conversions (mainly from  $\pi^0 \rightarrow \gamma\gamma$ ) form a substantial combinatorial background. This demands a very low material budget before the first active detector layer



Figure 29: Projected performance of the ALICE upgrade [245]: inclusive  $e^+e^-$  invariant mass spectrum (left) and excess spectrum (right) in 10% most central Pb–Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 5.5$  TeV, for an integrated luminosity of 3 nb<sup>-1</sup>. The green boxes show the systematic uncertainties from the combinatorial background subtraction, the magenta boxes indicate systematic uncertainties related to the subtraction of the hadron cocktail and charm contribution.

and refined strategies to detect  $e^+e^-$  pairs from photon conversions and Dalitz pairs for further rejection. The large combinatorial background prevents also a straightforward online trigger scheme. Therefore, the analysis can be carried out only using minimum-bias samples. Finally, the measurement requires acceptance for dilepton pairs at invariant masses and transverse momenta as low as  $M_{ee} \sim p_{\rm T} \sim T \sim 150$  MeV. This implies electron detection down to  $p_{\rm T} = 100-200$  MeV/c.

These critical aspects have so far prevented a quantitive measurement of dielectron production at LHC energies. The ALICE detector upgrades will make the measurement feasible in the LHC Run-3 [228, 245].

The enhanced low- $p_{\rm T}$  tracking capability of the new ITS allows the electrons tracks to be measured down to  $p_{\rm T} \approx 50 \text{ MeV}/c$ , improving the reconstruction efficiency of photon conversions and Dalitz pairs for combinatorial background suppression. The better impact parameter resolution will also enable efficient tagging of electrons from semi-leptonic charm decays, which can be separated from prompt dileptons. In order to optimize the low- $p_{\rm T}$  acceptance for electron identication with the TPC and TOF detectors, the measurement will be carried out with a value of 0.2 T for the magnetic field in the ALICE central barrel, lower with respect to the default (0.5 T). With the readout upgrade of the experiment that enables Pb–Pb collisions recording at 50 kHz, the goal is collect  $L_{\rm int} = 3 \text{ nb}^{-1}$  in one month of running with this field configuration.

Figure 29 shows the projected performance for the measurement of the inclusive  $e^+e^-$  invariant-mass spectrum (left) and the thermal spectrum after subtraction of the hadronic components (right). The inmedium  $\rho$  spectral function will be measured with good precision. Furthermore, information on the early temperature of the system can be derived from the invariant-mass dependence of the dilepton yield at masses  $M_{ee} > 1.1 \text{ GeV}/c^2$ , where the yield is completely dominated by the thermal radiation from the QGP. In order to quantify the sensitivity of this measurement, an exponential fit to the simulated spectra in the invariantmass region  $1.1 < M_{ee} < 2.5 \text{ GeV}/c^2$  was performed with the function  $dN/dM_{ee} \sim M_{ee}^{3/2} \exp(-M_{ee}/T)$ . The temperature of the source that emits the thermal dileptons can be measured with a statistical precision of about 10% and a systematic uncertainty of about 20% [245].

Finally, after the ALICE upgrade low-mass dimuons will be studied also at forward rapidity (2.5 < y < 3.5) with improved precision using the MFT, the new silicon tracker placed before the hadron absorber of the



Figure 30:  $\Xi/\pi$  (left) and  $\Omega/\pi$  (centre) ratios vs. charged-particle multiplicity in pp, p–Pb and Pb–Pb collisions at the LHC, measured by ALICE [370]. In the right-hand panel the same observable is obtained from theoretical calculations within a thermal model with T = 170 MeV and  $\mu_B = 1$  MeV [371]; the ratio are normalised to the grand-canonical value and shown as functions of the radius R of the fireball.

ALICE muon spectrometer. This measurement complements the one at central rapidity described above, though with somewhat more restrictive momentum cuts. For more details see [248].

### 4.7 Bulk hadron production and correlations

In ultra-relativistic heavy-ion collisions low- $p_{\rm T}$  particles are generally used to access the properties of the produced medium in terms of chemical composition and global kinematic characteristics. The chemical composition is accessible using the abundances of various hadron species with different quark contents, while the kinematic properties of the medium are studied by identifying collective phenomena that involve all the particles in the same event. In this section we will present the role of such effects in Pb–Pb collisions, where they are well understood in terms of theoretical models, and then we will move to smaller colliding systems presenting the most recent intriguing results from the LHC Run-1.

# 4.7.1 Light-flavour hadron production in Pb–Pb collisions

The chemical composition of the particles produced in the medium was extensively investigated so far both at RHIC and LHC. In particular, the particle identification capability of the STAR and the ALICE experiments enables the comparison of the yields of several hadron species with the predictions of thermal and statistical hadronisation models (introduced in Section 2.1). The observations are consistent with a decreasing of the baryonic chemical potential when increasing the energy and with a temperature close to the one expected for the QCD phase transition (see e.g. [239]).

Strangeness production plays an important role in such models because it is expected to be favoured in high energy density systems [364]. An enhancement of strange baryon production in heavy-ion collisions with respect to pp collisions was measured by several experiments from SPS to LHC energies [365–369]. Recently, the ALICE experiment measured an increase of strange baryon yields relative to pions also in high-multiplicity p–Pb events (see Fig. 30, left and central panels) [370]. The observed trend is consistent with the prediction of some thermal models that expect a saturation to the grand canonical value when the size of the system is larger than a few fm. The increase of the centre-of-mass energy and of the projected ALICE data samples in Run-2 and Run-3 should enable measurements in p–Pb multiplicity classes that overlap with the Pb–Pb ones, in order to assess whether these ratios saturate in p–Pb at the same values as in Pb–Pb collisions.

In addition, recent lattice-QCD calculations suggest that the freeze-out temperature (and hyper-surface) of the QGP may be different for quarks of different flavours. Figure 31 shows a higher critical temperature for strange quarks than for u/d quarks [372], which could be reflected in an earlier freeze-out (at higher temperature) for strange baryons. The experimental search for such an effect demands very high statistical precision, as can be achieved with the future ALICE data-taking.



Figure 31: Comparison between the lattice results for up/down and strange-quark number susceptibilities [372].

# 4.7.2 Indications of collective effects in small colliding systems

The evidence for collective behaviour in small systems has unexpectedly emerged from high-multiplicity p–Pb collisions and pp collisions at LHC energies.

Angular correlations between charged "trigger" and "associated" particles are a powerful tool to explore the mechanisms of particle production in collisions of hadrons and nuclei at high energy. Such correlations involve the measurement of the distributions of relative angles  $\Delta\varphi$  and  $\Delta\eta$  between a trigger particle within a certain range in transverse momentum  $p_{T,trig}$  and an associated particle in a  $p_{T,assoc}$  transverse momentum range (where  $\Delta\varphi$  and  $\Delta\eta$  are the differences in azimuthal angle  $\varphi$  and pseudorapidity  $\eta$  between the two particles). The "near side" peak ( $\Delta\varphi \sim 0$ ) includes particles associated with the leading particle, while the "away side" peak ( $\Delta\varphi \sim \pi$ ) is formed by particles associated with the recoil jet. In pp collisions, the away-side structure is elongated along  $\Delta\eta$  because of the longitudinal momentum distribution of partons in the colliding protons. In nucleus–nucleus collisions, the jet-related correlations are modified and additional structures emerge, which persist over a long range in  $\Delta\eta$  both on the near side and on the away side. These long-range correlations in A–A collisions are commonly attributed to the formation of a QGP with a collective flow.

In p–Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 5.02$  TeV, two-particle angular correlations show a long-range ridge structure on the near side in events characterised by higher than average multiplicity (see Fig. 32) [175–177]. In the low-multiplicity class, the correlation in the near side peak for pairs of particles originating from the same jet, as well as the elongated structure at  $\Delta \varphi \sim \pi$  for pairs of particles back-to-back in azimuth are visible. In the high-multiplicity class, the same features with higher yields can be observed. To remove the contribution due to jet fragmentation and isolate the ridge structure, low-multiplicity events are subtracted from highmultiplicity correlations [176]. This subtraction method is based on the observation that in p–Pb the near-side peak yield does not depend on event multiplicity [373] (see Fig. 32 bottom-right). The resulting distribution in  $\Delta \varphi$  and  $\Delta \eta$  for the high-multiplicity event class is shown in Fig. 32 (bottom-left). After this subtraction, a double ridge excess structure in the correlation is observed.

The away-side ridge has also been observed in pp collisions, in events with very large multiplicity [179]. However, in this case the near-side jet yield significantly depends on multiplicity and, therefore, the subtraction method is not fully justified.

In A–A the near-side ridge is commonly attributed to the formation of a dense medium with a collective flow. The Fourier decomposition of the correlations observed in p–Pb collisions indicates that the doubleridge is dominated by the second-order azimuthal anisotropy harmonic  $v_2$ . Both the second  $(v_2)$  and third  $(v_3)$  order coefficients are comparable to the values measured in Pb–Pb collisions. These values are described by hydrodynamical model calculations that assume a flowing medium [374, 375].

Another striking evidence of collectivity in p–Pb collisions is provided by multi-particle azimuthal correlations (between four, six and all particles), for which the contribution from jet fragmentation is expected to be strongly suppressed. These correlations show consistent  $v_2$  values for four or more particle cumulants, supporting the collective nature of the observed correlations (see Fig. 33) [376].



**Figure 32:** Top: associated yield per trigger particle for pairs of charged particles with  $2 < p_{T,trig} < 4 \text{ GeV}/c$  and  $1 < p_{T,assoc} < 2 \text{ GeV}/c$  in p–Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 5.02$  TeV for low (left) and high (right) multiplicity event classes. Bottom left: associated yield per trigger particle for pairs of charged particles in p–Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 5.02$  TeV for the high-multiplicity class, after subtraction of the jet contribution. Bottom right: yield in the near-side peak as a function of event-multiplicity [373].

Another unexpected observation that has emerged for identified hadrons is the mass ordering of  $p_{\rm T}$  spectral slopes and of  $v_n(p_{\rm T})$  after subtraction of non-flow contributions, hinting to a common radial flow of the system. Furthermore, hints of scaling with the number of constituent quarks are observed in p–Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 5.02$  TeV [377] suggesting that the development of flow could occur at partonic level.

These observations open a very interesting field of investigation as they pose many questions to our current knowledge. A hot and expanding medium was not expected to be formed in pp or in p–A collisions. It will be crucial to further study small systems to understand what drives the onset of collectivity and what is



Figure 33:  $v_2$  values as a function of the number of tracks measured by the CMS experiment in p–Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 5.02$  TeV [376]. Solid data points are obtained from multi-particle correlations to remove the correlation due to jet fragmentation products.

the minimum size of a system that exhibits a fluid-like behaviour. The mechanisms that produce the ridge in A–A, p–A and in pp collisions need to be further investigated. In particular, for pp collisions it will be important to investigate the origin of the (double) ridge structure, after establishing a robust and reliable method to subtract the jet contribution.

The models currently proposed to explain the double ridge, can be divided into two phenomenological classes (see e.g. [378] for a review). The first class states that the correlations are established in the initial high gluon density state through local partonic interactions, while in the second one they are assumed to arise due to the hydrodynamic flow that collimates local anisotropies in the final states. It is worth to note that, even if many observables in p–Pb and in pp are in satisfactory agreement with hydrodynamic models (such as the shape of  $v_n(p_T)$  and the mass ordering), some basics assumptions of hydrodynamics are at the edge of validity in small systems. In fact, as the mean-free-path of the matter approaches the characteristic system size, the viscosity increases, the Knudsen number becomes larger ( $K_n \ge 1$ ) and the hydrodynamic description is no more valid. Experimentally the challenge is to understand the origin of the collective phenomena and to discriminate between these two classes of models.

There are many other aspects that need to be further clarified in p–Pb collisions. Jets are not suppressed in p–Pb collisions [379–381], no dijet asymmetry is observed [382] and also di-hadron yields are unmodified [176]. Therefore no in-medium modifications or energy loss for high  $p_{\rm T}$  particles is observed, suggesting that no medium is formed in p–Pb collisions. However, this seems to clash with the observation of positive  $v_2$  values at high  $p_{\rm T}$ . A theory able to reproduce simultaneously the modification factor and the  $v_2$  measurements at high momenta is still missing.

For many of these studies the particle identification capabilities provided by the ALICE experiment will play a crucial role. In addition, the upgrade of the Inner Tracking System and the new Forward Muon Tracker, together with the increase in luminosity, will provide the opportunity to extend identified twoparticle correlation studies to larger  $\eta$  ranges.

Furthermore, two-particle correlations with heavy-flavour mesons could shed light on the roles of flow and of initial-state correlations. In fact, while correlations due to high initial gluon density are expected to equally affect light and heavy quarks, in a hydrodynamic system the effective Knudsen number depends on the mass and should show different effects on the final correlations for light- and heavy-flavour hadrons.

All these studies could benefit from a run at the LHC with lighter ion–ion (such as Ar–Ar or O–O) and/or proton–light-ion collisions to assess the system size dependence and possibly understand the variable driving the onset of the collective behaviour. On the basis of the results from the p–Pb data sample of Run-2, the experiments may consider to request a light-ion run.

### 4.8 Nuclei, hypernuclei and exotic hadrons

The high-partonic density environment created in ultra-relativistic heavy-ion collisions is uniquely suitable for the production of both light (anti-)nuclei and (anti-)hypernuclei. A hypernucleus [383] contains at least one hyperon, namely a baryon with one or more strange quarks, in addition to protons and nucleons. Since hypernuclei are weakly-bound nuclear states, they are sensitive probes of the final stages of the evolution of the fireball formed in the heavy-ion collisions. One of the striking features of particle production at high energies is the near equal abundance of matter and antimatter in the central rapidity region [166, 186]. Although strange hadrons are abundantly produced, their strong interactions are not well understood. This interaction is not only important for the description of the hadronic phase of a heavy-ion collision, but it also plays an important role in the description of dense hadronic matter, as for instance in neutron stars. Depending on the strength of the hyperon–nucleon interaction, the collapsed stellar core could be composed of hyperons, of strange quark matter or of a kaon condensate. In this context, hyperon interactions are crucial to understand the phase structure of QCD at large baryonic densities (i.e. large  $\mu_B$ ) and low temperatures. Because of the presence of hyperons, (anti-)hypernuclei provide an ideal environment to learn about the hyperon–hyperon and hyperon–nucleon interaction, responsible in part for the binding of hypernuclei and lifetime, which is of fundamental interest in nuclear physics and nuclear astrophysics.

The production of light (anti-)nuclei has attracted attention already in "low-energy" heavy-ion collisions at BNL-AGS [384], CERN-SPS [385,386], and BNL-RHIC [387]. It has been argued that the production mechanism may depend on collision energy, e.g. with spectator fragmentation at lower energies and a production via parton or hadron coalescence at higher energies.

Measurements for the production of (anti-)nuclei in pp and Pb–Pb collisions at the LHC were recently reported by the ALICE Collaboration [388]: light (anti-)nuclei show the same behaviour as non-composite light flavour hadrons, which are governed by a common chemical freeze-out and a subsequent hydrodynamic expansion. Results on the production of the (anti-)hypertriton published by ALICE [389] show a value of the lifetime comparable with the one measured in Au–Au collisions by the STAR Collaboration.

Besides the nuclei containing one hyperon and observation of anti-matter nuclei, more exotic forms of deeply-bound states with strangeness have been proposed, either consisting of baryons or quarks. One of these states is the H dibaryon predicted in 1977 [390]. Later, many more bound dibaryon states with strangeness were proposed using quark potentials [391, 392] or the Skyrme model [393]. However, the non-observation of multi-quark bags, like for instance strangelets, is still one of the open problems of intermediate and high energy physics. The HAL QCD Collaboration [394] performed phase space studies on the lattice which clearly show that the H dibaryon is not bound, while recent lattice studies report that there could be strange dibaryon systems including  $\Xi$  hyperons that can be bound [395]. An experimental confirmation of such a state would, therefore, be an enormous step forward in the understanding of the hyperon interaction.

The data-taking programme with the upgraded ALICE detector after LS2 has a strong pontential for measurements of nuclei, hypernuclei and the search for exotic states, because these studies require large event samples with a minimum-bias trigger, as well as high tracking precision for the separation of secondary vertices and charged-hadron (light nucleus) identification.

### 4.8.1 Expected yields for the ALICE-upgrade programme

The signal yields for the projected integrated luminosity of 10 nb<sup>-1</sup> were estimated for the (hyper)nuclei (d, <sup>3</sup>He, <sup>4</sup>He, <sup>3</sup><sub>A</sub>H, <sup>4</sup><sub>A</sub>H, <sup>4</sup><sub>A</sub>He) and for the exotic bound states ( $\Lambda\Lambda$  and  $\Lambda$ n), and their antiparticles.

The theoretical production yields predicted by the the statistical hadronisation model [396] for central (0–10%) Pb–Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 2.76$  TeV were considered. The yields per unit of rapidity at mid-rapidity are reported in Fig. 34 (left) for two values of the chemical freeze-out temperature that were obtained from fits to the light-flavour hadron abundances at RHIC and LHC energies. The predicted yields at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 5.5$  TeV (the actual energy after LS2) are very close to those at 2.76 TeV [396].

Table 3 reports the expected yields of the (hyper)nuclei and the exotic states that could be observed in the ALICE detector for  $L_{\rm int} = 10 \text{ nb}^{-1}$  [245]. For example, the signal-to-background ratio and the significance of the  $^{3}_{\Lambda}$ H signal for  $p_{\rm T} > 2$  GeV/c are expected to be of about 0.1 and 60, respectively. Figure 34 (right) shows the projected  $^{3}_{\Lambda}$ H invariant-mass distribution with the ALICE upgrade and an integrated luminosity of 10 nb<sup>-1</sup>.



Figure 34: Left: Yields (dN/dy) calculated for strange particles and light (hyper) nuclei using the thermal model and assuming two different temperatures (T = 164 MeV, which corresponds to the expected temperature from RHIC, and T = 156 MeV, which corresponds to the best estimation using LHC data) [396]. The values were calculated for Pb–Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 2.76$  TeV in the 0–10% centrality class. Right: projected  $^{3}_{\Lambda}$ H invariant-mass distribution with the ALICE upgrade for a Pb–Pb integrated luminosity of 10 nb<sup>-1</sup> [245].

**Table 3:** Expected yields for light (hyper)nuclear states (and their antiparticles) for central Pb–Pb collisions (0–10%) at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 5.5$  TeV. From left to right: (hyper)nuclear species, production yield from the statistical hadronization model [396], branching ratio (only for hypernuclei and exotica states), rapidity interval, and number of expected reconstructed particles for  $L_{\rm int} = 10$  nb<sup>-1</sup> [245] and reference for the estimation of the average acceptance-times-efficiency  $\langle Acc. \times \epsilon \rangle$  for  $p_{\rm T} > 0$ .

State	$\mathrm{d}N/\mathrm{d}y$	B.R.	y  <	Yield	Ref.
d (TPC)	$5 \times 10^{-2}$	_	0.5	$3.1 \times 10^{8}$	[388]
d (TPC+TOF)	$5 \times 10^{-2}$	_	0.5	$1.4 \times 10^{8}$	[388]
$^{3}$ He (TOF)	$3.5{ imes}10^{-4}$	_	0.5	$2.2{ imes}10^6$	[388]
$^{4}$ He (TPC+TOF)	$7.0 \times 10^{-7}$	_	0.5	$1.5 \times 10^{3}$	[388]
$^{3}_{\Lambda}\mathrm{H}$	$1.0 \times 10^{-4}$	0.25	1	$4.4{ imes}10^3$	[396]
${}^{4}_{\Lambda}\mathrm{H}$	$2.0 \times 10^{-7}$	0.50	1	$1.1 \times 10^2$	[396]
${}^{4}_{\Lambda}$ He	$2.0 \times 10^{-7}$	0.54	1	$1.3{ imes}10^2$	[396]
$\Lambda$ n	$3.0 \times 10^{-2}$	0.35	1	$2.9 \times 10^{7}$	[397]
$\Lambda\Lambda$	$5.0 \times 10^{-3}$	0.064	1	$1.9{ imes}10^5$	[397]
ΛΛ	$5.0 \times 10^{-3}$	0.41	1	$1.2{ imes}10^6$	[397]

### 4.8.2 Shedding light on the the XYZ states using high- $p_{\rm T}$ deuteron measurements

Recently, the search of exotic forms of deeply-bound states has attracted a large attention with the unexpected observation at electron-positron colliders of the new X, Y and Z states with masses around 4 GeV/ $c^2$  [398,399]. These heavy particles show very unusual properties, whose theoretical interpretation is entirely open. A number of new states have been recently discovered by BaBar, Belle and CLEO [56,400]. One of the most well-established among these is the narrow X(3872) state with a width of about 2.3 MeV/ $c^2$  [401]. Its main hadronic decay modes are  $\pi^+\pi^- J/\psi$  and  $D^0\overline{D}^0\pi^0$ . As many other newly discovered charmoniumlike hadrons, it does not seem to fit into the conventional  $c\overline{c}$  spectrum [402,403]. The very close vicinity of the  $D^0\overline{D^{0*}}$  threshold favours a molecular interpretation with these constituents [404]. Ref. [404] reports a prediction for the X state  $p_T$ -differential cross section up to 25 GeV/c and proposes a comparison with the production cross section of the anti-deuteron, which may be regarded as a baryonic analogous of the X state. Because of the lack of experimental measurements of anti-deuterons at high  $p_T$ , the debate on this topic is



Figure 35: Experimental limits for CPT invariance (CL = 90%) for particles, nuclei and atoms. From left to right: measurement of g-factor for the electron and positron (DYCK87 [405]), mass difference between top and anti-top (PDG average [56]), W<sup>+</sup>-W<sup>-</sup> (CDF90 [406]),  $\pi^+-\pi^-$  (AYERS71 [407]), K<sup>0</sup>-K<sup>0</sup> (PDG average [56]), the mass-to-charge ratio difference between proton and anti-proton (BASE15 [408]), the mass-to-charge ratio difference between deuteron and anti-deuteron (ALICE [409, 410]) and the charge of anti-hydrogen (AMOLE14 [411]).

still open and it would be interesting to measure the anti-deuteron spectrum at least up to  $p_{\rm T} = 10 \text{ GeV}/c$  in pp collisions (rather than in Pb–Pb to avoid the complications of possible QGP effects). This measurement could be within reach with the large minimum-bias sample of pp collisions that is planned for the ALICE data-taking after LS2, namely  $L_{\rm int} \sim 5 \text{ pb}^{-1}$  [228].

### 4.8.3 CPT invariance tests with light (anti-)nuclei

The large and similar production of matter and anti-matter particles observed in high-energy heavy-ion collisions enables the study of their properties, such as the mass and electric charge. The comparison of these physical quantities between a particle species and the corresponding anti-matter counterpart represents an interesting investigation of the CPT symmetry, one of the most important laws of nature. Currently, it is tested experimentally for elementary fermions and bosons, for QED and QCD systems, with different levels of precision [56, 411]. Such measurements can be also used to constrain the parameters of effective field theories that add explicit CPT-violating terms to the Standard Model Lagrangian, such as the Standard Model Extension [412].

The extension of such measurement from (anti-)baryons to (anti-)nuclei allows one to probe any difference in the interactions between nucleons and anti-nucleons encoded in the (anti-)nuclei masses. The nuclear force is a remnant of the underlying strong interaction among quarks and gluons that can be described by effective theories [413], but not yet directly derived from QCD.

Experimental limits on the mass-to-charge ratio differences between nuclei and anti-nuclei were reported by the ALICE experiment based on the Run-1 data sample for the deuteron and anti-deuteron, and <sup>3</sup>He and  ${}^{3}\overline{\text{He}}$  nucleus: they are, respectively,  $2.4 \times 10^{-4}$  and  $2.1 \times 10^{-3}$  at a confidence level of 90% [409, 410]. The limit for the (anti-)deuteron is reported in Fig. 35, which shows the best CPT invariance tests obtained to date for particles, nuclei and atoms.

The large increase of integrated luminosity expected for the LHC Run-3 and Run-4 data-taking will push the precision of the measurements potentially down to  $10^{-6}$  (deuteron) and  $10^{-5}$  (<sup>3</sup>He). The increase in luminosity should enable this measurement also for the triton and, for the first time, for the <sup>4</sup>He nucleus.

# 54 | 4.9 Future ALICE programme: summary

### 4.9 Future ALICE programme: summary

Heavy-ion collisions at the LHC and at top RHIC energy provide access to the region of the QCD phase diagram at high temperature and vanishing baryon chemical potential. The results from the RHIC programme and the LHC Run-1 have revealed the QGP as a strongly-coupled (liquid-like), high-density and low-viscosity medium in which colour charge is deconfined. Experimental research is now moving towards high-precision measurements, in order to constrain the properties of the QGP and determine its equation of state and characteristic parameters —namely, the temperature, the shear-viscosity-to-entropy-density ratio and the transport coefficients, as well as their time-dependence during the collision evolution.

The LHC Run-2 is the first step in this direction, with a precision improvement granted by the  $\sqrt{s_{\text{NN}}}$  increase by about a factor two, to 5 TeV, and by a similar increase in instantaneous luminosity. In the scope of the ALICE experiment, we have discussed how this improvement will allow turning a number of, partly-qualitative, observations, some of which were made for the first time at the LHC, into quantitative measurements of QGP effects. Examples of these observations include the elliptic flow of D mesons and of  $J/\psi$ 's, the production of  $D_s^+$  and  $\psi(2S)$ , and the measurements of the attenuation and structure of jets.

To provide a strong boost towards high-precision studies of the QGP properties, the ALICE Collaboration is preparing a major detector upgrade. This will be implemented during the Long Shutdown 2 in 2019–20 with the goal of collecting several samples of Pb–Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 5.5$  TeV during the LHC Runs 3 and 4 for a total integrated luminosity of 13 nb<sup>-1</sup>, in addition to proton–proton reference samples and data with p–Pb and, possibly, lighter ion collisions. The ALICE upgrade strategy entails two main items:

- the upgrade of the readout of most of the detectors and a new online-offline system for data compression will enable recording all Pb–Pb interactions with a minimum-bias trigger up to the maximum projected interaction rate of 50 kHz; this will provide an increase by two orders of magnitude of the sample of minimum-bias events with respect to that expected in Run-2;
- a large improvement of the track reconstruction precision and efficiency; the new Inner Tracking System at central rapidity provides a precision improvement by a factor more than three for the reconstruction of heavy-flavour decay vertices, and the Muon Forward Tracker adds such reconstruction capability for muon-based measurements at forward rapidity.

In this chapter we have discussed the prospects for the physics topics that guided the upgrade design (mainly, heavy flavour, charmonium and low-mass dilepton studies) and for those that will substantially benefit of the improved detector capabilities. In summary:

- Measurements with unprecedented precision of the production and azimuthal anisotropy of heavyflavour mesons and baryons over a broad momentum range, as well as of *b*-jets, will enable a detailed characterisation of the colour-charge and mass dependence of in-medium energy loss, of the transport and possible thermalization of heavy quarks in the QGP, and of their hadronization mechanism in a partonic environment.
- High-precision measurements, starting from zero  $p_{\rm T}$  both at central and forward rapidity, of the production and azimuthal anisotropy of the J/ $\psi$ ,  $\psi(2S)$  and Y states will provide stringent tests of quarkonium dissociation and regeneration as probes of deconfinement and of the QGP temperature.
- First precise measurements of low-mass dileptons at LHC energies will carry information on the QGP temperature and equation of state, as well as on the chiral nature of the phase transition in the vanishing baryon chemical potential regime.
- Multi-differential measurements of jet production and properties, including flavour-dependent fragmentation functions, will add unique information on the parton energy loss mechanism.
- The large increase in minimum-bias integrated luminosity and the extended rapidity coverage with the new inner trackers will enhance the precision and the spectrum of multi-particle correlation measurements and their sensitivity to the initial conditions in small and large colliding systems and to the medium response (in terms of, e.g., shear-viscosity).
- The production of light nuclei, antinuclei and hypernuclei will be measured with unprecedented precision, enabling, among others, searches for yet-unobserved states and new tests of the CPT invariance.

# 5 LOW-ENERGY FRONTIER: A NEW DIMUON EXPERIMENT AT THE SPS

# 5.1 Exploring the structure of the phase diagram of strongly-interacting matter: chiral-symmetry restoration and the onset of deconfinement

As discussed in previous Sections, our quantitative understanding of the QCD phase diagram is largely restricted to the region of low baryochemical potential  $\mu_B$ . For  $\mu_B \sim 0$ , lattice QCD provides quantitative results (see Fig. 8): a fast increase of  $\epsilon/T^4$  ( $\epsilon$  = energy density) occurs around a critical temperature  $T_c \approx 155$  MeV. In this regime, the phase transition is a cross-over [10].

Also the extensive experimental campaigns conducted at the CERN SPS, RHIC and LHC accelerators have mostly explored so far this region of the phase diagram at low  $\mu_B$ , showing that a deconfined state of matter is produced in heavy ion collisions at high energies, with properties consistent with the predictions of lattice QCD.

However, there are basic aspects of the phase diagram structure not yet understood:

- In vacuum, the light hadron masses are largely due to the spontaneous breaking of QCD chiral symmetry rather than to the Higgs boson coupling. This is illustrated in the left panel of Fig. 36. At the hadron-quark gluon plasma phase boundary chiral symmetry should be restored. This will imply a change in the hadron mass spectrum, but how this is realised is not known.
- For moderate temperatures and high baryon densities the existence of a first order transition with co-existence of a mixed-phase was suggested. The first order transition line should end with a second order critical point. No measurement has confirmed this scenario yet.

At a theoretical level, the location of the critical point is not well defined. Negative experimental evidence at the maximum CERN SPS energy of 160 GeV/nucleon suggests that it should be found for  $\mu_B > 250-300$  MeV. This is qualitatively shown in Fig. 12 of Section 3.2. Thus, nucleus–nucleus collisions at energies below the maximum SPS energy (160 GeV/nucleon) should be able to reach the baryochemical region of potential interest allowing for the exploration of chiral symmetry restoration and the first-order phase transition.

This Section outlines an experimental strategy to address these open points by performing novel high precision measurements of muon pair production with a fixed target experiment operated at different energies below 160 GeV/nucleon at the CERN SPS (low beam energy scan). By increasing the collision energy, initial states of matter can be produced at different points in the diagram finally crossing the phase transition line with the onset of deconfinement.

The pillars of the strategy are:

- 1. Chiral symmetry restoration:
  - The doublet of the vector meson  $\rho$  and its axial vector partner  $a_1$ , split in vacuum due to chiral symmetry breaking, should become degenerate at chiral restoration. We propose to measure the  $a_1$  production and spectral function via the process  $\pi^0 + a_1 \rightarrow \mu^+ \mu^-$ , which occurs in the hadronic medium and populates the dilepton invariant mass region 1 < M < 1.5 GeV. This would be the first measurement ever related to the  $a_1$  to address chiral symmetry restoration.
  - Measurement of the modification of the production of open charm D mesons. At chiral restoration the threshold for production of a  $D\overline{D}$  pair may be reduced, leading to an enhancement of their production by a large factor.
- 2. Onset of deconfinement:
  - Measurement of the strongly interacting matter caloric curve: temperature vs. energy density. This is performed by measuring the temperature from fits of the dimuon mass spectrum above 1.5 GeV at different collision energies. A caloric curve to study the QCD phase diagram was never determined so far.
  - Measurement of QGP yield at different collision energies: performed by measuring the effective temperature extracted from dimuon transverse momentum spectra at different collision energies.



Figure 36: Left: contribution to the light quark masses due to Higgs coupling and to chiral symmetry breaking in QCD; middle: the vector axial-vector meson mass spectrum; right: vector and axial-vector spectral functions in vacuum [414].

This measurement, performed only at full SPS energy (160 GeV/nucleon), would be extremely sensitive to the onset of deconfinement.

- Measurement of the fireball lifetime: performed by a precise measurement of the  $\rho$  yield. An anomalous behaviour of the lifetime vs. hadronic transverse momentum spectra would be very helpful to corroborate findings from other measurements.
- Measurement of the charmonium states  $(J/\psi, \psi(2S), \chi_c)$ , as a function of collision energy and centrality. This measurement is sensitive to the melting of charmonia, occurring at different temperatures for the different states, and is due to colour screening in a deconfined phase. In addition, the ratio of  $J/\psi$  and open charm yields might exhibit a drop at the onset of deconfinement.

### 5.2 Chiral symmetry restoration

### 5.2.1 $\rho$ -a<sub>1</sub> mixing

As discussed above, chiral symmetry is spontaneously broken in the hadronic world. The contribution to the light quark masses due to Higgs coupling and to chiral symmetry breaking in QCD is shown in Fig. 36-left. Chiral symmetry breaking leads to the observed meson mass spectrum, removing in particular the degeneracy between the vector  $\rho$  and axial-vector  $a_1$  mesons (see Fig. 36 central). Fig. 36-right shows the Aleph measurements of the vector and axial-vector spectral functions in vacuum [414].

At the phase transition boundary, it is expected that chiral symmetry is restored. The order parameter for chiral symmetry breaking is the quark-antiquark condensate (chiral condensate), which is non-zero in vacuum. Lattice QCD calculations for  $\mu_B = 0$  show that at the phase transition boundary the chiral condensate steeply decreases around  $T_c$ , indicating that chiral symmetry is restored (see Fig. 37-left) [72]. The Weinberg sum-rule [415], which remains valid in the medium, relates the difference of the vector and axial-vector spectral function to the chiral condensate:

$$\int \frac{ds}{\pi} (\rho_V - \rho_A) = -m_q \langle \overline{q}q \rangle.$$
<sup>(19)</sup>

Thus, the melting of the chiral condensate must imply that the vector meson  $\rho$  and its axial-vector partner  $a_1$  must become degenerate. Fig. 37 displays qualitatively two possibilities, known as dropping mass and melting resonance scenarios.

In the fireball medium produced in a ultra-relativistic heavy-ion collision, the broad  $\rho(770)$  is by far the most important among the vector mesons, due to its strong coupling to the  $\pi^+\pi^-$  channel and its life time of only 1.3 fm, making it subject to regeneration in the much longer-lived fireball. Changes both in width and in mass were suggested as a signature of the chiral transition.

The  $\rho$  spectral function has been precisely measured in in Indium-Indium collisions at 160 GeV/nucleon by the NA60 experiment at the CERN SPS. The dilepton mass spectrum, after subtraction of the  $\eta$ ,  $\omega$  and



Figure 37: Left: evolution of the chiral condensate as a function of the medium temperature for  $\mu_B = 0$ ; right: possible scenarios for vector and axial-vector spectral functions when chiral symmetry is restored.



Figure 38: Left: Thermal dimuon mass spectrum in In–In collisions compared to theoretical predictions, renormalised to the data in the mass interval M < 0.9 GeV [226]. No acceptance correction applied. Right: Thermal dimuon mass spectrum in In–In collisions at full SPS energy [63,416]. Data corrected for acceptance and all background sources subtracted; see text for details.

 $\phi$  contributions and before acceptance correction, is shown in the left panel of Fig. 38 [226]. For M < 1 GeV (Low Mass Region), this spectrum is dominated by the  $\rho$ , directly reflecting the space-time averaged  $\rho$  spectral function. The data are compared to the two main theoretical scenarios developed historically for the in-medium spectral properties of the  $\rho$ , dropping mass [417–419] and broadening without mass shift [57,420]. The dropping mass - which related the mass shift directly to the decrease of the chiral condensate - is ruled-out by the data. The broadening scenario, based on the hadronic many body model (see Section 2.3), successfully describe the data. This broadening is driven by the total baryon density. Recent theoretical investigation found that this broadening is consistent with chiral symmetry restoration ("melting of the  $\rho$ ") [421].

On the other hand, no measurements exist for the axial-vector partner  $a_1$  in high energy nuclear collisions. Referring to Section 2.3, the dilepton mass range 1.1 < M < 3 GeV (Intermediate Mass Region - IMR) is populated by radiation emitted in the quark-gluon plasma via quark-antiquark annihilation and/or by radiation emitted at a later stage from the hadronic medium due to multi-pion processes. More specifically, the dilepton radiation emitted from the hadronic phase in the mass range 1.1 < M < 1.5 GeV is dominated 58 | 5.3 Onset of deconfinement and the nature of phase transition



Figure 39: Left: Zoom of phase diagram of nuclear matter in the liquid-gas phase transition region; middle: chemical (isotopic) temperature temperature-excitation energy correlation (caloric curve) [423]; right: particle ratio  $K^+/\pi^+$  in central lead-lead collisions as a function of energy measured by NA49 [424].

by the process  $a_1\pi^0 \rightarrow \mu^+\mu^-$ , reflecting  $\rho$ - $a_1$  mixing which provides a direct link to chiral symmetry restoration [61, 62]. It is not possible to study this process in the data of Fig. 38 - at this energy, the radiation emitted from the QGP phase overwhelms the  $\pi^0 a_1$  yield (see Fig. 7 of Section 2.3 for more details). Thus, this measurement is best performed at a collision energy where the initial state is close to the phaseboundary to maximize the sensitivity to chiral restoration, decreasing the contribution from the QGP at a negligible level. This is expected to occur at beam energies below full SPS (see also next section), and the decrease of the background sources from the Drell–Yan and open-charm processes which also populate this mass region would further facilitate this delicate measurement. It is important to notice that the large QGP and open charm yields prevent completely any study of the  $\rho$ - $a_1$  mixing at topmost RHIC or LHC energies.

# 5.2.2 Open charm production

When chiral symmetry is restored, the melting of the  $\langle q\bar{q} \rangle$  condensate might also shift the threshold for  $D\bar{D}$  production from about 3.73 GeV in vacuum to about 3 GeV in the chirally-symmetric medium. This reduction is predicted to lead to an enhancement of open charm meson yields by a factor of up to 7, with respect to binary scaling of the production in p–A collisions. Thus, a large enhancement of D meson production is regarded as a strong medium effect on the charmed hadrons, and as a signature for a chirally-symmetric phase [422].

### 5.3 Onset of deconfinement and the nature of phase transition

### 5.3.1 Measurement of the strongly interacting matter caloric curve

Heavy-ion physics at the Fermi energy scale explored the phase diagram of nuclear matter (Fig. 39-left) to establish the properties of the phase transition from the liquid self-bound ground state to a gas of free nucleons [423]. The experimental measurement of a caloric curve, indicating that the chemical (isotopic) temperature saturates over a broad range of excitation energies (Fig. 39-middle) was presented as evidence for a phase transition in nuclei [423]. In a given phase, the temperature increases in a monotonic way. When the system goes across the phase transition, a mixed phase occurs where the temperature remains constant during the phase transformation.

In the exploration of the first order QCD phase transition between the hadron gas and the QGP, a similar approach based on the measurement of a caloric curve, which requires a precise temperature measurement, could not be followed so far.

The strategy followed up to now to search for the onset of deconfinement was based on the study of the evolution of hadronic observables as a function of beam energy. Anomalies in the energy dependence of hadron production properties might be related to the transition between different phases of the strongly interacting matter created at the early stage of collisions. Along these line, the NA49 experiment at the CERN SPS studied the particle ratio  $K^+/\pi^+$  in central Pb–Pb collisions as a function of energy (Fig. 39-right) [424].

The ratio passes through a sharp maximum followed by a plateau not observed in proton-proton collisions. Within a statistical model the maximum and the plateau were interpreted as the decrease in the ratio of strange to non-strange number of degrees of freedom when deconfinement sets in [425, 426]. At present, there is no consensus on this interpretation, being model dependent. Nevertheless, though still controversial, this measurement is intriguing and the energy interval across the maximum is worth to be investigated in detail.

A new horizon for identifying where the phase transition occurs in the phase diagram would be set if the medium temperature could be measured as a function of the energy density, thus truly measuring a caloric curve. A structure in the caloric curve like a plateau would be revealing of the order of the phase transition. In the following we outline our proposed method for measuring T.

The acceptance corrected thermal dimuon spectrum measured at full SPS energy is shown in Fig. 38-right [63,416]. For masses above 1.5 GeV, the continuum of overlapping resonances leads to a flattened spectral density corresponding to a simpler description in terms of quarks and gluons (hadron-parton duality). The space-time averaged mass spectrum is then approximately described by  $dN/dM \propto M^{3/2} \exp(-M/T)$  (see Section 2.3), and the average temperature of the emitting sources can directly be extracted by a fit of the mass spectrum [416]. Since mass is by construction a Lorentz-invariant, the mass spectrum is immune to any motion of the emitting sources, unlike transverse momentum spectra. The parameter T in the spectral shape of the mass spectrum of Fig. 38 gives  $T = 205 \pm 12$  MeV [63,416]. This is above  $T_c$ , thus showing that the QGP is already produced at this collision energy.

This new experimental program proposes to locate where the phase transition occurs in the phase diagram, with accurate temperature measurements obtained from fits of the mass spectrum performed at different collision energies below the full SPS energy of 160 GeV. The temperature will be correlated with the energy density, which is experimentally inferred from the charged particle multiplicity density through Bjorken scaling or more advanced models [427].

### 5.3.2 Disentangling hadronic and partonic emission

While historically the interest has largely focused on dilepton mass M, transverse momentum  $p_{\rm T}$  or transverse mass  $m_{\rm T} = (p_{\rm T}^2 + M^2)^{1/2}$  contain not only contributions from the spectral function, but encode the key properties of the expanding fireball, temperature and in particular transverse (radial) flow. In the description of hadron  $p_{\rm T}$  spectra, the study of collective flow has contributed decisively to the present understanding of the fireball dynamics in nuclear collisions. However, while hadrons always receive the full asymptotic flow reached at the moment of decoupling from the flowing medium, lepton pairs are continuously emitted during the evolution, sensing small flow and high temperature at early times, and increasingly larger flow and smaller temperatures at later times. The resulting space-time folding over the temperature-flow history can be turned into a diagnostic tool: the measurement of  $p_{\rm T}$  spectra of lepton pairs potentially offers access to their emission region and may thereby differentiate between a hadronic and a partonic nature of the emitting source.

Thermal transverse mass spectra for different dimuon mass bins in In–In collisions at full SPS energy are shown in Fig. 40-left [227]. The spectra have a thermal form  $(1/m_{\rm T}) {\rm d}N/{\rm d}m_{\rm T} \sim \exp(-m_{\rm T}/T_{\rm eff})$ ,

where the parameter  $T_{\rm eff}$  can roughly be described by a superposition of a thermal and a flow part in the form  $T_{\rm eff} = T + M < v_R^2 >$ ,  $v_R$  being the radial velocity of the collective motion. The extracted values of  $T_{\rm eff}$  vs. pair mass are summarized in Fig. 40-right, supplemented by a set of further fit values from narrow slices in M. Here, the slope parameter  $T_{\rm eff}$  rises nearly linearly with mass up to about 270 MeV at the pole position of the  $\rho$ , followed by a sudden decline to values of 190 – 200 MeV for masses > 1 GeV. The increase up to  $M \sim 1$  GeV is a strong evidence for radial flow in the region of thermal dilepton emission dominated by the  $\rho$  meson, which is maximally coupled to radial flow through pions.

The sudden decline of  $T_{\rm eff}$  at masses > 1 GeV is the other most remarkable feature of this data. Extrapolating the lower-mass trend to beyond 1 GeV, a jump by about 50 MeV down to a low-flow situation is extremely hard to reconcile with emission sources which continue to be of dominantly hadronic origin in this region. If the rise is due to flow, the sudden loss of flow is most naturally explained as a transition to a qualitatively different source, implying dominantly early, i.e. partonic processes like quark-antiquark annihilation into a muon pair for which flow has not yet built up [227].

60 | 5.3 Onset of deconfinement and the nature of phase transition



Figure 40: Left: Transverse mass spectra of thermal dileptons in In–In collisions at full SPS energy [227] for different mass windows summed over centralities (excluding the peripheral bin), in comparison to the  $\phi$ ; Right:  $T_{\text{eff}}$  of  $m_{\text{T}}$  spectra vs. M. Dashed green line for M>1 GeV: qualitative expected trend of  $T_{\text{eff}}$  with no QGP below the onset of deconfinement.

As indicated by the dashed green line in Fig. 40-right, based on theoretical modeling, the evolution of the pattern of  $T_{\text{eff}}$  vs. M from low energies below the onset of deconfinement towards higher beam energies will be most revealing: thermal radiation from multi-pion processes should exhibit a monotonic increase of  $T_{\text{eff}}$  vs. M so that the onset of deconfinement can be determined with great sensitivity by the appearance of the drop.

## 5.3.3 Measurement of the fireball lifetime

Precise thermal dilepton measurements are sensitive to the fireball lifetime, via the total  $\rho$  yield. Fig. 41 shows the total  $\rho$  yield normalised to the expected  $\rho$  yield in elementary collisions (bound to the  $\omega$  yield by  $\sigma_{\rho}/\sigma_{\omega} = 1$ ) as a function of centrality for In–In at 160 GeV/nucleon [428]. From this, it is possible to directly extract the so-called  $\rho$ -clock "ticking", namely the number of  $\rho$  generations (production and decay) produced during the fireball expansion. This clock ticking allowed the fireball lifetime to be constrained with unprecedented precision:  $\tau_{FB} = (7 \pm 1)$  fm/c for In–In collisions at 160 GeV/nucleon [429].

Such a measurement would be important in confirming the presence of a soft mixed phase: for increasing collision energy, an increase in  $\tau_{FB}$  with identical final-state hadron transverse momentum spectra (i.e., in terms of radial-flow) would necessarily imply a lifetime extension without extra collective flow, i.e. a soft phase. This underlines the importance of a parallel program of hadron measurements, which could be performed by the NA61 experiment at the CERN SPS and by the RHIC beam energy scan.

# 5.3.4 Charmonium studies

Charmonium production was the first hard probe to be studied in the frame of ultra-relativistic heavy-ion collisions. The seminal paper of 1986 by Matsui and Satz [30] predicted the suppression of the  $J/\psi$  meson as an unambiguous signature of the formation of a Quark-Gluon Plasma, due to the screening of the colour binding in a deconfined medium.

At top SPS energy, after a pioneering phase (O- and S-induced collisions) in the frame of the NA38 experiment [430, 431], detailed experimental results on charmonium in Pb–Pb and In–In collisions were obtained by the NA50 and NA60 experiments, respectively [204, 323]. Concerning the  $J/\psi$ , a suppression of this meson was established in Pb–Pb collisions with respect to dimuon production from the Drell-Yan process, which, being electromagnetic, is not affected by QGP formation. This suppression was also found to exceed the expected effects of  $J/\psi$  dissociation in cold nuclear matter, which were investigated via the study of p-A collisions at the same energy and in the same kinematic region of Pb–Pb data [432]. More in detail, the results (see Fig. 42(left)) showed that for  $N_{\text{part}} \gtrsim 200$ , in the rapidity region  $0 < y_{\text{cms}} < 1$ ,



Figure 41:  $\rho$  yield in In–In at 160 GeV/nucleon normalized to  $\rho$  expected in elementary collisions [428]. Red: total yield ratio. Black: ratio considering only the peak part of the  $\rho$  spectrum. Red: ratio considering only the continuum part of the  $\rho$  spectrum. The  $\rho$  spectrum is displayed in Fig. 38.

a suppression of the  $J/\psi$  yield with respect to expectations from suppression in cold nuclear matter, was present. Similar studies in In–In collisions, where the maximum  $N_{part}$  is limited to ~ 200, did not show a significant suppression in such region, consistently with Pb–Pb observations. One must note that the maximum effect observed (~30%) qualitatively corresponds to the fraction of produced  $J/\psi$  which comes from decays of the less bound  $\chi_c$  and  $\psi(2S)$  states. Lattice-based calculations show that the latter states are expected to melt close to the critical temperature  $T_c$ , contrary to the  $J/\psi$  which should survive at least up to  $T \sim 1.5T_c$  [433]. Therefore, the observations at top SPS energy suggest that the medium is hot enough to dissociate the  $\chi_c$  and  $\psi(2S)$  states, but not the more tightly bound  $J/\psi$ .

Results on the more loosely bound  $\psi(2S)$  state were also obtained by NA50 [434], showing the ratio between the  $\psi(2S)$  and J/ $\psi$  yields to steadily decrease, by a factor ~ 2.5 from peripheral to central Pb–Pb collisions (see Fig. 42(right)). Such a larger suppression for the  $\psi(2S)$  can indeed be expected considering its weak binding energy (the state lies only ~50 MeV below the threshold for open charm production).

Charmonium production in heavy-ion collision has never been studied below top SPS energies (160 GeV/nucleon Pb beams, corresponding to  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 17.3$  GeV). The extension of the charmonium studies towards lower SPS energies (down to ~40 GeV/nucleon, corresponding to  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}}$  ~ 8 GeV) is very attractive, as it offers the possibility of investigating the onset of the so-called anomalous  $J/\psi$  suppression. Such a terminology was introduced by the NA50 collaboration, referring to the fraction of the observed suppression in nuclear collisions that exceeds cold nuclear matter effects. A clear observation of the onset of the anomalous suppression in nucleus-nucleus collisions at low/intermediate SPS energy would represent a strong indication for the onset of deconfinement itself, as at least the  $\chi_c$  and  $\psi(2S)$  states are expected to melt at  $T \sim T_c$ . Clearly, once the effect of the anomalous suppression becomes small, it is mandatory to have a good control of other suppression mechanisms that may affect charmonium states. One of the most important suppression effects is expected to come from the break-up of charmonium states by the projectile and target nucleons. At SPS energy this effect is much more important than at collider energies since, at least around mid-rapidity, the  $c\bar{c}$  pair is expected to spend a significant amount of time, and therefore to form the final-state resonance, inside the nucleus itself [436]. A comparison of the  $J/\psi$  production cross sections measured by NA60 in p-A collisions at 400 and 158 GeV incident proton momentum, shown in Fig. 43, indicates that the data are compatible with a break-up cross section of the observed J/ $\psi$  which increases from  $\sigma_{J/\psi}^{abs}(400 \text{ GeV}) = 4.3 \pm 0.8(\text{stat}) \pm 0.6(\text{syst})$ mb to  $\sigma_{L/\psi}^{abs}(158 \text{ GeV}) = 7.6 \pm 0.7(\text{stat}) \pm 0.6(\text{syst}) \text{ mb.}$ 

Already at 160 GeV/nucleon, the nuclear break-up effects and the anomalous suppression were of the same order of magnitude. Since at lower energies the anomalous effects are expected to decrease, while nuclear breakup is likely to become stronger, a p-A data taking campaign represents a necessary part of the experimental program for charmonium studies. In any case, it must be underlined that the investigation of cold nuclear matter effects on charmonium production has a physics interest in itself, beyond its use for the calibration of the same effects in nucleus-nucleus collisions. In addition to nuclear break-up, also other mechanisms as parton shadowing in the nucleus [216] and initial/final state energy loss [437] are expected to



Figure 42: Left: anomalous  $J/\psi$  suppression in In–In (circles), measured by the NA60 experiment, and Pb–Pb collisions (triangles), measured by the NA50 experiment, as a function of  $N_{\text{part}}$ , from [435]. The boxes around the In–In points represent correlated systematic errors. The filled box on the right corresponds to the uncertainty in the absolute normalization of the In–In *points*. A 12% global error, due to the uncertainty on cold nuclear matter effects, is not shown. Right: $B^{\psi(2S)}_{\mu\mu}\sigma(\psi(2S))/B^{J/\psi}_{\mu\mu}\sigma(J/\psi)$  as a function of the transverse energy  $E_{\rm T}$ , combining the Pb–Pb 1998 and 2000 data samples., from [434] Errors are the quadratic sum of statistical and systematic uncertainties.

contribute to the overall cold nuclear matter effects, and the availability of a set of data in a still unexplored energy range may give important constraints to the theoretical descriptions.

Another suppression effect, not related to colour screening, but which may become important at low SPS energy, is the charmonium dissociation in the hadronic phase, i.e., after the temperature of the system has gone below  $T_c$ . Studies performed for top SPS energy [438] implied that the effect would only be important for the very loosely bound  $\psi(2S)$ , but relatively less important with respect to nuclear break-up for  $J/\psi$  and  $\chi_c$  state. It is fair to say that such an issue was not definitely settled and further input from theory will be necessary on this specific point. In particular, when the collision energy decreases, the contribution of baryonic matter becomes increasingly important, and an evaluation of baryonic suppression in the hadronic phase has to be included in the calculations.

Finally, in the proximity of  $T_c$ , the presence of a strong coupling regime may lead to enhanced suppression effects that would represent a very interesting observation. Although this topic remains for the moment speculative, a fine enough energy scan at intermediate/low SPS energy represents an excellent way to test effects related to the onset of deconfinement in the quarkonium sector.

Few quantitative calculations exist for this energy domain. As an example we plot in Fig. 44 the results of a calculation carried out for Au-Au collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 8.77$  GeV (corresponding to  $E_{\rm lab} = 40$  GeV) [439]. For the J/ $\psi$ , the "total" nuclear modification factor was obtained taking into account the J/ $\psi$  break-up effect in nuclear matter, the suppression both in the QGP and in the hadronic phase and also a (small) contribution from J/ $\psi$  regeneration in the medium. Although the choice of some of the input parameters should be considered as tentative (as an example the value  $\sigma_{\rm J/\psi}^{\rm abs} = 4.4$  mb is possibly small, seen the larger break-up cross section observed at  $E_{\rm lab} = 158$  GeV), two main features emerge, namely the dominance of the suppression in the QGP with respect to the hadronic phase, and the relevance of the cold nuclear matter effects in the overall suppression. The ratio between the  $\psi(2S)$  and J/ $\psi$  yields, at the same energy, is also shown in Fig. 44, and a much stronger effect of the medium on  $\psi(2S)$ , increasing with centrality, is clearly visible.

Finally, the measurement of the ratio  $J/\psi/(D + \overline{D})$  as a function of beam energy might be a further probe of the onset of deconfinement [422]. This ratio is expected to exhibit a drop at the onset of deconfinement, as a consequence of the  $J/\psi$  melting in the QGP, on the one hand, and of the possible enhancement of  $D - \overline{D}$ production in the chirally-symmetric medium, on the other hand. Therefore, a measurement of the ratio at



Figure 43: Cross sections measured by NA60 for  $J/\psi$  production in p-A collisions, normalized to the p-Be  $J/\psi$  cross section, from [432]. Data are plotted as a function of L, the mean path of nuclear matter crossed by the  $c\bar{c}$  pair, which is calculated using the Glauber model of the collision geometry [152].



Figure 44: Left: the  $J/\psi$  nuclear modification factor, calculated for Au-Au collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 8.77$  GeV. Right: the ratio between the  $\psi(2S)$  and  $J/\psi$  yields, for the same system and energy. From R. Rapp, priv. comm. and ref. [439].

various collision energies can provide insight on the threshold for deconfinement, which is complementary to the study of  $J/\psi$  suppression described above.

### 5.4 Experiment

#### 5.4.1 Running conditions and accelerator complex

The experimental program requires to collect data at different energies (beam energy scan) lower than full SPS energy of 160 GeV/nucleon ( $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 17$  GeV). As discussed in section 5.3.1, the NA49 measurements, though controversial, suggest that one should scan down to 10-20 GeV/nucleon at least ( $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 4.5 - 6$  GeV).

In order to reach a break-through in physics, we have to push forward the apparatus performances and high beam luminosities are needed. The thermal spectrum from the hadronic phase should be isolated for masses up to 2 GeV and the measurement of temperature should be performed with an accuracy at the level of few MeV.  $J/\psi$  production must be studied accurately as a function of centrality. This requires to collect:

### 64 | 5.4 Experiment

- ~  $5 \cdot 10^7$  reconstructed thermal muon pairs per energy point. The statistics increase at each energy point is a factor 100 over NA60 and ~  $10^5$  over RHIC and LHC experiments.
- ~  $2 \cdot 3 \cdot 10^4$  reconstructed J/ $\psi$  events per energy point.

No already approved experiment is able to cover such a large energy interval and to collect at the same time the large statistics required for truly quantitative measurements.

In the near future several accelerator complexes might deliver ion beams to perform low energy beam scans. In general terms, since dilepton radiation is produced by rare processes, precision measurements require very large interaction rates. This is in general best accomplished with a fixed target experiment. Among the different accelerators, the CERN SPS appears to be the most suited:

- CERN SPS. This facility is continuously running since many years. Thanks to the new injection scheme it would be able to deliver intense ion beams leading to interaction rates exceeding 1 MHz. In addition, the facility is able to cover a very wide energy range  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} \sim 4.5$  (~ 10 GeV/nucleon in the lab system) up to  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 17.3$  GeV (160 GeV/nucleon in the lab system). An ion beam could be delivered to a fixed target experiment while the SPS is used as ion injector for LHC. Considering the present LHC running conditions with ions, this means that ions would be available for ~ 4 weeks per year. Presently the NA61 experiment, with a complementary experimental program, is running at the CERN SPS.
- RHIC. This accelerator provides good energy coverage spanning the interval  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} \sim 7.5 200$  GeV, but the luminosity decreases significantly at smaller energies which leads to an interaction rate of  $\sim 1$  kHz, smaller by three orders of magnitude or more with respect to the one that can be reached at the SPS. In such conditions, the STAR experiment, during the phase 2 beam energy scan program, will target a minimum bias statistics ranging from  $4 \times 10^8$  events at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 19.6$  GeV to  $8 \times 10^7$  events at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 7.7$  GeV. This minimum bias statistics is  $\sim 3$  orders of magnitude smaller than the original NA60 dimuon triggered sample, so that there is no possibility to reach the needed precision required for the novel measurements here described. Within STAR, a fixed-target operation mode was also proposed. However, this would exploit the beam halo and would suffer from the intrinsically slow detectors of the STAR apparatus. For this reason it does not look competitive unless an entirely new ad-hoc experiment for dileptons is built.
- FAIR. The SIS/100 facility is presently approved and should become operational around 2023. It will deliver intense ion beams to the fixed target experiment CBM with interaction rates exceeding 1 MHz. However, it has a rather limited energy coverage, with a maximum energy of  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 4.5$  GeV (~ 10 GeV/nucleon in the lab system) so that it is not sufficient to address properly the experimental program outlined in the previous sections. For charmonium, SIS/100 can access a region where the charmonium cross section is very low and even close to the kinematical threshold. The SIS/300 facility, originally proposed to extend the energy coverage up to  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 8$  GeV (~ 35 GeV/nucleon in the lab system), is not approved at present and its operation would in any case only start well beyond 2030.
- NICA. JINR aims at building a collider facility reaching  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 11$  GeV for Au-Au collisions (corresponding to beam energies of 8-70 GeV/nucleon in a fixed target environment). Although the energy domain would have a larger overlap with the SPS, the maximum foreseen interaction rate is ~ 6 kHz, remaining anyway smaller by two orders of magnitude or more with respect to the one that can be reached at the SPS.

Table 4 summarises the energy coverage and interaction rates at different facilities.

The proposed experimental program is based on a beam energy scan at the CERN SPS with periods of data-taking at several beam energies in the interval 20 to 160 GeV/nucleon. Tentatively, data should be collected at 20-30-40-80-120-160 GeV/nucleon with Pb ions. Further energy points might be required depending on the first results. The goal is to collect the required statistics at a given energy in a run having a duration of 10-15 days. The experimental program requires also to collect p-Pb data at a few energy points. This beam scan program might be accomplished in  $\sim 5$  years of data-taking.

Facility	Energy range $(\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}})$	Interaction rate
CERN SPS	$\sim 4.5-17.3 \text{ GeV}$	> MHz
RHIC	$7.5-200 { m ~GeV}$	$\sim 1~{\rm kHz}$
FAIR SIS100	2-4.5 GeV	$> \mathrm{MHz}$
NICA JINR	4-11 GeV	$\sim 6~{\rm kHz}$

**Table 4:** Comparison of different accelerator facilities in terms of energy coverage and interaction rate.



Figure 45: Principle of high precision measurement of muons. The uncertainty of the muon track kinematics measured by the muon spectrometer (yellow bands) is drastically reduced by the matching to the tracks measured in the vertex region.

# 5.4.2 Apparatus layout

Traditionally, muons are measured by a magnetic spectrometer placed after a hadron absorber (see Fig. 45 for an illustration of the muon measurement principle). Tracks reaching the muon tracker after the hadron absorber are muon candidates. Thus, the hadron absorber provides the muon identification, but at the cost of degrading the kinematics of the muons, because of energy loss fluctuations and multiple scattering. This problem is overcome by measuring particle tracks also before the hadron absorber with a silicon tracker, which is the key element for a precision measurement of muons. Muon tracks are then matched to the tracks measured in the silicon vertex spectrometer in coordinate and momentum space. In addition, the silicon tracker provides also the measurement of charged-particle multiplicity density, which can be used to estimate the energy density of the system via the Bjorken estimate or more advanced models [427].

The NA60 apparatus has been state-of-the-art for this kind of measurements in the past decade. To reach a break-through in physics, we have to push forward the performances of the apparatus as compared to NA60:

- Interaction and trigger rates. In order to fulfil the statistics requirement, the data taking must be optimised profiting as much as possible of the machine luminosity. Assuming interaction rates of  $\sim 1$  MHz or even more, the readout system must cope with dimuon trigger rates of several tens of kHz, a factor 10-20 larger than NA60.
- Geometric acceptance (rapidity and transverse momentum). The goal is to design a fixed target experiment covering the forward rapidity hemisphere. The experimental set-up will be adapted to the varying beam energy by contracting/extending the elements of the muon spectrometer in such a way to keep a reasonably good acceptance close to mid-rapidity.

The NA60 experiment, which took data at 160 GeV/nucleon, was optimised to cover the muon pseudorapidity range  $\eta \sim 2.9 - 4$  in the lab system, with  $\eta = 2.9$  corresponding to mid-rapidity at that energy. In order to measure muons in the lab system at beam energies from 160 down to 20 GeV or so, the apparatus must cover approximately the interval  $1.6 < \eta < 4$ . Moreover, the apparatus must guarantee a good coverage down to low transverse momenta in particular for low masses and low pseudo-rapidities:



Figure 46: Top: geometry of the proposed experimental apparatus. Bottom: prospective view.

for M< 0.5 GeV, the goal is to improve the acceptance at very low transverse momenta (<200 MeV) by a factor >10 with respect to NA60.

- Signal-to-background ratio. The main source of background comes from the muons due to pion and kaon decays. The experiment must retain a signal-to-background ratio in Pb–Pb central collisions not smaller than 1/20-1/30 in the intermediate mass region, comparable to the one reached by NA60.
- Mass resolution. The subtraction of the freeze-out processes was mastered in NA60 with a data driven technique thanks to the good mass resolution (20 MeV at the  $\omega$  mass). The new experiment should push the mass resolution down to ~10 MeV.

The general aspects of the apparatus layout were investigated by using a fast simulation based on a semianalytical tracking algorithm and Fluka [440]. A sketch of the apparatus layout is shown in Fig. 46. It is formed by the following sub-systems:

- Muon spectrometer This part of the apparatus reconstructs the muon tracks. It is composed of 4 tracking stations placed after the hadron absorber. An option which is being investigated is to use GEM detectors with ~ 200  $\mu$ m space resolution. A toroid magnet placed in the middle of the tracking stations provides a field integral of 0.75 Tm at R=1 m approximately the one provided by the toroid magnet ACM in NA60. Simulations for the lowest energies (20 and 40 GeV/nucleon) were performed also assuming a reduced field integral of 0.3 Tm at R=1 m. The apparatus angular coverage allows muons to be measured down to  $\eta \sim 1.6$  at 20 GeV/nucleon.
- Hadron absorber The signal-to-background ratio should be similar at all energies. This requires to study an absorber system with a scalable thickness. At present an absorber was investigated for measurements at 20-40 GeV/nucleon. It consists of BeO-graphite sections compromising in the best way between hadron absorption and multiple scattering. A graphite wall is placed at the end before the trigger stations. The total absorber thickness for measurements at 20 GeV/nucleon corresponds to 7.3  $\lambda_I$ , 14.7  $X_0$ .
- Muon trigger Dilepton radiation is a relatively rare processes. This requires high interaction rates and a system to select only events where muon pairs are produced. The candidate muons are those tracks that are detected by the stations placed after the the muon wall shown in Fig. 46 (trigger stations). A trigger algorithm selects tracks originating from the vertex region with a real time track reconstruction in the trigger and muon stations. This system must have a sufficient band-width in order not to waste beam luminosity. The possibility to use information provided by detectors in the vertex region might be further considered. Additionally, the possibility of a more selective trigger based on a muon transverse momentum threshold might be interesting for the  $J/\psi$  and open charm studies where beam intensities (hence interaction rates) larger than those needed for thermal radiation might be needed.
- Silicon vertex tracker This is the fundamental detector which allows muon kinematics to be measured with very high precision. A preliminary sketch of the silicon tracker, embedded in a dipole field is shown in Fig. 47 [440]. The spectrometer consists of 5 silicon tracking planes immersed in a 1.2 Tm dipole field. The tracking stations have an angular coverage that allows muons to be measured down to a pseudo-rapidity  $\eta \sim 1.6$ . The required physics performance places stringent requirements for the pixel detectors in terms of temporal response, radiation hardness and material budget:
  - Temporal response and radiation hardness. As mentioned above, since ion beams are usually circulated in the SPS only for a few weeks per year, the goal is to collect the required statistics at a given energy in a run having a duration of 10-15 days. Dilepton radiation is produced by rare processes. A simulation with a trigger system designed to select the events with muon pairs showed that an interaction rate at least at the level of ~1 MHz is needed. The pixel sensors are exposed to all interactions and for this reason must have a fast temporal response. In addition, this requires that the pixel sensors should be working up to fluencies exceeding 10<sup>14</sup> equivalent neutrons/cm<sup>2</sup>.
  - Material budget. A limiting factor for the precision of the measurement is the background of muons from pion and kaon decays before the absorber. Pairs of background muons constitute the



Figure 47: Left: prospective view of the silicon tracker. Right: geometry details of the silicon tracker.

so-called combinatorial background, whose subtraction is an important limit to the accuracy of the measurement of the signal spectrum. If a decay occurs before the pixel station closest to the interaction vertex, the decay muon will appear in the silicon tracker as a track with an offset with respect the interaction vertex. If the decay occurs inside the pixel tracker, the mother particle and the decay muon tracks will form a kink. The possibility to reject these tracks requires high space resolution and minimal - if not negligible - multiple scattering.

The use of hybrid pixels was first explored, with a material budget per plane of ~ 1%  $X_0$  [440]. The results presented in the following are based on this layout. A drawback of this technology is the cost and the thickness of the sensors+readout chip, that typically exceeds several hundred microns and the pixel pitch is limited to 50  $\mu$ m in state-of-the-art sensors.

A very interesting alternative is the new generation of monolithic active pixel sensors [245]. While these sensors have not yet the required readout speed, new developments might lead to competitive sensors in the near future. These sensors have a pitch of 20-30  $\mu$ m and the material budget per pixel tracking plane might be reduced by a factor 5-10 with respect to hybrid pixels – down to 0.1-0.3%  $X_0$ . In this case the offset and angular resolution might improve at a level to allow practically all the background muons from kaon and pion decays to be rejected. This might imply a more efficient use of the beam time since the effective statistics – being proportional to the interaction rate multiplied by signal-to-background ratio – would be increased.

### 5.5 Performance studies: thermal radiation

First performance studies with the apparatus outlined in the previous section were carried out for Pb–Pb 0-5% central collisions at 40 GeV/nucleon ( $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 8.8$  GeV,  $< dN_{ch}/dy >=265$ ). The thermal  $\mu^+\mu^-$  differential spectra  $dN/dMp_{\rm T}dp_{\rm T}dp$  are based on the in-medium  $\rho$ ,  $\omega$  and  $4\pi$  spectral functions and the expanding thermal fireball model of [57], with subsequent improvements according to [420]. The QGP spectrum is calculated using a lattice-QCD constrained rate based on the equation of state of [441] with  $T_c = 163$  MeV. The chemical freeze-out temperature is  $T_{ch} = 148$  MeV. The hadronic and QGP contributions to this thermal spectrum are shown in Fig. 48. Finally, the hadron cocktail generator for the 2-body decays of  $\eta$ ,  $\omega$ , and  $\phi$  and the Dalitz decays  $\eta \to \gamma \mu^+ \mu^-$  and  $\omega \to \pi^0 \mu^+ \mu^-$  is based on the NA60 one and on the statistical model of [442]. Drell-Yan and open charm are simulated with the Pythia event generator.

A fast-simulation framework with a semi-analytical tracking algorithm was developed. The particle tracks are propagated through the apparatus, defined as a sequence of active or passive (absorbers) layers, each with



Figure 48: Thermal dilepton spectrum predicted by Rapp et al. for Pb–Pb central collisions at 40 GeV/nucleon [57, 420]. Black: thermal radiation produced in the hadronic phase; blue: thermal radiation produced in the partonic phase.

defined geometric dimensions and material properties (including magnetic field). Tracks are reconstructed starting from the trigger stations towards the interaction point with a Kalman filter which adds hits in muon stations and vertex detector to the candidate tracks.

As an illustration, the transverse momentum-rapidity coverage is shown in the left panel of Fig. 49 for reconstructed dimuons with M > 1 GeV produced from the QGP phase. In this mass region, the apparatus has a good coverage down to mid-rapidity (2.2 in the lab system) and zero transverse momentum. Fig. 49 - right shows the the pair reconstruction efficiency for processes in different mass ranges: this varies from ~1% at low masses and very small  $p_{\rm T}$  to ~ 5 - 10% for M > 1 GeV at any  $p_{\rm T}$ .

The dilepton spectrum is dominated by a combinatorial background arising from muons produced by decays of primary or secondary hadrons. Additionally, also punch-through of primary or secondary hadrons produced in the absorbers may occur. In order to study this background, the Fluka package has been used to simulate in detail the full hadronic shower development in the absorber.

Furthermore, in the signal reconstruction, it is possible that hadronic hits in silicon pixel planes are associated to a muon track. This potential contamination (*fake matches*) was taken into account at reconstruction level including the hadronic hits in the silicon stations according to the pion, kaon and proton multiplicities as measured at 40 GeV/nucleon by the NA49 experiment [443].

# 5.5.1 Low and intermediate mass dileptons: measurement of source temperature and sensitivity to $\rho$ - $a_1$ chiral mixing

In this section we present the results for a sample of  $2 \cdot 10^7$  reconstructed pairs in central collisions, corresponding to a total sample of  $\sim 5 \cdot 10^7$  integrated in centrality.

We first focus on the mass spectra. Fig. 50-top-right shows the total reconstructed mass spectrum (black). The combinatorial background (blue) is subtracted assuming a 0.5% systematic uncertainty, based on the very conservative 1% value estimated in NA60. The net signal after subtraction of the combinatorial background and fake matches is shown in red. The average signal-to-background ratio is 1/12. Assuming a lower field integral of 0.3 Tm at 1 m for the toroid magnet, the performance remains good: the signal-to-background ratio increases by 30-40%, still allowing the measurement to be performed with very good precision. For comparison, the dilepton spectrum integrated in centrality measured by NA60 in In–In collisions at 160 GeV/nucleon is shown in Fig. 50-top-left. For what concerns minimum bias collisions, the progress in statistics over NA60 is a factor ~ 100, retaining a similar background ratio and a better mass resolution.


Figure 49: Left: transverse momentum vs. rapidity coverage for reconstructed dimuons with M > 1 GeV produced from the QGP phase. Right: acceptance times reconstruction efficiency vs. transverse momentum for processes in different mass ranges.

Fig. 50-bottom shows all the components of the signal spectrum after subtraction of the combinatorial background (the uncertainty from the background subtraction is shown as a yellow band). The left panel shows a zoom of the LMR. In this region, the thermal radiation yield is dominated by the in-medium  $\rho+\omega$ , while the QGP contribution is almost an order of magnitude smaller. The  $\omega$  and  $\phi$  peaks are well resolved with a resolution of ~10 MeV at the  $\omega$  mass. This allows the in-medium thermal radiation to be precisely isolated by subtracting the hadron cocktail contributions with the data-driven technique mastered by NA60 [226]. The signal-to-background ratio at M = 600 MeV is ~1/20, which leads to a 10% systematic uncertainty. In the lower field configuration, the signal-to-background ratio is ~ 1/30, which leads to a 18% systematic uncertainty. The right panel shows the total spectrum. The thermal spectrum is measurable up to 2.5-3 GeV. According to the theoretical model considered, the QGP yield is still significant at 40 GeV/nucleon. The Drell-Yan exceeds the QGP above 2.5 GeV, while the open charm yield is negligible.

The most significant results are summarized in Fig. 51-left, which shows the thermal dilepton spectrum obtained after subtraction of the hadronic cocktail, Drell-Yan and open charm contributions (the latter being negligible at this energy). The resulting total thermal excess that would be measured at 40 GeV/nucleon is shown in red. The performance for the measurement of temperature was assessed by fitting the distribution in the range 1.5-2.5 GeV, with  $dN/dM \propto M^{3/2} \exp(-M/T)$ . In this way we find  $T = 163 \pm 4 \pm 1$  MeV, in perfect agreement with the input value from the theoretical generator of 160 MeV. This shows that a high precision measurement is feasible.

The performance for the measurement of the thermal spectrum at the onset of deconfinement has been estimated considering a scenario without QGP and a measured thermal dilepton yield at the level of the in-medium  $\rho + \omega + 4\pi$  processes of Fig. 48. Moreover, a combinatorial background yield at the level of Pb–Pb central collisions at 20/40 GeV/nucleon was assumed. The resulting spectrum in shown in green in Fig. 51left. This shows that a study of the hadronic excess up to  $M \sim 2$  GeV is possible, with a very good sensitivity to  $\rho$ -a<sub>1</sub> chiral mixing.

# 5.5.2 Low and intermediate mass dileptons: measurement of effective temperature from transverse momentum spectra

The theoretical model employed to describe the thermal radiation provides the  $p_{\rm T}$  spectra in different mass intervals separately for the QGP and hadronic radiation. These spectra were fitted with the formula  $dN/m_{\rm T}dm_{\rm T} = \exp(-m_{\rm T}/T_{\rm eff})$  to determine the evolution of the effective temperature vs. mass for the two contributions. The green line shown in the right panel of Fig. 51 shows the evolution of  $T_{\rm eff}$  for the hadronic radiation.  $T_{\rm eff}$  has a monotonous rise consistent with the radial flow of a hadronic source:  $\pi^+\pi^- \to \rho \to \mu^+\mu^-$ 



Figure 50: Top left: total data sample integrated in centrality measured by NA60 in In–In collisions at 160 GeV/nucleon. Top right: expected data sample in Pb–Pb 0-5% central collision at 40 GeV/nucleon. Bottom left: expected reconstructed signal mass spectrum after subtraction of combinatorial and fake matches backgrounds - focus in the LMR. Bottom right: expected reconstructed signal mass spectrum after subtraction of combinatorial and fake matches backgrounds in LMR and IMR.



Figure 51: Left: Acceptance-corrected inclusive thermal dilepton spectrum (red) and acceptance-corrected spectrum from hadronic radiation only (green). Right: Measurement of  $T_{\text{eff}}$  vs. M of total excess from the analysis of  $m_{\text{T}}$  spectra.

in the LMR and  $4\pi$  processes in the IMR. The blue line shows the evolution of  $T_{\text{eff}}$  for the QGP radiation. In this case,  $T_{\text{eff}}$  is almost flat, consistent with an early source with low radial flow. The red line shows the  $T_{\text{eff}}$  behavior when the QGP and hadronic spectra are convoluted into the total spectrum.

To assess the sensitivity to the measurement of  $T_{\rm eff}$ , the  $p_{\rm T}$  spectra in different mass bins of the thermal spectrum extracted from Fig. 51-left (red distribution) were fitted with the exponential formula. The resulting values with the corresponding errors are shown in the plot. Experimentally,  $T_{\rm eff}$  can be extracted in several mass bins up to ~2.5 GeV, measuring the mixture of partonic and hadronic processes with a high sensitivity to even a small contribution of QGP just above the onset, signalled by the appearance of the drop above  $M \sim 1$  GeV.

#### 5.5.3 Running conditions

The required statistic at each energy should be collected in a reasonably short time. The rare electromagnetic processes impose the use of a high intensity SPS beam line, equivalent to the one available in the ECN3 experimental hall at the SPS North Area (now used by the NA62 experiment). Such a line was delivering, for NA50/NA60, beam intensities of the order of  $10^7$  Pb (or In) ions/s, with a structure consisting of 5 s long bursts, repeated 3 times in a minute. The choice of such a beam intensity was not dictated by the intrinsic limitation of the accelerator, but mainly from the maximum triggering rate on muon pair production of the experiment. This burst structure amounts to an effective continuous beam of  $2.5 \cdot 10^6$  ions/s.

A trigger condition was simulated requiring a pair of tracklets in the trigger stations matched to tracklets in the muon tracking stations which loosely point to the vertex region. This assures that no signal is lost while at the same time rejects all tracks not coming from the vertex region. Assuming a field integral of 0.75 Tm at R = 1 m for the toroid magnet, the trigger rate - dominated by background - is ~ 15–20 kHz and we assume that the experiment will have the band-width to cope with it (4–5 times more than NA60).

Assuming an effective continuous beam intensity of  $\sim 2.5 \cdot 10^6$  ions/s, a target thickness of  $\lambda_i = 0.15$ and the trigger logics described above, a statistics of  $\sim 1 \cdot 2 \cdot 10^7$  reconstructed pairs in central collisions can be collected in a period of  $\sim 10-15$  days. With such a beam intensity, pile-up effects are very small, even considering a conservative hypothesis that the vertex detector has a 100 ns strobe (see the charmonia section for more details).



Figure 52: The  $J/\psi$  production cross section as a function of the incident beam energy. The black curve represents the integrated cross section in the forward hemisphere, while the red curve takes into account the branching ratio to dimuons, a  $0 < y_{\rm cms} < 1$  acceptance and a  $\cos \theta_{\rm CS} < 0.5$  cut on the muon decay angle.

#### 5.6 Charmonium studies

A measurement of charmonium production at low SPS energy (in the approximate range 40 < E/A < 160 GeV) can in principle be performed with an experimental apparatus similar to the one used by the NA50/NA60 experiments. The main issues to be investigated are (i) the possibility of collecting a sizeable statistics in a reasonable amount of time (ii) the possibility of adapting the angular coverage of the experiment to the varying kinematic conditions as a function of the energy of the collision.

Charmonium production cross sections strongly decrease when moving down from top SPS energy. A reasonable quantitative estimate can be obtained using the so-called Schuler parameterization for the  $J/\psi$  production cross section [444, 445], based on a fit of low energy pp results:

$$\sigma^{\mathrm{pp}\to\mathrm{J}/\psi}(\sqrt{s}, x_{\mathrm{F}} > 0) = \sigma_0 \left(1 - \frac{m_{\mathrm{J}/\psi}}{\sqrt{s}}\right)^n \tag{20}$$

with  $\sigma_0 = 638 \pm 104$  nb and  $n = 12.0 \pm 0.9$ . The cross section values for Pb–Pb collisions can be obtained (assuming for the moment no nuclear effects for the  $J/\psi$ ) by multiplying the pp cross section by the Pb-ion mass number squared  $A_{Pb}^2$ , and are shown as a black line in Fig. 52. Assuming for the measurement a rapidity coverage  $0 < y_{\rm cms} < 1$ , as it was the case for NA50/NA60, taking into account the branching ratio for the decay channel to muon pairs BR( $J/\psi \rightarrow \mu\mu$ )= ( $5.96 \pm 0.03$ )% and applying (again as in NA50/NA60) a cut on the decay angle of the muons in the Collins-Soper reference frame  $|\cos \theta_{\rm CS}| < 0.5$  [446], the production cross section (red line in Fig. 44) is of the order of 40  $\mu$ b at  $E/A \sim 100$  GeV and decreases by more than one order of magnitude at E/A = 30 GeV. The estimate of the fraction of the  $J/\psi$  yield in the  $0 < y_{\rm cms} < 1$  is carried out assuming an empirical distribution also taken from [444, 445]. Assuming no polarization for the  $J/\psi$  and therefore a flat  $\cos \theta_{\rm CS}$  distribution, the cut on this variable effectively removes 50% of the mesons.

Assuming for the moment the same beam intensity of NA50/NA60 the number of Pb-ions to be delivered to the experiment in order to collect  $10^4$  J/ $\psi$  is shown in Fig. 53(left). The estimate assumes, for Pb–Pb collisions, a 4 mm thick target and a 15% acceptance (which includes detector/reconstruction efficiency, and corresponds to the NA50 value). It is also assumed that a factor 3 suppression for J/ $\psi$ , similar to the one observed at top SPS energy, is present. The result shows that, down to  $E/A \sim 50$  GeV, at most about  $10^{12}$  delivered Pb ions are necessary. For In–In collisions, using the corresponding target thickness, acceptance and suppression values measured by NA60, one gets a very similar number of delivered ions to collect  $10^4$  J/ $\psi$ .

In a complementary way, and in order to better establish the feasibility of a charmonium measurement with a reasonable beam time, one can calculate the beam intensity necessary to collect a significant number of charmonia in a fixed number of days. The result, shown in Fig. 53(right), refers to the beam intensity needed to have  $3 \cdot 10^4$  J/ $\psi$  in 15 days. It assumes the burst structure, the target thickness, acceptance and suppression factors introduced in the previous paragraph. It is worth noting that in these conditions a few

#### 74 | 5.6 Charmonium studies



Figure 53: Left: number of Pb or In ions needed to collect  $10^4 \text{ J}/\psi$ , in a realistic experimental condition. Right: beam intensity necessary to collect  $3 \cdot 10^4 \text{ J}/\psi$  in 15 days, in the same conditions.

hundred  $\psi(2S)$  mesons can also be collected, allowing a less accurate but still significant measurement. The result shows that in the energy range 60 < E/A < 160 GeV a beam intensity smaller than  $2 \cdot 10^7$  ions/s is enough to collect the aforementioned statistics. In order to push the reach of the measurement further down in energy, a considerably larger beam intensity, or equivalently, beam time availability, will be necessary.

The use of high intensity beams may lead to significant pile-up effects in the detectors. While the probability of having muons from nearby ion-ion interactions is very small at these beam energies, the pile-up of hadrons produced in those interactions may bias the centrality measurement. For example, if centrality is estimated from hadron multiplicity in the vertex detector, a pile-up of two interactions corresponding to semi-peripheral collisions may simulate a central event. To estimate the occurrence of such a situation, a calculation based on a Poissonian distribution of the ions inside the burst has been carried out, with the conservative hypothesis that the vertex detector has a 100 ns strobe. Up to  $\sim 3 \cdot 10^7$  ions/s the pile- up probability is smaller than 10-15%. Provided that such events are identified, for example using a fast beam hodoscope (as in NA60), their rejection would therefore only slightly affect the total integrated luminosity available for the measurement.

Having verified that a statistically significant charmonium measurement can be performed at low SPS energy, in the following a preliminary study of the acceptance of the experiment, assuming the set-up detailed in Section 5.4.2, is described. Since the  $J/\psi$  kinematic distributions (rapidity and transverse momentum) are not precisely known, the PYTHIA6 generator [447] has been used for this study. For the y-distribution, as an alternative, the empirical function of [444, 445] has also been tested. As it can be seen in Fig. 54(left), both choices are in qualitative agreement with a parameterisation directly fitted on existing data for p-A collisions at 158 GeV (corresponding to top SPS energy for nucleus-nucleus collisions). Muons from the  $J/\psi$  decays are propagated through the experimental apparatus using a GEANT3 [448] based MonteCarlo simulation, and the recorded detector hits are then fed into a code based on the NA60 reconstruction algorithm. In order to simulate the hadronic background in the vertex spectrometer, hits are added according to the expected pion and kaon multiplicity as measured by the NA49 experiment [443] and assuming a thermal  $p_{\rm T}$  distribution and a gaussian rapidity shape. In Fig. 54(right) a reconstructed invariant mass distributions of muon pairs, for a simulation corresponding to E = 50 GeV, is shown. The filled region represents events where the reconstructed tracks include at least one background hit in the vertex spectrometer. It can be seen that the amount of events where such a "fake" match has occurred remains below 1% and can therefore be considered as negligible. As the particle multiplicity only increases logarithmically with the collision energy, the "fake" match contribution is expected to remain modest over all the SPS energy range.

In Fig. 55 the transverse momentum and rapidity distributions for generated and reconstructed  $J/\psi$  are compared, for 50 and 150 GeV incident energy. For the moment, the same setup, optimised for the low end of the SPS energy range in such a way to cover the region around  $y_{cms} = 0$  with maximum acceptance, has been used at both energies. Consequently, when the collision energy increases, the maximum of the acceptance shifts towards negative rapidity, due to the increased boost of the center-of-mass in the laboratory frame. As explained in Section 5.4.2, the experimental set-up will be adapted to the varying beam energy by contracting/extending the elements of the muon spectrometer in such a way to keep the maximum of the acceptance close to mid-rapidity. The acceptances, given by the ratio between the number of reconstructed



Figure 54: Left: a parametrisation of the  $J/\psi$  rapidity distribution for p-A collisions at 158 GeV, compared with the corresponding shapes from PYTHIA6 and from [444,445]. Right: the invariant mass distribution of muon pairs from  $J/\psi$  decays, reconstructed in the NA60 apparatus. Events where "fake" matches have occurred are also shown.



Figure 55: Generated (PYTHIA6) and reconstructed  $p_{\rm T}$  and y distributions for J/ $\psi$ , for 50 and 150 GeV incident energy.

and generated events, range between 10% and 18%, these values being similar to the ones of the NA50/NA60 experiments. As a function of  $p_{\rm T}$ , the acceptance shows a slight increase from low to high transverse momenta, the approximate  $p_{\rm T}$  reach being of the order of 2-3 GeV/c with the integrated luminosity described above.

In summary, the preliminary estimate of the achievable integrated luminosity and of the differential acceptances show that the measurement of  $J/\psi$  production is feasible from top SPS energy down to a beam energy between 40 and 60 GeV, depending on the available beam time. A sample of ~  $3 \cdot 10^4 J/\psi$  can be collected with beam intensities similar to those already available in the NA50/NA60 experiments, running the experiment for ~2 weeks at each energy (up to one month at the lower end of the energy range) and keeping the interaction pile-up level at about 10%. With such a statistics, the measurement of the centrality dependence of  $J/\psi$  production in both In–In and Pb–Pb collisions, as well as differential studies in y and  $p_{\rm T}$ , should be feasible. A significant statistics for  $\psi(2S)$ , of a few hundred counts at each energy, allowing an integrated cross section estimate, is also within reach.

76 | 5.7 Dimuon experiment proposal at the SPS: summary and timeline

#### 5.7 Dimuon experiment proposal at the SPS: summary and timeline

In order to address quantitatively the issue of chiral symmetry restoration and the first order phase transition in the region of moderate-large  $\mu_B$ , we have studied in detail novel high precision measurements of thermal muon pair and  $J/\psi$  production to be performed with a fixed target experiment operated at different energies below 160 GeV/nucleon at the CERN SPS (low beam energy scan).

The pillars of the strategy are:

- chiral symmetry restoration: first measurement of the  $\rho$ - $a_1$  chiral mixing; measurement of the open charm yield.
- onset of deconfinement:
  - first measurement of the strongly interacting matter caloric curve: temperature vs. energy density;
  - tagging of onset of deconfinement by measurement of QGP yield at different collision energies: measurement of the effective temperature extracted from dimuon transverse momentum spectra;
  - measurement of the fireball lifetime;
  - tagging of onset of deconfinement by measurement of  $J/\psi$  anomalous suppression.

In order to to reach a break-through in physics, the thermal spectrum from the hadronic phase should be isolated for masses up to 2 GeV and the measurement of temperature should be performed with an accuracy at the level of few MeV. In addition,  $J/\psi$  production must be studied accurately as a function of centrality. This requires to collect:

- $\sim 5 \cdot 10^7$  reconstructed thermal muon pairs per energy point. The statistics increase at each energy point is a factor 100 over NA60 and  $\sim 10^5$  over RHIC and LHC experiments;
- $\sim 2-3 \cdot 10^4$  reconstructed J/ $\psi$  mesons per energy point.

Tentatively, data should be collected at 20-30-40-80-120-160 GeV/nucleon with Pb ions. Further energy points might be required depending on the first results. The goal is to collect the required statistics at a given energy in a run having a duration of 10–15 days. The experimental program requires also to collect p-Pb data at a few energy points. This beam scan program might be accomplished in  $\sim 5$  years of data-taking.

The measurements should be performed with a muon spectrometer complemented by a silicon vertex spectrometer with significantly improved performance with respect to the state-of-the-art experiment NA60. The apparatus is designed to operate at interaction rates exceeding the MHz level, with a geometric acceptance able to cover the forward rapidity hemisphere for collisions in the foreseen energy range.

The physics performance were studied in detail for thermal radiation in central Pb–Pb collisions at 40 GeV/nucleon. For this observable, the physics goals can be reached running at each energy for 10-15 days. The  $J/\psi$  measurement is possible with a comparable beam-time period down to energies 40–60 GeV/nucleon.

It is envisaged to undertake the steps towards the formation of an international collaboration and the preparation of a Letter of Intent to be submitted to the SPS Committee within 2018. This would be timely in view of the update of the European Strategy for Particle Physics scheduled for that year.

The construction and running of the experiment can be envisaged for the following decade assuming:

- 2–3 years devoted to R&D for detectors and toroid magnet design;
- 2 years for construction;
- 5 years of data-taking.

### 6 FURTHER PERSPECTIVES

#### 6.1 Fixed-target collisions with LHC beams: AFTER experiment

At the LHC collider, the highest center-of-mass energies available today for hadronic collisions can be reached. Correspondingly, if one could be able to extract the LHC beam and direct it towards a target, the highest conceivable energy in a fixed-target experiment could be obtained, as large as  $\sqrt{s} \approx 115$  GeV for pp collisions, and  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} \approx 72$  GeV for Pb–Pb interactions. The extraction of the LHC beam, in order not to induce any perturbation on the beam colliding operation, could be done at the level of the halo of the beam itself, using bent crystals as a tool. This technique is currently under investigation at CERN [449–451], and it appears reasonable to extract in this way about  $5 \cdot 10^8$  protons/s and  $\sim 2 \cdot 10^5$  Pb ions/s. It can be shown that integrated luminosities up to 0.5 fb<sup>-1</sup> in pp, and 10–20 nb<sup>-1</sup> with nuclear beams, can be reached using a target thickness of  $\sim 1$  cm [452]. Thanks to the strong boosting of the center-of-mass system in the laboratory (4.8 *y*-units for a 7 TeV beam) a typical fixed-target experimental set-up (AFTER, A Fixed Target ExpeRiment at LHC) could easily access all the backward hemisphere and push particle detection up to around mid-rapidity (corresponding to  $\theta_{\rm lab} = 0.9$  degrees) [453].

For QGP physics, one could explore the region corresponding to intermediate RHIC energies, with luminosities per year larger by a factor ~100 with respect to same energy at RHIC, and similar to those expected for Pb–Pb at the LHC in Run-3 [452]. Therefore, precision measurements in the hard probe sectors, including quarkonia and jet quenching would become accessible, over an extended rapidity range. Thanks to such coverage, precise studies of long-range near-side angular correlations (the so-called "ridge") could be performed, as well investigations of the extended longitudinal scaling observed by PHOBOS [454]. Finally, detailed studies of cold nuclear matter effects, using proton (nuclear) beams on a nuclear (hydrogen) target, would be feasible, with the possibility of reaching the full kinematic domain and in particular the regions close to  $x_{\rm F} = \pm 1$  [455].

The beam extraction via bent crystals was already demonstrated at SPS energy by the UA9 Collaboration [449–451], in the frame of studies for beam collimation techniques, and is being extended to LHC beams, with encouraging preliminary results, by the LUA9 project [456]. Clearly, bringing to reality the AFTER project, would possibly imply, apart from the construction of a new experiment, significant interventions at the LHC level (use of a dedicated experimental hall, creation of necessary infrastructures,...) and remains as of today an ambitious goal. Recently, a possible alternative implementation of this concept has been tested, with encouraging results, in the frame of the LHCb-SMOG project, which has implemented an internal gas target in the LHCb experiment [457]. During the Run-1 LHC p–Pb run [458], a short data taking corresponding to Pb–Ne interactions has been performed and a few J/ $\psi$  counts have been observed. Finally, an expression of interest for the AFTER project is being prepared, in view of a submission to the CERN LHCC during 2016.

#### 6.2 Heavy-ion physics at the Future Circular Collider

A five-year international design study called Future Circular Collider (FCC) was initiated by CERN in 2014 [230]. The main goal is to assess the feasibility and physics potential of a hadron collider with a centre-of-mass energy  $\sqrt{s}$  of the order of 100 TeV for pp collisions in a new 80–100 km tunnel near Geneva. The operation starting date is targeted for 2035–40. Operating such machine with heavy ions is part of the accelerator design studies. First ideas on the physics opportunities with heavy ions at the FCC centre-of-mass energies and luminosities are discussed in this section, covering the physics of the quark–gluon plasma, high-density QCD and gluon saturation in the initial state of the collisions and the possibility to use photon-induced interactions. More details can be found in [459–461].

For a centre-of-mass energy  $\sqrt{s} = 100$  TeV for pp collisions, the relation  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = \sqrt{s}\sqrt{Z_1Z_2/A_1A_2}$  gives the energy in centre-of-mass per nucleon-nucleon collision, for nuclear interactions. The beam parameters and luminosities expected [462] at FCC when operating with lead–lead or proton–lead beams are reported in Table 5. The expected Pb–Pb integrated luminosity per month is approximately 8 times the current projections for the future LHC runs [463].

The QGP phase in Pb–Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 39$  TeV is expected to have larger volume, lifetime, energy density and temperature than at the top LHC energy. These properties can be estimated by extrapolating

78 | 6.2 Heavy-ion physics at the Future Circular Collider

**Table 5:** Beam parameters and luminosities for Pb–Pb and p–Pb collisions at FCC. Reference values shown also for pp.  $L_{\text{int,run}}$  is intended for a 30 days run, typical for heavy-ion operations during a year. All values taken from [462].

Quantity	$^{\rm pp}$	Pb–Pb	p–Pb
Beam energy [TeV/A]	50	19.5	50/19.5
$\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}}$ [TeV]	100	39	63
$\mathcal{L}_{\text{peak}} [10^{27} \text{ cm}^{-2} \text{s}^{-1}]$	$5.6 \times 10^7$	7.3	1192
$L_{\rm int,run} \ [{\rm nb}^{-1}]$	-	8.3	1784

**Table 6:** Global properties measured in central Pb–Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\text{NN}}} = 2.76$  TeV and extrapolated to 5.5 and 39 TeV. The measurements at 2.76 TeV are quoted for comparison only and without experimental uncertainties.

Quantity	Pb–Pb 2.76 TeV	Pb–Pb 5.5 TeV	Pb–Pb 39 TeV
$dN_{ch}/d\eta$ at $\eta = 0$	1600	2000	3600
Total $N_{ch}$	17000	23000	50000
$dE_{\rm T}/d\eta$ at $\eta = 0$	2  TeV	$2.6 { m TeV}$	$5.8 \mathrm{TeV}$
Homogeneity volume	$5000 \ {\rm fm}^3$	$6200 \ {\rm fm}^3$	$11000 \ \mathrm{fm}^3$
Decoupling time	$10 \ {\rm fm}/c$	$11 \ \mathrm{fm}/c$	$13~{ m fm}/c$

the measurements of global event characteristics at lower energies —namely: the charged particle multiplicity, the transverse energy and the parameters extracted from femptoscopic correlations. The results were found consistent with results from a hydrodynamical calculation [460]. They are reported in Table 6 for central Pb–Pb collisions (0–5%). The charged-particle multiplicity and the volume of the system are expected to increase by about a factor of two from top LHC to FCC energy, and its lifetime by 20%. The larger final volume and stronger flow field will result in an enhancement of collective effects. The twice larger multiplicity may open the possibility of measurements of high-order flow harmonics ( $v_n$  with  $n \geq 5$ ) in individual events. In addition, it has recently been suggested [464] that the measurement of the elliptic flow extracted from multi-particle correlations in Pb–Pb events with the multiplicities reached at FCC energy could be sensitive to the temperature-dependence of  $\eta/s$  (shear viscosity over entropy density), which is one of the most relevant properties of the QGP (see Section 2.1).

The Bjorken relation  $\varepsilon(t) = \frac{1}{ct} \frac{1}{\pi R_A^2} dE_T/d\eta$  allows to estimate the time dependence of the energy density for a system with given final state transverse energy profile. Together with the Stefan-Boltzmann equation it provides an estimate of the temperature evolution of the system:  $T(t) = [\varepsilon(t) (30/\pi^2)/n_{d.o.f.}]^{1/4}$ , where  $n_{d.o.f.} = 47.5$  is the number of degrees of freedom for a system with gluons and three quark flavours. The energy density increases by a factor of two from LHC to FCC, reaching a value of 35 GeV/fm<sup>3</sup> at the time of 1 fm/c. While the increase at a given time is modest, the thermalization time of the system (QGP formation time) is expected to be significantly smaller at FCC than at LHC, where it is usually assumed to be  $\tau_0 = 0.1$  fm/c. If the thermalization time is significantly lower than 0.1 fm/c, the initial temperature could be as large as  $T_0 \approx 800$  MeV.

A consequence of the increase of the system temperature could be a sizeable production of secondary charm and anti-charm quark ( $c\bar{c}$ ) pairs from partonic interactions during the hydrodynamical evolution of the system. Calculations for top LHC energy indicate that this secondary production can be of the same order as the initial production in hard scattering processes and is very sensitive to the initial temperature and its evolution during the QGP phase [465–467]. Figure 56 (left) shows the time evolution of the number of  $c\bar{c}$ pairs per unit of rapidity at mid-rapidity with the value at  $\tau = 0$  corresponding to the production yield from hard scattering. The secondary charm production results in an enhancement of charmed hadron production at very low  $p_{\rm T}$ , with respect to the expectation from binary scaling of the production in pp collisions. This enhancement potentially provides a handle on the temperature of the QGP and it is expected to vary from 20% to 50% [?] at FCC energies depending on medium properties such as initial temperature and thermalization time. The abundance of charm quarks also has an effect on the QGP equation of state, which



**Figure 56:** Left: time-evolution of the charm and anti-charm quark pair yield (per unit of rapidity at mid-rapidity) for central Pb–Pb collisions at FCC energy [467]. Right: kinematic coverage in the  $(x, Q^2)$  plane for p–Pb collisions at RHIC, LHC and FCC energies, computed as  $x(y, Q^2) = Q \cdot e^{-y} / \sqrt{s_{NN}}$  [460]; constant-rapidity lines and an estimate of the saturation scale for Pb nuclei are shown.

includes a dependence on the number of degrees of freedom. Inclusion of the charm quark in the lattice QCD calculations results in a sizeable increase of  $P/T^4$  for temperatures larger than about 400 MeV [468].

The higher energy and larger luminosities will make new rare hard probes available. The cross section of the top,  $Z^0+1$  Jet ( $p_T > 50$  GeV/c), bottom and  $Z^0$  production are estimated to increase by factors 80, 20, 8 and 7, respectively [469]. This opens the possibility to obtain a high-statistics sample for currently unexplored observables, such as pairs of top quarks. Using as a basis the projections made by the CMS Collaboration for future LHC runs [470], it was estimated that an experiment at FCC could record about  $4 \cdot 10^4$  fully-reconstructed events with  $t\bar{t} \rightarrow b\bar{b} + \ell^+\ell^- + E_T^{\text{missing}}$  topology for a sample of Pb–Pb collisions with integrated luminosity of 8 nb<sup>-1</sup> [460].

Proton-nucleus, nucleus-nucleus and electron-nucleus collisions at very high energy provide a unique opportunity to study the dynamics of high-density gluon distributions in the initial nuclear state. The increase of the gluon density at small values of virtuality  $Q^2$  and momentum fraction x is expected to be at some point tamed by a saturation effect (see e.g. the recent review [471]). When density becomes large, the dilute linear evolution of parton density breaks down and non-linear terms have to be considered. Such non-linear terms describe merging processes of the type  $gg \rightarrow g$  that balance the growth of the gluon density given by the splitting processes of the type  $g \rightarrow gg$ . Saturation effects become sizeable in processes with virtualities smaller than a few times the saturation scale  $Q_{sat}^2$ , which is estimated to scale as  $Q_{sat}^2 \sim A^{1/3}/x^{1/3} \sim A^{1/3}(\sqrt{s} e^{+y})^{1/3}$  (A is the mass number of the nucleus). The saturation scale can be increased (thus making its effects more prominent) by increasing  $\sqrt{s}$  or by changing the system size, e.g. colliding large nuclei instead of protons. The saturation effects are also stronger for particle production at forward rapidity, y. Figure 56 (right) shows the kinematic coverage in the  $(x, Q^2)$  plane for p-Pb collisions at top LHC ( $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 8.8$  TeV) and FCC (63 TeV) energies. The constant-rapidity lines from 0 (right) to 6.6 (left) and an estimate of the x-dependence of the saturation scale for Pb nuclei are also shown. The FCC extends the coverage by almost one order of magnitude down to  $x \sim 10^{-7}$  at small  $Q^2$  and down to  $10^{-6}$ around 10  $\text{GeV}^2$ . This region can be explored with probes, such as heavy quarks and charmonium, which are theoretically under good control and can be calculated perturbatively. Furthermore, the nuclear modification of the valence and sea quark distribution functions (PDFs) at large  $Q^2$  values of the order of  $10^4 \text{ GeV}^2$  can be accessed with high precision, also in the central rapidity region, by the measuring the production of W and Z bosons, as well as of top quarks [472].

#### 80 | 6.2 Heavy-ion physics at the Future Circular Collider

Heavy ions accelerated to very high energies generate strong electromagnetic fields, equivalent to a flux of quasi-real photons, which can be used to study high-energy  $\gamma - \gamma$ ,  $\gamma - p$  and  $\gamma - A$  processes in ultra-peripheral collisions (UPCs) where the colliding nuclei pass close to each other without interacting hadronically. The coverage is significantly extended to low x for ultra-peripheral Pb–Pb and p–Pb collisions at FCC energies. At these energies quarkonium production is driven by gluon densities at x values down to  $10^{-7}$ , which is more than two orders of magnitude lower than at LHC energy. Heavy-ion beams at the FCC would therefore provide a unique intense photon source able to test the kinematic space in a completely unexplored region.

From an experimental viewpoint, an important topic to be investigated is the possibility to design and operate a general purpose detector for pp collisions also for all observables to be studied within a heavyion physics programme. Some of the requirements may be conflicting (high- $p_{\rm T}$  vs. low- $p_{\rm T}$  sensitivity): the possibility to operate a general-purpose detector with lower magnetic field for heavy-ion collisions may be considered. The need to curb the material budget as well as to have some particle identification sub-systems are other requirements that pose challenges to the design of a pp detector for high luminosity, with hermetic calorimeters. On the other hand, the need to have an extended coverage up to  $\eta = 5-6$  is a common requirement for both the pp and heavy-ion programmes.

The Italian heavy-ion community is represented in the INFN FCC group [473] as well as in the FCC CERN-based group working on heavy-ion physics [474]. Even if this is clearly a long-term project, it will be important to continue bringing a contribution of ideas (and a corresponding simulation effort) related to heavy-ion physics and QGP studies during the ongoing conceptual design phase (2014–2018) to pursue these important physics opportunities.

## 7 CONCLUSIONS

We conclude this document by summarising the main development lines in the study of the phase diagram of strongly-interacting matter with heavy-ion collisions and by presenting our view of the possible contributions by the Italian community.

The experimental exploration of the phase diagram will continue in two parallel directions:

- **High-energy experiments.** At LHC and at top RHIC energy, where the high-temperature/low-baryondensity region of the phase diagram is covered, the experiments will move towards high-precision measurements, in order to constrain the properties of the QGP and determine its equation of state and characteristic parameters —namely, the temperature, the shear-viscosity-to-entropy-density ratio and the transport coefficients, as well as their time-dependence during the collision evolution. Heavyion collisions at the FCC could provide several opportunities to extend these studies to the highest energies.
- Low-energy experiments. A second beam-energy scan at RHIC, the continuation of the SPS programme and the new experiments at the future low-energy facilities NICA and FAIR will explore the region of the phase diagram with moderate-to-high baryonic density, in order to address the search for the onset of deconfinement and for the critical endpoint. In this scope, the SPS is a unique facility, because it offers at the same time a very high interaction rate and, with a beam energy scan, a coverage of a large portion of the phase diagram.

Our present view on the future involvement of the Italian heavy-ion community in these studies is summarised in the following.

- The Italian community is strongly involved in the upgrade of the ALICE experiment, in particular with the construction of the new Inner Tracking System and the upgrade of the readout electronics of the Time-Of-Flight, Zero-Degree-Calorimeter and Muon Spectrometer detectors. The experiment will be upgraded during the LHC second long shutdown (LS2, 2019–2020) and will then collect data at LHC during Run-3 (2021–2023) and Run-4 (2026–2029), with the goal of integrating a luminosity of about 13 nb<sup>-1</sup> in Pb–Pb collisions. The largely-improved tracking resolution and the foreseen increase by two orders of magnitude of the sample of minimum-bias collisions will enable a detailed characterisation of the QGP properties with new and high-precision measurements, in particular in the sectors of heavy flavour and quarkonium production. The Italian ALICE groups will contribute to the commissioning and operation of the experiment and to the physics analysis.
- There is interest for a proposal of a new fixed-target experiment at the SPS, currently denoted as NA60+. This experiment would focus on novel high-precision measurements of thermal radiation, light vector mesons and charmonia via the detection of muon pairs, in order to search for the onset of deconfinement and the restoration of chiral symmetry. In view of the required interaction rates and beam energy range, such an experiment can only be carried out, among the existing or future facilities, at the SPS. A first conceptual study of the experimental layout and physics performance is reported in this document. The Italian community recommends undertaking the steps towards the formation of an international collaboration and the preparation of a Letter of Intent to be submitted to the SPS Committee before 2018. This would be timely in view of the update of the European Strategy for Particle Physics scheduled for that year. The construction and running of the experiment can be envisaged for the following decade.
- Studies for an experiment using the LHC proton and Pb beams in a fixed-target mode (AFTER) after LS3 are currently in progress. An Expression of Interest will be submitted in 2016. The Italian community looks with interest at the progress, although a definite commitment cannot be envisaged at the moment.
- Heavy-ion collisions at the FCC-hh are regarded as a interesting long-term opportunity —the FCC would start operation after 2035. INFN is part of the international collaboration that aims at the preparation of the Conceptual Design Study by 2018, in view of the update of the European Strategy for Particle Physics. The Italian community supports the studies on the physics potential and detector requirements for heavy ions at the FCC.

#### 82 | 7 CONCLUSIONS

• The Italian theory community is involved in several aspects of the study of the QCD phase diagram. In the scope of lattice-QCD simulations, the activity encompasses the main hot topics, namely the study of the phase transition at finite baryon chemical potential, the search for the critical endpoint and the determination of the QGP transport coefficients. Concerning the fluid-like behaviour displayed by the QGP, advanced numerical tools, such as ECHO-QGP, will enable an extensive campaign of studies of soft observables and their relation with collectivity in large and small collision systems. In order to enable a quantitative extraction of the QGP properties from high-precision heavy-flavour and quarkonium production measurements, such as those planned with the ALICE upgraded detector, the Italian theory groups are called to a common effort to achieve a highly-realistic description of the various stages of heavy-quark production, transport and hadronization, and of the corresponding medium-induced modifications. All these studies will profit from the fruitful interaction with the experimental heavy-ion community, which we plan to further strengthen in the future.

#### REFERENCES

- "INFN What Next? plenary meetings (rome, april 2014, april 2015, february 2016)." https://agenda.infn.it/conferenceDisplay.py?confId=7588, https://agenda.infn.it/conferenceDisplay.py?confId=9357, https://agenda.infn.it/conferenceDisplay.py?confId=10689.
- [2] BRAHMS Collaboration, I. Arsene et al., "Quark gluon plasma and color glass condensate at RHIC? The Perspective from the BRAHMS experiment," Nucl. Phys. A757 (2005) 1–27, arXiv:nucl-ex/0410020 [nucl-ex].
- [3] PHENIX Collaboration, K. Adcox et al., "Formation of dense partonic matter in relativistic nucleus-nucleus collisions at RHIC: Experimental evaluation by the PHENIX collaboration," Nucl. Phys. A757 (2005) 184-283, arXiv:nucl-ex/0410003 [nucl-ex].
- [4] B. B. Back *et al.*, "The PHOBOS perspective on discoveries at RHIC," *Nucl. Phys.* A757 (2005) 28-101, arXiv:nucl-ex/0410022 [nucl-ex].
- [5] STAR Collaboration, J. Adams *et al.*, "Experimental and theoretical challenges in the search for the quark gluon plasma: The STAR Collaboration's critical assessment of the evidence from RHIC collisions," *Nucl. Phys.* A757 (2005) 102-183, arXiv:nucl-ex/0501009 [nucl-ex].
- [6] B. Muller, J. Schukraft, and B. Wyslouch, "First Results from Pb+Pb collisions at the LHC," Ann. Rev. Nucl. Part. Sci. 62 (2012) 361-386, arXiv:1202.3233 [hep-ex].
- [7] G. Roland, K. Safarik, and P. Steinberg, "Heavy-ion collisions at the LHC," Prog. Part. Nucl. Phys. 77 (2014) 70-127.
- [8] N. Armesto and E. Scomparin, "Heavy-ion collisions at the Large Hadron Collider: a review of the results from Run 1," arXiv:1511.02151 [nucl-ex].
- [9] B. Muller, "Hadronic signals of deconfinement at RHIC," Nucl. Phys. A750 (2005) 84-97, arXiv:nucl-th/0404015 [nucl-th].
- [10] S. Borsanyi et al., "Full result for the QCD equation of state with 2+1 flavors," Phys. Lett. B730 (2014) 99-104, arXiv:1309.5258 [hep-lat].
- [11] L. D. McLerran and R. Venugopalan, "Computing quark and gluon distribution functions for very large nuclei," *Phys. Rev.* D49 (1994) 2233-2241, arXiv:hep-ph/9309289 [hep-ph].
- [12] L. D. McLerran and R. Venugopalan, "Gluon distribution functions for very large nuclei at small transverse momentum," *Phys. Rev.* D49 (1994) 3352-3355, arXiv:hep-ph/9311205 [hep-ph].
- [13] L. D. McLerran and R. Venugopalan, "Green's functions in the color field of a large nucleus," *Phys. Rev.* D50 (1994) 2225-2233, arXiv:hep-ph/9402335 [hep-ph].
- [14] A. Kovner, L. D. McLerran, and H. Weigert, "Gluon production from nonAbelian Weizsacker-Williams fields in nucleus-nucleus collisions," *Phys. Rev.* D52 (1995) 6231–6237, arXiv:hep-ph/9502289 [hep-ph].
- [15] A. Kovner, L. D. McLerran, and H. Weigert, "Gluon production at high transverse momentum in the McLerran-Venugopalan model of nuclear structure functions," *Phys. Rev.* D52 (1995) 3809-3814, arXiv:hep-ph/9505320 [hep-ph].
- [16] T. Lappi and L. McLerran, "Some features of the glasma," Nucl. Phys. A772 (2006) 200-212, arXiv:hep-ph/0602189 [hep-ph].
- [17] J.-Y. Ollitrault, "Anisotropy as a signature of transverse collective flow," Phys. Rev. D46 (1992) 229–245.
- [18] P. Romatschke, "New Developments in Relativistic Viscous Hydrodynamics," Int. J. Mod. Phys. E19 (2010) 1–53, arXiv:0902.3663 [hep-ph].
- [19] W. Israel and J. M. Stewart, "Transient relativistic thermodynamics and kinetic theory," Annals Phys. 118 (1979) 341–372.
- [20] L. Del Zanna et al., "Relativistic viscous hydrodynamics for heavy-ion collisions with ECHO-QGP," Eur. Phys. J. C73 (2013) 2524, arXiv:1305.7052 [nucl-th].
- [21] C. Gale et al., "Event-by-event anisotropic flow in heavy-ion collisions from combined Yang-Mills and viscous fluid dynamics," Phys. Rev. Lett. 110 no. 1, (2013) 012302, arXiv:1209.6330 [nucl-th].
- [22] R. A. Lacey, N. N. Ajitanand, J. M. Alexander, P. Chung, W. G. Holzmann, M. Issah, A. Taranenko, P. Danielewicz, and H. Stoecker, "Has the QCD Critical Point been Signaled by Observations at RHIC?," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 98 (2007) 092301, arXiv:nucl-ex/0609025 [nucl-ex].
- [23] F. Cooper and G. Frye, "Comment on the Single Particle Distribution in the Hydrodynamic and Statistical Thermodynamic Models of Multiparticle Production," *Phys. Rev.* D10 (1974) 186.
- [24] **PHENIX** Collaboration, A. Adare *et al.*, "Measurements of Higher-Order Flow Harmonics in Au+Au Collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 200$  GeV," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **107** (2011) 252301, arXiv:1105.3928 [nucl-ex].
- [25] STAR Collaboration, P. Sorensen, "Higher Flow Harmonics in Heavy Ion Collisions from STAR," J. Phys. G38 (2011) 124029, arXiv:1110.0737 [nucl-ex].
- [26] ALICE Collaboration, K. Aamodt *et al.*, "Higher harmonic anisotropic flow measurements of charged particles in Pb-Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}}$ =2.76 TeV," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **107** (2011) 032301, arXiv:1105.3865 [nucl-ex].

- [27] ATLAS Collaboration, G. Aad *et al.*, "Measurement of the azimuthal anisotropy for charged particle production in  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 2.76$  TeV lead-lead collisions with the ATLAS detector," *Phys. Rev.* C86 (2012) 014907, arXiv:1203.3087 [hep-ex].
- [28] **CMS** Collaboration, S. Chatrchyan *et al.*, "Measurement of higher-order harmonic azimuthal anisotropy in PbPb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 2.76$  TeV," *Phys. Rev.* **C89** no. 4, (2014) 044906, arXiv:1310.8651 [nucl-ex].
- [29] P. Kovtun, D. T. Son, and A. O. Starinets, "Viscosity in strongly interacting quantum field theories from black hole physics," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 94 (2005) 111601, arXiv:hep-th/0405231 [hep-th].
- [30] T. Matsui and H. Satz, " $J/\psi$  Suppression by Quark-Gluon Plasma Formation," Phys. Lett. B178 (1986) 416.
- [31] ALICE Collaboration, J. Adam *et al.*, "Centrality dependence of inclusive  $J/\psi$  production in p-Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 5.02$  TeV," arXiv:1506.08808 [nucl-ex].
- [32] CMS Collaboration, S. Chatrchyan et al., "Observation of sequential Upsilon suppression in PbPb collisions," Phys. Rev. Lett. 109 (2012) 222301, arXiv:1208.2826 [nucl-ex].
- [33] O. Kaczmarek and F. Zantow, "Static quark anti-quark interactions in zero and finite temperature QCD. I. Heavy quark free energies, running coupling and quarkonium binding," *Phys. Rev.* D71 (2005) 114510, arXiv:hep-lat/0503017 [hep-lat].
- [34] M. Laine, O. Philipsen, P. Romatschke, and M. Tassler, "Real-time static potential in hot QCD," JHEP 03 (2007) 054, arXiv:hep-ph/0611300 [hep-ph].
- [35] A. Beraudo, J. P. Blaizot, and C. Ratti, "Real and imaginary-time Q anti-Q correlators in a thermal medium," Nucl. Phys. A806 (2008) 312-338, arXiv:0712.4394 [nucl-th].
- [36] N. Brambilla, J. Ghiglieri, A. Vairo, and P. Petreczky, "Static quark-antiquark pairs at finite temperature," *Phys. Rev.* D78 (2008) 014017, arXiv:0804.0993 [hep-ph].
- [37] R. Rapp and H. van Hees, "Heavy Quarks in the Quark-Gluon Plasma," in R. C. Hwa, X.-N. Wang (Ed.) Quark Gluon Plasma 4, World Scientific, 111 (2010). 2009. arXiv:0903.1096 [hep-ph].
- [38] A. Beraudo, "Dynamics of heavy flavor quarks in high energy nuclear collisions," Nucl. Phys. A931 (2014) 145–154, arXiv:1407.5918 [hep-ph].
- [39] S. Alioli, P. Nason, C. Oleari, and E. Re, "A general framework for implementing NLO calculations in shower Monte Carlo programs: the POWHEG BOX," JHEP 06 (2010) 043, arXiv:1002.2581 [hep-ph].
- [40] JET Collaboration, K. M. Burke et al., "Extracting the jet transport coefficient from jet quenching in high-energy heavy-ion collisions," *Phys. Rev.* C90 no. 1, (2014) 014909, arXiv:1312.5003 [nucl-th].
- [41] K. C. Zapp, "JEWEL 2.0.0: directions for use," Eur. Phys. J. C74 no. 2, (2014) 2762, arXiv:1311.0048 [hep-ph].
- [42] T. Renk, "Physics probed by the  $P_T$  dependence of the nuclear suppression factor," *Phys. Rev.* C88 no. 1, (2013) 014905, arXiv:1302.3710 [hep-ph].
- [43] ALICE Collaboration, J. Adam *et al.*, "Measurement of jet suppression in central Pb-Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\text{NN}}} = 2.76$  TeV," *Phys. Lett.* B746 (2015) 1–14, arXiv:1502.01689 [nucl-ex].
- [44] R. Baier et al., "Radiative energy loss and p(T) broadening of high-energy partons in nuclei," Nucl. Phys. B484 (1997) 265-282, arXiv:hep-ph/9608322 [hep-ph].
- [45] M. Gyulassy, P. Levai, and I. Vitev, "NonAbelian energy loss at finite opacity," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 85 (2000) 5535-5538, arXiv:nucl-th/0005032 [nucl-th].
- [46] N. Armesto et al., "Comparison of Jet Quenching Formalisms for a Quark-Gluon Plasma 'Brick'," Phys. Rev. C86 (2012) 064904, arXiv:1106.1106 [hep-ph].
- [47] A. Beraudo, J. G. Milhano, and U. A. Wiedemann, "Medium-induced color flow softens hadronization," *Phys. Rev.* C85 (2012) 031901, arXiv:1109.5025 [hep-ph].
- [48] A. Beraudo, J. G. Milhano, and U. A. Wiedemann, "The Contribution of Medium-Modified Color Flow to Jet Quenching," JHEP 07 (2012) 144, arXiv:1204.4342 [hep-ph].
- [49] M. Chiu, T. K. Hemmick, V. Khachatryan, A. Leonidov, J. Liao, and L. McLerran, "Production of Photons and Dileptons in the Glasma," Nucl. Phys. A900 (2013) 16–37, arXiv:1202.3679 [nucl-th].
- [50] L. McLerran and B. Schenke, "The Glasma, Photons and the Implications of Anisotropy," Nucl. Phys. A929 (2014) 71-82, arXiv:1403.7462 [hep-ph].
- [51] R. Ryblewski and M. Strickland, "Dilepton production from the quark-gluon plasma using (3+1)-dimensional anisotropic dissipative hydrodynamics," *Phys. Rev.* D92 no. 2, (2015) 025026, arXiv:1501.03418 [nucl-th].
- [52] N. Tanji, "Electromagnetic currents induced by color fields," Phys. Rev. D92 no. 12, (2015) 125012, arXiv:1506.08442 [hep-ph].
- [53] L. D. McLerran and T. Toimela, "Photon and Dilepton Emission from the Quark Gluon Plasma: Some General Considerations," *Phys. Rev.* D31 (1985) 545.
- [54] H. A. Weldon, "Reformulation of finite temperature dilepton production," Phys. Rev. D42 (1990) 2384–2387.
- [55] C. Gale and J. I. Kapusta, "Vector dominance model at finite temperature," Nucl. Phys. B357 (1991) 65–89.
- [56] Particle Data Group Collaboration, K. A. Olive et al., "Review of Particle Physics," Chin. Phys. C38 (2014) 090001.

- [57] R. Rapp and J. Wambach, "Low mass dileptons at the CERN SPS: Evidence for chiral restoration?," Eur. Phys. J. A6 (1999) 415-420, arXiv:hep-ph/9907502 [hep-ph].
- [58] R. Rapp, G. Chanfray, and J. Wambach, "Rho meson propagation and dilepton enhancement in hot hadronic matter," Nucl. Phys. A617 (1997) 472-495, arXiv:hep-ph/9702210 [hep-ph].
- [59] M. Urban, M. Buballa, R. Rapp, and J. Wambach, "Momentum dependence of the pion cloud for rho mesons in nuclear matter," Nucl. Phys. A641 (1998) 433-460, arXiv:nucl-th/9806030 [nucl-th].
- [60] R. Rapp, "Signatures of thermal dilepton radiation at RHIC," Phys. Rev. C63 (2001) 054907, arXiv:hep-ph/0010101 [hep-ph].
- [61] M. Dey, V. L. Eletsky, and B. L. Ioffe, "Mixing of vector and axial mesons at finite temperature: an Indication towards chiral symmetry restoration," *Phys. Lett.* B252 (1990) 620–624.
- [62] J. V. Steele, H. Yamagishi, and I. Zahed, "Dilepton and photon emission rates from a hadronic gas," *Phys. Lett.* B384 (1996) 255-262, arXiv:hep-ph/9603290 [hep-ph].
- [63] NA60 Collaboration, R. Arnaldi et al., "Evidence for the production of thermal-like muon pairs with masses above 1-GeV/c\*\*2 in 158-A-GeV Indium-Indium Collisions," Eur. Phys. J. C59 (2009) 607–623, arXiv:0810.3204 [nucl-ex].
- [64] H. T. Ding, A. Francis, O. Kaczmarek, F. Karsch, E. Laermann, and W. Soeldner, "Thermal dilepton rate and electrical conductivity: An analysis of vector current correlation functions in quenched lattice QCD," *Phys. Rev.* D83 (2011) 034504, arXiv:1012.4963 [hep-lat].
- [65] B. B. Brandt, A. Francis, H. B. Meyer, and H. Wittig, "Thermal Correlators in the  $\rho$  channel of two-flavor QCD," *JHEP* **03** (2013) 100, arXiv:1212.4200 [hep-lat].
- [66] O. Kaczmarek, E. Laermann, M. Müller, F. Karsch, H. T. Ding, S. Mukherjee, A. Francis, and W. Soeldner, "Thermal dilepton rates from quenched lattice QCD," PoS ConfinementX (2012) 185, arXiv:1301.7436 [hep-lat].
- [67] E. Braaten, R. D. Pisarski, and T.-C. Yuan, "Production of Soft Dileptons in the Quark Gluon Plasma," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 64 (1990) 2242.
- [68] L.-K. Wu, X.-Q. Luo, and H.-S. Chen, "Phase structure of lattice QCD with two flavors of Wilson quarks at finite temperature and chemical potential," *Phys. Rev.* D76 (2007) 034505, arXiv:hep-lat/0611035 [hep-lat].
- [69] P. Cea, L. Cosmai, M. D'Elia, and A. Papa, "The Critical line from imaginary to real baryonic chemical potentials in two-color QCD," *Phys. Rev.* D77 (2008) 051501, arXiv:0712.3755 [hep-lat].
- [70] Y. Aoki et al., "The Order of the quantum chromodynamics transition predicted by the standard model of particle physics," Nature 443 (2006) 675–678, arXiv:hep-lat/0611014 [hep-lat].
- [71] Y. Aoki, Z. Fodor, S. D. Katz, and K. K. Szabo, "The QCD transition temperature: Results with physical masses in the continuum limit," *Phys. Lett.* B643 (2006) 46-54, arXiv:hep-lat/0609068 [hep-lat].
- [72] Wuppertal-Budapest Collaboration, S. Borsanyi *et al.*, "Is there still any  $T_c$  mystery in lattice QCD? Results with physical masses in the continuum limit III," *JHEP* **09** (2010) 073, arXiv:1005.3508 [hep-lat].
- [73] A. Bazavov et al., "The chiral and deconfinement aspects of the QCD transition," Phys. Rev. D85 (2012) 054503, arXiv:1111.1710 [hep-lat].
- [74] T. Bhattacharya et al., "QCD Phase Transition with Chiral Quarks and Physical Quark Masses," Phys. Rev. Lett. 113 no. 8, (2014) 082001, arXiv:1402.5175 [hep-lat].
- [75] C. R. Allton et al., "The QCD thermal phase transition in the presence of a small chemical potential," Phys. Rev. D66 (2002) 074507, arXiv:hep-lat/0204010 [hep-lat].
- [76] O. Kaczmarek et al., "Phase boundary for the chiral transition in (2+1) -flavor QCD at small values of the chemical potential," Phys. Rev. D83 (2011) 014504, arXiv:1011.3130 [hep-lat].
- [77] G. Endrodi, Z. Fodor, S. D. Katz, and K. K. Szabo, "The QCD phase diagram at nonzero quark density," JHEP 04 (2011) 001, arXiv:1102.1356 [hep-lat].
- [78] S. Borsanyi et al., "QCD equation of state at nonzero chemical potential: continuum results with physical quark masses at order mu<sup>2</sup>," JHEP 08 (2012) 053, arXiv:1204.6710 [hep-lat].
- [79] P. de Forcrand and O. Philipsen, "The QCD phase diagram for small densities from imaginary chemical potential," *Nucl. Phys.* B642 (2002) 290-306, arXiv:hep-lat/0205016 [hep-lat].
- [80] M. D'Elia and M.-P. Lombardo, "Finite density QCD via imaginary chemical potential," Phys. Rev. D67 (2003) 014505, arXiv:hep-lat/0209146 [hep-lat].
- [81] V. Azcoiti, G. Di Carlo, A. Galante, and V. Laliena, "Phase diagram of QCD with four quark flavors at finite temperature and baryon density," *Nucl. Phys.* B723 (2005) 77-90, arXiv:hep-lat/0503010 [hep-lat].
- [82] P. Cea et al., "Analytic continuation of the critical line: Suggestions for QCD," Phys. Rev. D80 (2009) 034501, arXiv:0905.1292 [hep-lat].
- [83] P. Cea, L. Cosmai, M. D'Elia, and A. Papa, "The phase diagram of QCD with four degenerate quarks," *Phys. Rev.* D81 (2010) 094502, arXiv:1004.0184 [hep-lat].
- [84] K. Nagata and A. Nakamura, "Imaginary Chemical Potential Approach for the Pseudo-Critical Line in the QCD Phase Diagram with Clover-Improved Wilson Fermions," *Phys. Rev.* D83 (2011) 114507, arXiv:1104.2142 [hep-lat].

- [85] P. Cea et al., "The critical line of two-flavor QCD at finite isospin or baryon densities from imaginary chemical potentials," Phys. Rev. D85 (2012) 094512, arXiv:1202.5700 [hep-lat].
- [86] E. Laermann, F. Meyer, and M. P. Lombardo, "Making the most of Taylor expansion and imaginary μ," J. Phys. Conf. Ser. 432 (2013) 012016, arXiv:1304.3247 [hep-lat].
- [87] P. Cea, L. Cosmai, and A. Papa, "Critical line of 2+1 flavor QCD," Phys. Rev. D89 no. 7, (2014) 074512, arXiv:1403.0821 [hep-lat].
- [88] C. Bonati et al., "Curvature of the chiral pseudocritical line in QCD," Phys. Rev. D90 no. 11, (2014) 114025, arXiv:1410.5758 [hep-lat].
- [89] Z. Fodor and S. D. Katz, "Lattice determination of the critical point of QCD at finite T and mu," JHEP 03 (2002) 014, arXiv:hep-lat/0106002 [hep-lat].
- [90] Z. Fodor and S. D. Katz, "Critical point of QCD at finite T and mu, lattice results for physical quark masses," JHEP 04 (2004) 050, arXiv:hep-lat/0402006 [hep-lat].
- [91] S. Kratochvila and P. de Forcrand, "The Canonical approach to finite density QCD," PoS LAT2005 (2006) 167, arXiv:hep-lat/0509143 [hep-lat].
- [92] A. Alexandru, M. Faber, I. Horvath, and K.-F. Liu, "Lattice QCD at finite density via a new canonical approach," *Phys. Rev.* D72 (2005) 114513, arXiv:hep-lat/0507020 [hep-lat].
- [93] P. Braun-Munzinger, J. Stachel, J. P. Wessels, and N. Xu, "Thermal equilibration and expansion in nucleus-nucleus collisions at the AGS," *Phys. Lett.* B344 (1995) 43–48, arXiv:nucl-th/9410026 [nucl-th].
- [94] F. Becattini, "A Thermodynamical approach to hadron production in e+ e- collisions," Z. Phys. C69 (1996) 485–492.
- [95] F. Becattini and U. W. Heinz, "Thermal hadron production in p p and p anti-p collisions," Z. Phys. C76 (1997) 269-286, arXiv:hep-ph/9702274 [hep-ph]. [Erratum: Z. Phys.C76,578(1997)].
- [96] F. Becattini et al., "Features of particle multiplicities and strangeness production in central heavy ion collisions between 1.7A-GeV/c and 158A-GeV/c," Phys. Rev. C64 (2001) 024901, arXiv:hep-ph/0002267 [hep-ph].
- [97] P. Braun-Munzinger, D. Magestro, K. Redlich, and J. Stachel, "Hadron production in Au Au collisions at RHIC," *Phys. Lett.* B518 (2001) 41–46, arXiv:hep-ph/0105229 [hep-ph].
- [98] A. Andronic, P. Braun-Munzinger, and J. Stachel, "Hadron production in central nucleus-nucleus collisions at chemical freeze-out," Nucl. Phys. A772 (2006) 167–199, arXiv:nucl-th/0511071 [nucl-th].
- [99] J. Cleymans, H. Oeschler, K. Redlich, and S. Wheaton, "Comparison of chemical freeze-out criteria in heavy-ion collisions," *Phys. Rev.* C73 (2006) 034905, arXiv:hep-ph/0511094 [hep-ph].
- [100] F. Becattini et al., "Hadron Formation in Relativistic Nuclear Collisions and the QCD Phase Diagram," Phys. Rev. Lett. 111 (2013) 082302, arXiv:1212.2431 [nucl-th].
- [101] C. Bonati et al., "Curvature of the chiral pseudocritical line in QCD: Continuum extrapolated results," Phys. Rev. D92 no. 5, (2015) 054503, arXiv:1507.03571 [hep-lat].
- [102] R. Bellwied et al., "The QCD phase diagram from analytic continuation," arXiv:1507.07510 [hep-lat].
- [103] F. Karsch and H. W. Wyld, "Complex Langevin Simulation of the SU(3) Spin Model With Nonzero Chemical Potential," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 55 (1985) 2242.
- [104] G. Aarts and I.-O. Stamatescu, "Stochastic quantization at finite chemical potential," JHEP 09 (2008) 018, arXiv:0807.1597 [hep-lat].
- [105] AuroraScience Collaboration, M. Cristoforetti, F. Di Renzo, and L. Scorzato, "New approach to the sign problem in quantum field theories: High density QCD on a Lefschetz thimble," *Phys. Rev.* D86 (2012) 074506, arXiv:1205.3996 [hep-lat].
- [106] Z. Fodor, S. D. Katz, and C. Schmidt, "The Density of states method at non-zero chemical potential," JHEP 03 (2007) 121, arXiv:hep-lat/0701022 [hep-lat].
- [107] K. Langfeld, B. Lucini, and A. Rago, "The density of states in gauge theories," Phys. Rev. Lett. 109 (2012) 111601, arXiv:1204.3243 [hep-lat].
- [108] C. Gattringer, "New developments for dual methods in lattice field theory at non-zero density," PoS LATTICE2013 (2014) 002, arXiv:1401.7788 [hep-lat].
- [109] A. Denbleyker et al., "Controlling sign problems in spin models using tensor renormalization," Phys. Rev. D89 no. 1, (2014) 016008, arXiv:1309.6623 [hep-lat].
- [110] J. Greensite and K. Langfeld, "Finding the effective Polyakov line action for SU(3) gauge theories at finite chemical potential," *Phys. Rev.* D90 no. 1, (2014) 014507, arXiv:1403.5844 [hep-lat].
- [111] J. Langelage, M. Neuman, and O. Philipsen, "Heavy dense QCD and nuclear matter from an effective lattice theory," JHEP 09 (2014) 131, arXiv:1403.4162 [hep-lat].
- [112] D. Teaney, J. Lauret, and E. V. Shuryak, "Flow at the SPS and RHIC as a quark gluon plasma signature," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 86 (2001) 4783-4786, arXiv:nucl-th/0011058 [nucl-th].
- [113] D. Teaney, J. Lauret, and E. V. Shuryak, "A Hydrodynamic description of heavy ion collisions at the SPS and RHIC," arXiv:nucl-th/0110037 [nucl-th].

- [114] P. F. Kolb and U. W. Heinz, "Hydrodynamic description of ultrarelativistic heavy ion collisions," arXiv:nucl-th/0305084 [nucl-th].
- [115] S. Borsanyi et al., "The QCD equation of state with dynamical quarks," JHEP 11 (2010) 077, arXiv:1007.2580 [hep-lat].
- [116] HotQCD Collaboration, A. Bazavov *et al.*, "Equation of state in (2+1)-flavor QCD," *Phys. Rev.* D90 no. 9, (2014) 094503, arXiv:1407.6387 [hep-lat].
- [117] J. Berges and K. Rajagopal, "Color superconductivity and chiral symmetry restoration at nonzero baryon density and temperature," Nucl. Phys. B538 (1999) 215–232, arXiv:hep-ph/9804233 [hep-ph].
- [118] A. M. Halasz et al., "On the phase diagram of QCD," Phys. Rev. D58 (1998) 096007, arXiv:hep-ph/9804290 [hep-ph].
- [119] M. A. Stephanov, K. Rajagopal, and E. V. Shuryak, "Event-by-event fluctuations in heavy ion collisions and the QCD critical point," *Phys. Rev.* D60 (1999) 114028, arXiv:hep-ph/9903292 [hep-ph].
- [120] R. V. Gavai and S. Gupta, "QCD at finite chemical potential with six time slices," Phys. Rev. D78 (2008) 114503, arXiv:0806.2233 [hep-lat].
- [121] STAR Collaboration, L. Adamczyk et al., "Energy Dependence of Moments of Net-proton Multiplicity Distributions at RHIC," Phys. Rev. Lett. 112 (2014) 032302, arXiv:1309.5681 [nucl-ex].
- [122] STAR Collaboration, L. Adamczyk et al., "Beam energy dependence of moments of the net-charge multiplicity distributions in Au+Au collisions at RHIC," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 113 (2014) 092301, arXiv:1402.1558 [nucl-ex].
- [123] F. Karsch, "Determination of Freeze-out Conditions from Lattice QCD Calculations," Central Eur. J. Phys. 10 (2012) 1234-1237, arXiv:1202.4173 [hep-lat].
- [124] A. Bazavov et al., "Freeze-out Conditions in Heavy Ion Collisions from QCD Thermodynamics," Phys. Rev. Lett. 109 (2012) 192302, arXiv:1208.1220 [hep-lat].
- [125] S. Borsanyi et al., "Freeze-out parameters: lattice meets experiment," Phys. Rev. Lett. 111 (2013) 062005, arXiv:1305.5161 [hep-lat].
- [126] S. Borsanyi et al., "Freeze-out parameters from electric charge and baryon number fluctuations: is there consistency?," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 113 (2014) 052301, arXiv:1403.4576 [hep-lat].
- [127] A. Andronic, "Experimental results and phenomenology of quarkonium production in relativistic nuclear collisions," *Nucl. Phys.* A931 (2014) 135–144, arXiv:1409.5778 [nucl-ex].
- [128] M. Asakawa, T. Hatsuda, and Y. Nakahara, "Maximum entropy analysis of the spectral functions in lattice QCD," *Prog. Part. Nucl. Phys.* 46 (2001) 459–508, arXiv:hep-lat/0011040 [hep-lat].
- [129] A. Rothkopf, "Improved Maximum Entropy Analysis with an Extended Search Space," J. Comput. Phys. 238 (2013) 106-114, arXiv:1110.6285 [physics.comp-ph].
- [130] Y. Burnier and A. Rothkopf, "Bayesian Approach to Spectral Function Reconstruction for Euclidean Quantum Field Theories," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **111** (2013) 182003, arXiv:1307.6106 [hep-lat].
- [131] S. Kim, P. Petreczky, and A. Rothkopf, "Lattice NRQCD study of S- and P-wave bottomonium states in a thermal medium with  $N_f = 2 + 1$  light flavors," *Phys. Rev.* D91 (2015) 054511, arXiv:1409.3630 [hep-lat].
- [132] G. Aarts et al., "Charmonium at high temperature in two-flavor QCD," Phys. Rev. D76 (2007) 094513, arXiv:0705.2198 [hep-lat].
- [133] A. Kelly et al., "Spectral functions of charmonium from 2 flavour anisotropic lattice data," PoS LATTICE2013 (2014) 170, arXiv:1312.0791 [hep-lat].
- [134] G. Aarts et al., "Bottomonium above deconfinement in lattice nonrelativistic QCD," Phys. Rev. Lett. 106 (2011) 061602, arXiv:1010.3725 [hep-lat].
- [135] G. Aarts *et al.*, "The bottomonium spectrum at finite temperature from  $N_f = 2 + 1$  lattice QCD," *JHEP* **07** (2014) 097, arXiv:1402.6210 [hep-lat].
- [136] A. Amato et al., "Electrical conductivity of the quark-gluon plasma across the deconfinement transition," Phys. Rev. Lett. 111 no. 17, (2013) 172001, arXiv:1307.6763 [hep-lat].
- [137] A. Nakamura and S. Sakai, "Transport coefficients of gluon plasma," Phys. Rev. Lett. 94 (2005) 072305, arXiv:hep-lat/0406009 [hep-lat].
- [138] H. B. Meyer, "A Calculation of the shear viscosity in SU(3) gluodynamics," Phys. Rev. D76 (2007) 101701, arXiv:0704.1801 [hep-lat].
- [139] M. P. Lombardo, K. Miura, T. J. Nunes da Silva, and E. Pallante, "One, two, zero: Scales of strong interactions," Int. J. Mod. Phys. A29 no. 25, (2014) 1445007, arXiv:1410.2036 [hep-lat].
- [140] N. Evans, "Holographic Description of the QCD Phase Diagram and Out of Equilibrium Dynamics," EPJ Web Conf. 70 (2014) 00041, arXiv:1209.0626 [hep-ph].
- [141] L. Bellantuono, P. Colangelo, F. De Fazio, and F. Giannuzzi, "On thermalization of a boost-invariant non Abelian plasma," JHEP 07 (2015) 053, arXiv:1503.01977 [hep-ph].
- [142] J. Preskill, M. B. Wise, and F. Wilczek, "Cosmology of the Invisible Axion," *Phys. Lett.* B120 (1983) 127–132.

- [143] E. Berkowitz, "Lattice QCD and Axion Cosmology," in Proceedings, 33rd International Symposium on Lattice Field Theory (Lattice 2015). 2015. arXiv:1509.02976 [hep-lat]. http://inspirehep.net/record/1392806/files/arXiv:1509.02976.pdf.
- [144] S. Borsanyi, M. Dierigl, Z. Fodor, S. D. Katz, S. W. Mages, D. Nogradi, J. Redondo, A. Ringwald, and K. K. Szabo, "Axion cosmology, lattice QCD and the dilute instanton gas," *Phys. Lett.* B752 (2016) 175–181, arXiv:1508.06917 [hep-lat].
- [145] C. Bonati, M. D'Elia, M. Mariti, G. Martinelli, M. Mesiti, F. Negro, F. Sanfilippo, and G. Villadoro, "Axion phenomenology and  $\theta$ -dependence from  $N_f = 2 + 1$  lattice QCD," arXiv:1512.06746 [hep-lat].
- [146] A. Trunin, F. Burger, E.-M. Ilgenfritz, M. P. Lombardo, and M. Müller-Preussker, "Topological susceptibility from  $N_f = 2 + 1 + 1$  lattice QCD at nonzero temperature," J. Phys. Conf. Ser. 668 no. 1, (2016) 012123, arXiv:1510.02265 [hep-lat].
- [147] N. Cabibbo and G. Parisi, "Exponential Hadronic Spectrum and Quark Liberation," Phys. Lett. B59 (1975) 67-69.
- [148] E. V. Shuryak, "Quark-Gluon Plasma and Hadronic Production of Leptons, Photons and Psions," *Phys. Lett.* B78 (1978) 150. [Yad. Fiz.28,796(1978)].
- [149] ALICE Collaboration, K. Aamodt et al., "Charged-particle multiplicity density at mid-rapidity in central Pb-Pb collisions at \sqrt{s\_{NN}} = 2.76 TeV," Phys. Rev. Lett. 105 (2010) 252301, arXiv:1011.3916 [nucl-ex].
- [150] J. Stachel and G. R. Young, "Relativistic heavy ion physics at CERN and BNL," Ann. Rev. Nucl. Part. Sci. 42 (1992) 537–597.
- [151] H. R. Schmidt and J. Schukraft, "The Physics of ultrarelativistic heavy ion collisions," J. Phys. G19 (1993) 1705–1796.
- [152] M. L. Miller, K. Reygers, S. J. Sanders, and P. Steinberg, "Glauber modeling in high energy nuclear collisions," Ann. Rev. Nucl. Part. Sci. 57 (2007) 205-243, arXiv:nucl-ex/0701025 [nucl-ex].
- [153] **CMS** Collaboration, S. Chatrchyan *et al.*, "Measurement of the pseudorapidity and centrality dependence of the transverse energy density in PbPb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 2.76$  TeV," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **109** (2012) 152303, arXiv:1205.2488 [nucl-ex].
- [154] NA49 Collaboration, T. Alber et al., "Transverse energy production in Pb-208 + Pb collisions at 158-GeV per nucleon," Phys. Rev. Lett. 75 (1995) 3814–3817.
- [155] F. Karsch, "Lattice QCD at high temperature and density," Lect. Notes Phys. 583 (2002) 209-249, arXiv:hep-lat/0106019 [hep-lat].
- [156] ALICE Collaboration, J. Adam et al., "Centrality dependence of the charged-particle multiplicity density at mid-rapidity in Pb-Pb collisions at \sqrt{s\_{NN}} = 5.02 TeV," arXiv:1512.06104 [nucl-ex].
- [157] **ALICE** Collaboration, K. Aamodt *et al.*, "Centrality dependence of the charged-particle multiplicity density at mid-rapidity in Pb-Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 2.76$  TeV," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **106** (2011) 032301, arXiv:1012.1657 [nucl-ex].
- [158] **ATLAS** Collaboration, G. Aad *et al.*, "Measurement of the centrality dependence of the charged particle pseudorapidity distribution in lead-lead collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 2.76$  TeV with the ATLAS detector," *Phys. Lett.* **B710** (2012) 363-382, arXiv:1108.6027 [hep-ex].
- [159] CMS Collaboration, S. Chatrchyan et al., "Dependence on pseudorapidity and centrality of charged hadron production in PbPb collisions at a nucleon-nucleon centre-of-mass energy of 2.76 TeV," JHEP 08 (2011) 141, arXiv:1107.4800 [nucl-ex].
- [160] PHENIX Collaboration, S. S. Adler *et al.*, "Systematic studies of the centrality and s(NN)\*\*(1/2) dependence of the d E(T) / d eta and d (N(ch) / d eta in heavy ion collisions at mid-rapidity," *Phys. Rev.* C71 (2005) 034908, arXiv:nucl-ex/0409015 [nucl-ex]. [Erratum: Phys. Rev.C71,049901(2005)].
- [161] BRAHMS Collaboration, I. G. Bearden *et al.*, "Charged particle densities from Au+Au collisions at s(NN)\*\*(1/2) = 130-GeV," *Phys. Lett.* B523 (2001) 227-233, arXiv:nucl-ex/0108016 [nucl-ex].
- [162] BRAHMS Collaboration, I. G. Bearden et al., "Pseudorapidity distributions of charged particles from Au+Au collisions at the maximum RHIC energy," Phys. Rev. Lett. 88 (2002) 202301, arXiv:nucl-ex/0112001 [nucl-ex].
- [163] PHOBOS Collaboration, B. B. Back *et al.*, "Centrality dependence of the charged particle multiplicity near mid-rapidity in Au + Au collisions at \sqrt{s} (NN) = 130-GeV and 200-GeV," *Phys. Rev.* C65 (2002) 061901, arXiv:nucl-ex/0201005 [nucl-ex].
- [164] **STAR** Collaboration, J. Adams *et al.*, "Measurements of transverse energy distributions in Au + Au collisions at  $s(NN)^{**}(1/2) = 200$ -GeV," *Phys. Rev.* C70 (2004) 054907, arXiv:nucl-ex/0407003 [nucl-ex].
- [165] **STAR** Collaboration, K. H. Ackermann *et al.*, "Elliptic flow in Au + Au collisions at  $(S(NN))^{**}(1/2) = 130$  GeV," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **86** (2001) 402–407, arXiv:nucl-ex/0009011 [nucl-ex].
- [166] ALICE Collaboration, K. Aamodt et al., "Elliptic flow of charged particles in Pb-Pb collisions at 2.76 TeV," *Phys.Rev.Lett.* 105 (2010) 252302, arXiv:1011.3914 [nucl-ex].
- [167] **ATLAS** Collaboration, G. Aad *et al.*, "Measurement of the pseudorapidity and transverse momentum dependence of the elliptic flow of charged particles in lead-lead collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 2.76$  TeV with the ATLAS detector," *Phys. Lett.* **B707** (2012) 330–348, arXiv:1108.6018 [hep-ex].

- [168] **CMS** Collaboration, S. Chatrchyan *et al.*, "Azimuthal anisotropy of charged particles at high transverse momenta in PbPb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 2.76$  TeV," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **109** (2012) 022301, arXiv:1204.1850 [nucl-ex].
- [169] A. Dumitru, F. Gelis, L. McLerran, and R. Venugopalan, "Glasma flux tubes and the near side ridge phenomenon at RHIC," Nucl. Phys. A810 (2008) 91–108, arXiv:0804.3858 [hep-ph].
- [170] PHOBOS Collaboration, B. Alver et al., "High transverse momentum triggered correlations over a large pseudorapidity acceptance in Au+Au collisions at s(NN)\*\*1/2 = 200 GeV," Phys. Rev. Lett. 104 (2010) 062301, arXiv:0903.2811 [nucl-ex].
- [171] STAR Collaboration, B. I. Abelev et al., "Long range rapidity correlations and jet production in high energy nuclear collisions," *Phys. Rev.* C80 (2009) 064912, arXiv:0909.0191 [nucl-ex].
- [172] ALICE Collaboration, K. Aamodt et al., "Harmonic decomposition of two-particle angular correlations in Pb-Pb collisions at \(\sqrt{s\_{NN}} = 2.76\) TeV," Phys. Lett. B708 (2012) 249-264, arXiv:1109.2501 [nucl-ex].
- [173] CMS Collaboration, S. Chatrchyan et al., "Long-range and short-range dihadron angular correlations in central PbPb collisions at a nucleon-nucleon center of mass energy of 2.76 TeV," JHEP 07 (2011) 076, arXiv:1105.2438 [nucl-ex].
- [174] CMS Collaboration, S. Chatrchyan *et al.*, "Centrality dependence of dihadron correlations and azimuthal anisotropy harmonics in PbPb collisions at \sqrt{s\_{NN}} = 2.76 TeV," *Eur. Phys. J.* C72 (2012) 2012, arXiv:1201.3158 [nucl-ex].
- [175] CMS Collaboration, S. Chatrchyan et al., "Observation of long-range near-side angular correlations in proton-lead collisions at the LHC," *Phys. Lett.* B718 (2013) 795–814, arXiv:1210.5482 [nucl-ex].
- [176] ALICE Collaboration, B. Abelev *et al.*, "Long-range angular correlations on the near and away side in *p*-Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 5.02$  TeV," *Phys. Lett.* B719 (2013) 29–41, arXiv:1212.2001 [nucl-ex].
- [177] **ATLAS** Collaboration, G. Aad *et al.*, "Observation of Associated Near-Side and Away-Side Long-Range Correlations in  $\sqrt{s_{NN}}=5.0220092009$ TeV Proton-Lead Collisions with the ATLAS Detector," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **110** no. 18, (2013) 182302, arXiv:1212.5198 [hep-ex].
- [178] ALICE Collaboration, J. Adam *et al.*, "Forward-central two-particle correlations in p-Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 5.02$  TeV," arXiv:1506.08032 [nucl-ex].
- [179] CMS Collaboration, V. Khachatryan et al., "Observation of Long-Range Near-Side Angular Correlations in Proton-Proton Collisions at the LHC," JHEP 09 (2010) 091, arXiv:1009.4122 [hep-ex].
- [180] **CMS** Collaboration, V. Khachatryan *et al.*, "Measurement of long-range near-side two-particle angular correlations in pp collisions at  $\sqrt{s} = 13$  TeV," arXiv:1510.03068 [nucl-ex].
- [181] **ATLAS** Collaboration, G. Aad *et al.*, "Observation of long-range elliptic anisotropies in  $\sqrt{s} = 13$  and 2.76 TeV *pp* collisions with the ATLAS detector," **arXiv:1509.04776** [hep-ex].
- [182] F. Becattini, M. Gazdzicki, and J. Sollfrank, "On chemical equilibrium in nuclear collisions," Eur. Phys. J. C5 (1998) 143–153, arXiv:hep-ph/9710529 [hep-ph].
- [183] A. Andronic, P. Braun-Munzinger, and J. Stachel, "Thermal hadron production in relativistic nuclear collisions: The Hadron mass spectrum, the horn, and the QCD phase transition," *Phys. Lett.* B673 (2009) 142-145, arXiv:0812.1186 [nucl-th]. [Erratum: Phys. Lett.B678,516(2009)].
- [184] A. Andronic, P. Braun-Munzinger, K. Redlich, and J. Stachel, "The statistical model in Pb-Pb collisions at the LHC," *Nucl. Phys.* A904-905 (2013) 535c-538c, arXiv:1210.7724 [nucl-th].
- [185] C. M. Hung and E. V. Shuryak, "Equation of state, radial flow and freezeout in high-energy heavy ion collisions," *Phys. Rev.* C57 (1998) 1891–1906, arXiv:hep-ph/9709264 [hep-ph].
- [186] **STAR** Collaboration, B. Abelev *et al.*, "Systematic Measurements of Identified Particle Spectra in  $pp, d^+$  Au and Au+Au Collisions from STAR," *Phys. Rev.* **C79** (2009) 034909, arXiv:0808.2041 [nucl-ex].
- [187] **ALICE** Collaboration, B. Abelev *et al.*, "Pion, Kaon, and Proton Production in Central Pb–Pb Collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 2.76$  TeV," *Phys.Rev.Lett.* **109** (2012) 252301, arXiv:1208.1974 [hep-ex].
- [188] **PHENIX** Collaboration, S. S. Adler *et al.*, "High  $p_T$  charged hadron suppression in Au + Au collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 200$  GeV," *Phys. Rev.* C69 (2004) 034910, arXiv:nucl-ex/0308006 [nucl-ex].
- [189] STAR Collaboration, J. Adams et al., "Transverse momentum and collision energy dependence of high p(T) hadron suppression in Au+Au collisions at ultrarelativistic energies," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 91 (2003) 172302, arXiv:nucl-ex/0305015 [nucl-ex].
- [190] **ALICE** Collaboration, K. Aamodt *et al.*, "Suppression of Charged Particle Production at Large Transverse Momentum in Central Pb-Pb Collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 2.76$  TeV," *Phys. Lett.* **B696** (2011) 30–39, arXiv:1012.1004 [nucl-ex].
- [191] CMS Collaboration, S. Chatrchyan et al., "Study of high-pT charged particle suppression in PbPb compared to pp collisions at \sqrt{s\_{NN}} = 2.76 TeV," Eur.Phys.J. C72 (2012) 1945, arXiv:1202.2554 [nucl-ex].
- [192] ALICE Collaboration, B. Abelev et al., "Centrality Dependence of Charged Particle Production at Large Transverse Momentum in Pb–Pb Collisions at \sqrt{s\_{NN}} = 2.76 TeV," Phys. Lett. B720 (2013) 52–62, arXiv:1208.2711 [hep-ex].
- [193] **ATLAS** Collaboration, G. Aad *et al.*, "Measurement of charged-particle spectra in Pb+Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 2.76$  TeV with the ATLAS detector at the LHC," *JHEP* **09** (2015) 050, **arXiv:1504.04337** [hep-ex].
- [194] Y. L. Dokshitzer and D. E. Kharzeev, "Heavy quark colorimetry of QCD matter," Phys. Lett. B519 (2001) 199-206, arXiv:hep-ph/0106202 [hep-ph].

- [195] **STAR** Collaboration, C. Adler *et al.*, "Disappearance of back-to-back high  $p_T$  hadron correlations in central Au+Au collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 200$ -GeV," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **90** (2003) 082302, arXiv:nucl-ex/0210033 [nucl-ex].
- [196] PHENIX Collaboration, A. Adare et al., "Energy Loss and Flow of Heavy Quarks in Au+Au Collisions at s(NN)\*\*(1/2) = 200-GeV," Phys. Rev. Lett. 98 (2007) 172301, arXiv:nucl-ex/0611018 [nucl-ex].
- [197] **STAR** Collaboration, B. I. Abelev *et al.*, "Transverse momentum and centrality dependence of high- $p_T$  non-photonic electron suppression in Au+Au collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 200 \text{ GeV}$ ," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **98** (2007) 192301, arXiv:nucl-ex/0607012 [nucl-ex]. [Erratum: Phys. Rev. Lett.106,159902(2011)].
- [198] **ALICE** Collaboration, J. Adam *et al.*, "Centrality dependence of high- $p_{\rm T}$  D meson suppression in Pb-Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 2.76$  TeV," arXiv:1506.06604 [nucl-ex].
- [199] ALICE Collaboration, B. Abelev et al., "Suppression of high transverse momentum D mesons in central Pb-Pb collisions at \(\sqrt{s\_{NN}}\) = 2.76 TeV," JHEP 09 (2012) 112, arXiv:1203.2160 [nucl-ex].
- [200] **CMS** Collaboration, S. Chatrchyan *et al.*, "Suppression of non-prompt  $J/\psi$ , prompt  $J/\psi$ , and Y(1S) in PbPb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 2.76$  TeV," *JHEP* **05** (2012) 063, arXiv:1201.5069 [nucl-ex].
- [201] W. M. Alberico, A. Beraudo, A. De Pace, A. Molinari, M. Monteno, M. Nardi, and F. Prino, "Heavy-flavour spectra in high energy nucleus-nucleus collisions," *Eur. Phys. J.* C71 (2011) 1666, arXiv:1101.6008 [hep-ph].
- [202] ALICE Collaboration, B. B. Abelev *et al.*, "Azimuthal anisotropy of D meson production in Pb-Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\text{NN}}} = 2.76 \text{ TeV}$ ," *Phys. Rev.* C90 no. 3, (2014) 034904, arXiv:1405.2001 [nucl-ex].
- [203] S. Digal, P. Petreczky, and H. Satz, "Quarkonium feed down and sequential suppression," *Phys. Rev.* D64 (2001) 094015, arXiv:hep-ph/0106017 [hep-ph].
- [204] NA50 Collaboration, B. Alessandro et al., "A New measurement of J/psi suppression in Pb-Pb collisions at 158-GeV per nucleon," Eur. Phys. J. C39 (2005) 335-345, arXiv:hep-ex/0412036 [hep-ex].
- [205] **PHENIX** Collaboration, A. Adare *et al.*, "J/ $\psi$  suppression at forward rapidity in Au–Au collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\text{NN}}} = 200 \text{ GeV}$ ," *Phys. Rev.* C84 (2011) 054912, arXiv:1103.6269 [nucl-ex].
- [206] **CMS** Collaboration, S. Chatrchyan *et al.*, "Indications of suppression of excited Y states in Pb–Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\text{NN}}}$ = 2.76 TeV," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **107** (2011) 052302, arXiv:1105.4894 [nucl-ex].
- [207] ALICE Collaboration, B. Abelev *et al.*, "J/ $\psi$  suppression at forward rapidity in Pb–Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\text{NN}}} = 2.76 \text{ TeV}$ ," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **109** (2012) 072301, arXiv:1202.1383 [hep-ex].
- [208] ALICE Collaboration, J. Adam *et al.*, "Differential studies of inclusive  $J/\psi$  and  $\psi(2S)$  production at forward rapidity in Pb-Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 2.76$  TeV," arXiv:1506.08804 [nucl-ex].
- [209] P. Braun-Munzinger and J. Stachel, "(Non)thermal aspects of charmonium production and a new look at J/ψ suppression," *Phys. Lett.* B490 (2000) 196-202, arXiv:nucl-th/0007059 [nucl-th].
- [210] R. L. Thews, M. Schroedter, and J. Rafelski, "Enhanced  $J/\psi$  production in deconfined quark matter," *Phys. Rev.* C63 (2001) 054905, arXiv:hep-ph/0007323 [hep-ph].
- [211] **STAR** Collaboration, L. Adamczyk *et al.*, "Jet-Hadron Correlations in  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 200$  GeV p + p and Central Au + Au Collisions," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **112** no. 12, (2014) 122301, arXiv:1302.6184 [nucl-ex].
- [212] ATLAS Collaboration, G. Aad *et al.*, "Observation of a Centrality-Dependent Dijet Asymmetry in Lead-Lead Collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 2.77$  TeV with the ATLAS Detector at the LHC," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **105** (2010) 252303, arXiv:1011.6182 [hep-ex].
- [213] CMS Collaboration, S. Chatrchyan *et al.*, "Observation and studies of jet quenching in PbPb collisions at nucleon-nucleon center-of-mass energy = 2.76 TeV," *Phys.Rev.* C84 (2011) 024906, arXiv:1102.1957 [nucl-ex].
- [214] ALICE Collaboration, B. Abelev *et al.*, "Measurement of charged jet suppression in Pb-Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 2.76$  TeV," *JHEP* **03** (2014) 013, arXiv:1311.0633 [nucl-ex].
- [215] ATLAS Collaboration, G. Aad *et al.*, "Measurement of inclusive jet charged-particle fragmentation functions in Pb+Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 2.76$  TeV with the ATLAS detector," *Phys. Lett.* B739 (2014) 320-342, arXiv:1406.2979 [hep-ex].
- [216] K. J. Eskola, H. Paukkunen, and C. A. Salgado, "EPS09: A New Generation of NLO and LO Nuclear Parton Distribution Functions," JHEP 04 (2009) 065, arXiv:0902.4154 [hep-ph].
- [217] **CMS** Collaboration, S. Chatrchyan *et al.*, "Measurement of isolated photon production in *pp* and PbPb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 2.76$  TeV," *Phys.Lett.* **B710** (2012) 256–277, arXiv:1201.3093 [nucl-ex].
- [218] **ATLAS** Collaboration, G. Aad *et al.*, "Centrality, rapidity and transverse momentum dependence of isolated prompt photon production in lead-lead collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 2.76$  TeV measured with the ATLAS detector," arXiv:1506.08552 [hep-ex].
- [219] ATLAS Collaboration, G. Aad et al., "Measurement of the production and lepton charge asymmetry of W bosons in Pb+Pb collisions at \sqrt{s\_{NN}} = 2.76 TeV with the ATLAS detector," Eur. Phys. J. C75 no. 1, (2015) 23, arXiv:1408.4674 [hep-ex].
- [220] **CMS** Collaboration, S. Chatrchyan *et al.*, "Study of Z production in PbPb and pp collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 2.76$  TeV in the dimuon and dielectron decay channels," *JHEP* **03** (2015) 022, arXiv:1410.4825 [nucl-ex].

- [221] **STAR** Collaboration, L. Adamczyk *et al.*, "Dielectron Mass Spectra from Au+Au Collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\text{NN}}} = 200 \text{ GeV}$ ," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **113** no. 2, (2014) 022301, arXiv:1312.7397 [hep-ex]. [Addendum: Phys. Rev. Lett.113,no.4,049903(2014)].
- [222] **PHENIX** Collaboration, A. Adare *et al.*, "Enhanced production of direct photons in Au+Au collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 200$  GeV and implications for the initial temperature," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **104** (2010) 132301, arXiv:0804.4168 [nucl-ex].
- [223] A. Adare *et al.*, "Dielectron production in Au+Au collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}}=200$  GeV," *Phys. Rev.* C93 no. 1, (2016) 014904, arXiv:1509.04667 [nucl-ex].
- [224] ALICE Collaboration, J. Adam *et al.*, "Direct photon production in Pb-Pb2 collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 2.76$  TeV," arXiv:1509.07324 [nucl-ex].
- [225] V. Koch, "Aspects of chiral symmetry," Int. J. Mod. Phys. E6 (1997) 203-250, arXiv:nucl-th/9706075 [nucl-th].
- [226] NA60 Collaboration, R. Arnaldi et al., "First measurement of the rho spectral function in high-energy nuclear collisions," Phys. Rev. Lett. 96 (2006) 162302, arXiv:nucl-ex/0605007 [nucl-ex].
- [227] NA60 Collaboration, R. Arnaldi et al., "Evidence for radial flow of thermal dileptons in high-energy nuclear collisions," Phys. Rev. Lett. 100 (2008) 022302, arXiv:0711.1816 [nucl-ex].
- [228] ALICE Collaboration, B. Abelev et al., "Upgrade of the ALICE Experiment: Letter Of Intent," J.Phys. G41 (2014) 087001.
- [229] LHEC Study Group Collaboration, J. L. Abelleira Fernandez et al., "A Large Hadron Electron Collider at CERN: Report on the Physics and Design Concepts for Machine and Detector," J. Phys. G39 (2012) 075001, arXiv:1206.2913 [physics.acc-ph].
- [230] "FCC Study Kickoff Meeting, February 2014." https://indico.cern.ch/event/282344/.
- [231] Y. Akiba et al., "The Hot QCD White Paper: Exploring the Phases of QCD at RHIC and the LHC," arXiv:1502.02730 [nucl-ex].
- [232] C. Aidala et al., "sPHENIX: An Upgrade Concept from the PHENIX Collaboration," arXiv:1207.6378 [nucl-ex].
- [233] E. C. Aschenauer et al., "eRHIC Design Study: An Electron-Ion Collider at BNL," arXiv:1409.1633 [physics.acc-ph].
- [234] NA61 Collaboration, N. Abgrall *et al.*, "NA61/SHINE facility at the CERN SPS: beams and detector system," *JINST* 9 (2014) P06005, arXiv:1401.4699 [physics.ins-det].
- [235] NA61/SHINE Collaboration, Y. Ali and P. Staszel, "NA61/SHINE experiment upgrade with vertex detector for open charm measurements," J. Phys. Conf. Ser. 509 (2014) 012083.
- [236] V. Golovatyuk, M. Kapishin, V. Kekelidze, V. Kolesnikov, O. Rogachevky, and A. Sorin, "Prospects for the dense baryonic matter research at NICA," J. Phys. Conf. Ser. 668 no. 1, (2016) 012015.
- [237] "FAIR website." www.fair-center.eu.
- [238] B. Friman, C. Hohne, J. Knoll, S. Leupold, J. Randrup, R. Rapp, and P. Senger, "The CBM physics book: Compressed baryonic matter in laboratory experiments," *Lect. Notes Phys.* 814 (2011) pp. 980.
- [239] J. Cleymans, "Status of the Thermal Model and Chemical Freeze-Out," EPJ Web Conf. 95 (2015) 03004, arXiv:1412.7045 [hep-ph].
- [240] J-PARC Collaboration, H. Sako, "Future project of a heavy-ion experiment at J-PARC," PoS CPOD2014 (2015) 043.
- [241] "SppC pre-CDR." http://cepc.ihep.ac.cn/preCDR/volume.html.
- [242] N.-b. Chang et al., "Physics Perspectives of Heavy-Ion Collisions at Very High Energy," Sci. China Phys. Mech. Astron. 59 no. 2, (2016) 621001, arXiv:1510.05754 [nucl-th].
- [243] ALICE Collaboration, K. Aamodt et al., "The ALICE experiment at the CERN LHC," JINST 3 (2008) S08002.
- [244] ALICE Collaboration, B. B. Abelev et al., "Performance of the ALICE Experiment at the CERN LHC," Int.J. Mod. Phys. A29 (2014) 1430044, arXiv:1402.4476 [nucl-ex].
- [245] ALICE Collaboration, B. Abelev et al., "Technical Design Report for the Upgrade of the ALICE Inner Tracking System," J.Phys. G41 (2014) 087002.
- [246] ALICE Collaboration, "Upgrade of the ALICE Readout and Trigger System," Tech. Rep. CERN-LHCC-2013-019. ALICE-TDR-015, CERN, Geneva, Sep, 2013. https://cds.cern.ch/record/1603472.
- [247] ALICE Collaboration, "Upgrade of the ALICE Time Projection Chamber," Tech. Rep. CERN-LHCC-2013-020. ALICE-TDR-016, CERN, Geneva, Oct, 2013. http://cds.cern.ch/record/1622286.
- [248] ALICE Collaboration, "Technical Design Report for the Muon Forward Tracker," Tech. Rep. CERN-LHCC-2015-001. ALICE-TDR-018, CERN, Geneva, Jan, 2015. http://cds.cern.ch/record/1981898.
- [249] ALICE Collaboration, "Technical Design Report for the Upgrade of the Online-Offline Computing System," Tech. Rep. CERN-LHCC-2015-006. ALICE-TDR-019, CERN, Geneva, Mar, 2015. http://cds.cern.ch/record/2011297.
- [250] ATLAS Collaboration, "Future of the ATLAS heavy ion programme." https://indico.cern.ch/contributionDisplay.py?contribId=142&confId=175067, 2012.
- [251] CMS Collaboration, "Future heavy ion programme at CMS." https://indico.cern.ch/contributionDisplay.py?contribId=144&confId=175067, 2012.

- [252] CMS Collaboration, "CMS projections for Heavy Ions with HL-LHC," Tech. Rep. CMS-FTR-13-025, CERN, Geneva, 2013.
- [253] **LHCb** Collaboration, R. Aaij *et al.*, "Study of  $\psi(2S)$  production and cold nuclear matter effects in pPb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 5$  TeV," arXiv:1601.07878 [nucl-ex].
- [254] **LHCb** Collaboration, R. Aaij *et al.*, "Study of Y production and cold nuclear matter effects in *p*Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}}=5$  TeV," *JHEP* **07** (2014) 094, arXiv:1405.5152 [nucl-ex].
- [255] **LHCb** Collaboration, R. Aaij *et al.*, "Study of  $J/\psi$  production and cold nuclear matter effects in *pPb* collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 5$  TeV," *JHEP* **02** (2014) 072, arXiv:1308.6729 [nucl-ex].
- [256] LHCb Collaboration, G. Manca, "Future prospects for heavy ion physics with LHCb." http://cds.cern.ch/record/2061563/files/LHCb-TALK-2015-287.pdf.
- [257] M. Cacciari, M. Greco, and P. Nason, "The P(T) spectrum in heavy flavor hadroproduction," JHEP 05 (1998) 007, arXiv:hep-ph/9803400 [hep-ph].
- [258] A. Andronic *et al.*, "Heavy-flavour and quarkonium production in the LHC era: from proton-proton to heavy-ion collisions," **arXiv:1506.03981** [nucl-ex].
- [259] M. Gyulassy and M. Plumer, "Jet Quenching in Dense Matter," Phys. Lett. B243 (1990) 432-438.
- [260] M. H. Thoma and M. Gyulassy, "Quark Damping and Energy Loss in the High Temperature QCD," Nucl. Phys. B351 (1991) 491–506.
- [261] E. Braaten and M. H. Thoma, "Energy loss of a heavy fermion in a hot plasma," Phys. Rev. D44 (1991) 1298–1310.
- [262] E. Braaten and M. H. Thoma, "Energy loss of a heavy quark in the quark gluon plasma," Phys. Rev. D44 (1991) 2625–2630.
- [263] N. Armesto, C. A. Salgado, and U. A. Wiedemann, "Medium induced gluon radiation off massive quarks fills the dead cone," *Phys. Rev.* D69 (2004) 114003, arXiv:hep-ph/0312106 [hep-ph].
- [264] M. Djordjevic and M. Gyulassy, "Heavy quark radiative energy loss in QCD matter," Nucl. Phys. A733 (2004) 265-298, arXiv:nucl-th/0310076 [nucl-th].
- [265] B.-W. Zhang, E. Wang, and X.-N. Wang, "Heavy quark energy loss in nuclear medium," Phys. Rev. Lett. 93 (2004) 072301, arXiv:nucl-th/0309040 [nucl-th].
- [266] S. Wicks, W. Horowitz, M. Djordjevic, and M. Gyulassy, "Heavy quark jet quenching with collisional plus radiative energy loss and path length fluctuations," *Nucl. Phys.* A783 (2007) 493–496, arXiv:nucl-th/0701063 [nucl-th].
- [267] A. Adil and I. Vitev, "Collisional dissociation of heavy mesons in dense QCD matter," Phys. Lett. B649 (2007) 139–146, arXiv:hep-ph/0611109 [hep-ph].
- [268] R. Sharma, I. Vitev, and B.-W. Zhang, "Light-cone wave function approach to open heavy flavor dynamics in QCD matter," *Phys. Rev.* C80 (2009) 054902, arXiv:0904.0032 [hep-ph].
- [269] P. B. Gossiaux and J. Aichelin, "Towards an understanding of the RHIC single electron data," *Phys. Rev.* C78 (2008) 014904, arXiv:0802.2525 [hep-ph].
- [270] J. Uphoff, O. Fochler, Z. Xu, and C. Greiner, "Elliptic Flow and Energy Loss of Heavy Quarks in Ultra-Relativistic heavy Ion Collisions," *Phys. Rev.* C84 (2011) 024908, arXiv:1104.2295 [hep-ph].
- [271] S. K. Das, F. Scardina, S. Plumari, and V. Greco, "Heavy-flavor in-medium momentum evolution: Langevin versus Boltzmann approach," *Phys. Rev.* C90 (2014) 044901, arXiv:1312.6857 [nucl-th].
- [272] H. van Hees, M. Mannarelli, V. Greco, and R. Rapp, "Nonperturbative heavy-quark diffusion in the quark-gluon plasma," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **100** (2008) 192301, arXiv:0709.2884 [hep-ph].
- [273] G. D. Moore and D. Teaney, "How much do heavy quarks thermalize in a heavy ion collision?," *Phys. Rev.* C71 (2005) 064904, arXiv:hep-ph/0412346 [hep-ph].
- [274] Y. Akamatsu, T. Hatsuda, and T. Hirano, "Heavy Quark Diffusion with Relativistic Langevin Dynamics in the Quark-Gluon Fluid," Phys. Rev. C79 (2009) 054907, arXiv:0809.1499 [hep-ph].
- [275] W. M. Alberico, A. Beraudo, A. De Pace, A. Molinari, M. Monteno, M. Nardi, F. Prino, and M. Sitta, "Heavy flavors in AA collisions: production, transport and final spectra," *Eur. Phys. J.* C73 (2013) 2481, arXiv:1305.7421 [hep-ph].
- [276] A. Beraudo, A. De Pace, M. Monteno, M. Nardi, and F. Prino, "Heavy flavors in heavy-ion collisions: quenching, flow and correlations," *Eur. Phys. J.* C75 no. 3, (2015) 121, arXiv:1410.6082 [hep-ph].
- [277] A. Beraudo, A. De Pace, W. M. Alberico, and A. Molinari, "Transport properties and Langevin dynamics of heavy quarks and quarkonia in the Quark Gluon Plasma," *Nucl. Phys.* A831 (2009) 59–90, arXiv:0902.0741 [hep-ph].
- [278] A. Francis, O. Kaczmarek, M. Laine, T. Neuhaus, and H. Ohno, "A non-perturbative estimate of the heavy quark momentum diffusion coefficient," arXiv:1508.04543 [hep-lat].
- [279] S. S. Gubser, "Momentum fluctuations of heavy quarks in the gauge-string duality," Nucl. Phys. B790 (2008) 175-199, arXiv:hep-th/0612143 [hep-th].
- [280] S. K. Das, F. Scardina, S. Plumari, and V. Greco, "Toward a solution to the  $R_{AA}$  and  $v_2$  puzzle for heavy quarks," *Phys. Lett.* B747 (2015) 260–264, arXiv:1502.03757 [nucl-th].
- [281] ALICE Collaboration, J. Adam *et al.*, "Transverse momentum dependence of D-meson production in Pb-Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 2.76$  TeV," arXiv:1509.06888 [nucl-ex].

- [282] ALICE Collaboration, B. Abelev *et al.*, "D meson elliptic flow in non-central Pb-Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 2.76$ TeV," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **111** (2013) 102301, arXiv:1305.2707 [nucl-ex].
- [283] ALICE Collaboration, B. Abelev *et al.*, "Measurement of electrons from semileptonic heavy-flavour hadron decays in pp collisions at  $\sqrt{s} = 7$  TeV," *Phys. Rev.* **D86** (2012) 112007, arXiv:1205.5423 [hep-ex].
- [284] ALICE Collaboration, B. Abelev *et al.*, "Measurement of electrons from beauty hadron decays in *pp* collisions at  $\sqrt{s} = 7$  TeV," *Phys. Lett.* B721 (2013) 13–23, arXiv:1208.1902 [hep-ex].
- [285] ALICE Collaboration, B. B. Abelev *et al.*, "Measurement of electrons from semileptonic heavy-flavor hadron decays in pp collisions at  $\sqrt{s} = 2.76$  TeV," *Phys. Rev.* D91 no. 1, (2015) 012001, arXiv:1405.4117 [nucl-ex].
- [286] ALICE Collaboration, B. B. Abelev *et al.*, "Beauty production in pp collisions at  $\sqrt{s} = 2.76$  TeV measured via semi-electronic decays," *Phys. Lett.* B738 (2014) 97–108, arXiv:1405.4144 [nucl-ex].
- [287] ALICE Collaboration, J. Adam *et al.*, "Measurement of electrons from heavy-flavour hadron decays in p-Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 5.02$  TeV," arXiv:1509.07491 [nucl-ex].
- [288] ALICE Collaboration, B. Abelev et al., "Heavy flavour decay muon production at forward rapidity in proton-proton collisions at √s = 7 TeV," Phys. Lett. B708 (2013) 265-275, arXiv:1201.3791 [hep-ex].
- [289] ALICE Collaboration, B. Abelev *et al.*, "Production of muons from heavy flavour decays at forward rapidity in pp and Pb-Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 2.76$  TeV," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **109** (2012) 112301, arXiv:1205.6443 [hep-ex].
- [290] **ALICE** Collaboration, J. Adam *et al.*, "Elliptic flow of muons from heavy-flavour hadron decays at forward rapidity in Pb-Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 2.76$  TeV," arXiv:1507.03134 [nucl-ex].
- [291] ALICE Collaboration, B. Abelev *et al.*, "Measurement of prompt  $J/\psi$  and beauty hadron production cross sections at mid-rapidity in *pp* collisions at  $\sqrt{s} = 7$  TeV," *JHEP* **11** (2012) 065, arXiv:1205.5880 [hep-ex].
- [292] ALICE Collaboration, J. Adam *et al.*, "Inclusive, prompt and non-prompt  $J/\psi$  production at mid-rapidity in Pb-Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 2.76$  TeV," *JHEP* **07** (2015) 051, arXiv:1504.07151 [nucl-ex].
- [293] ALICE Collaboration, B. Abelev *et al.*, "Measurement of charm production at central rapidity in proton-proton collisions at  $\sqrt{s} = 7$  TeV," *JHEP* **01** (2012) 128, arXiv:1111.1553 [hep-ex].
- [294] ALICE Collaboration, B. Abelev *et al.*, "Measurement of charm production at central rapidity in proton-proton collisions at  $\sqrt{s} = 2.76$  TeV," *JHEP* **07** (2012) 191, arXiv:1205.4007 [hep-ex].
- [295] ALICE Collaboration, B. Abelev *et al.*, " $D_s^+$  meson production at central rapidity in proton–proton collisions at  $\sqrt{s} = 7$  TeV," *Phys. Lett.* B718 (2012) 279–294, arXiv:1208.1948 [hep-ex].
- [296] ALICE Collaboration, B. B. Abelev *et al.*, "Measurement of prompt *D*-meson production in p Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 5.02$  TeV," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **113** no. 23, (2014) 232301, arXiv:1405.3452 [nucl-ex].
- [297] ALICE Collaboration, J. Adam *et al.*, "Measurement of  $D_s^+$  production and nuclear modification factor in Pb-Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 2.76$  TeV," arXiv:1509.07287 [nucl-ex].
- [298] ALICE Collaboration, Y. Corrales Morales, "Simulation studies of beauty-jet tagging in p-Pb collisions at the LHC with ALICE." https://indico.cern.ch/event/355454/session/33/contribution/399/.
- [299] ALICE Collaboration, S. Bjelogrlić, "Heavy-flavour correlations in pp, p–Pb and Pb–Pb collisions," Nucl. Phys. A931 (2014) 563–568.
- [300] M. Djordjevic, M. Djordjevic, and B. Blagojevic, "RHIC and LHC jet suppression in non-central collisions," *Phys. Lett.* B737 (2014) 298-302, arXiv:1405.4250 [nucl-th].
- [301] J. Xu, J. Liao, and M. Gyulassy, "Consistency of Perfect Fluidity and Jet Quenching in semi-Quark-Gluon Monopole Plasmas," *Chin. Phys. Lett.* **32** no. 9, (2015) 092501, arXiv:1411.3673 [hep-ph].
- [302] J. Xu, J. Liao, and M. Gyulassy, "Bridging Soft-Hard Transport Properties of Quark-Gluon Plasmas with CUJET3.0," arXiv:1508.00552 [hep-ph].
- [303] S. Wicks, W. Horowitz, M. Djordjevic, and M. Gyulassy, "Elastic, inelastic, and path length fluctuations in jet tomography," Nucl. Phys. A784 (2007) 426–442, arXiv:nucl-th/0512076 [nucl-th].
- [304] W. A. Horowitz and M. Gyulassy, "The Surprising Transparency of the sQGP at LHC," Nucl. Phys. A872 (2011) 265-285, arXiv:1104.4958 [hep-ph].
- [305] W. A. Horowitz, "Testing pQCD and AdS/CFT Energy Loss at RHIC and LHC," AIP Conf. Proc. 1441 (2012) 889–891, arXiv:1108.5876 [hep-ph].
- [306] M. He, R. J. Fries, and R. Rapp, "Heavy Flavor at the Large Hadron Collider in a Strong Coupling Approach," *Phys. Lett.* B735 (2014) 445–450, arXiv:1401.3817 [nucl-th].
- [307] M. Nahrgang, J. Aichelin, P. B. Gossiaux, and K. Werner, "Influence of hadronic bound states above T<sub>c</sub> on heavy-quark observables in Pb + Pb collisions at at the CERN Large Hadron Collider," *Phys. Rev.* C89 no. 1, (2014) 014905, arXiv:1305.6544 [hep-ph].
- [308] S. Cao, G.-Y. Qin, and S. A. Bass, "Heavy-quark dynamics and hadronization in ultrarelativistic heavy-ion collisions: Collisional versus radiative energy loss," *Phys. Rev.* C88 (2013) 044907, arXiv:1308.0617 [nucl-th].
- [309] J. Uphoff, O. Fochler, Z. Xu, and C. Greiner, "Open Heavy Flavor in Pb+Pb Collisions at  $\sqrt{s} = 2.76$  TeV within a Transport Model," *Phys. Lett.* B717 (2012) 430–435, arXiv:1205.4945 [hep-ph].

- [310] J. Uphoff, O. Fochler, Z. Xu, and C. Greiner, "Elastic and radiative heavy quark interactions in ultra-relativistic heavy-ion collisions," J. Phys. G42 no. 11, (2015) 115106, arXiv:1408.2964 [hep-ph].
- [311] A. Andronic, P. Braun-Munzinger, K. Redlich, and J. Stachel, "Statistical hadronization of charm in heavy ion collisions at SPS, RHIC and LHC," *Phys. Lett.* B571 (2003) 36-44, arXiv:nucl-th/0303036 [nucl-th].
- [312] I. Kuznetsova and J. Rafelski, "Heavy flavor hadrons in statistical hadronization of strangeness-rich QGP," Eur. Phys. J. C51 (2007) 113–133, arXiv:hep-ph/0607203 [hep-ph].
- [313] M. He, R. J. Fries, and R. Rapp, "D<sub>s</sub>-Meson as Quantitative Probe of Diffusion and Hadronization in Nuclear Collisions," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **110** no. 11, (2013) 112301, arXiv:1204.4442 [nucl-th].
- [314] N. Armesto, A. Dainese, C. A. Salgado, and U. A. Wiedemann, "Testing the color charge and mass dependence of parton energy loss with heavy-to-light ratios at RHIC and CERN LHC," *Phys. Rev.* D71 (2005) 054027, arXiv:hep-ph/0501225 [hep-ph].
- [315] M. Djordjevic and M. Djordjevic, "LHC jet suppression of light and heavy flavor observables," *Phys. Lett.* B734 (2014) 286-289, arXiv:1307.4098 [hep-ph].
- [316] **CMS** Collaboration, "J/ $\psi$  results from CMS in PbPb collisions, with 150  $\mu$ b<sup>-1</sup> data," Tech. Rep. CMS-PAS-HIN-12-014, 2012.
- [317] ALICE Collaboration, B. B. Abelev *et al.*, "Production of charged pions, kaons and protons at large transverse momenta in pp and Pb–Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 2.76$  TeV," *Phys. Lett.* B736 (2014) 196–207, arXiv:1401.1250 [nucl-ex].
- [318] Y. Oh, C. M. Ko, S. H. Lee, and S. Yasui, "Ratios of heavy baryons to heavy mesons in relativistic nucleus-nucleus collisions," *Phys. Rev. C* 79 (2009) 044905, arXiv:0901.1382 [nucl-th].
- [319] J. Stachel, A. Andronic, P. Braun-Munzinger, and K. Redlich, "Confronting LHC data with the statistical hadronization model," J. Phys. Conf. Ser. 509 (2014) 012019, arXiv:1311.4662 [nucl-th].
- [320] **NA50** Collaboration, M. Abreu *et al.*, "Anomalous  $J/\psi$  suppression in Pb–Pb interactions at 158 GeV/*c* per nucleon," *Phys. Lett.* **B410** (1997) 337–343.
- [321] **NA50** Collaboration, M. Abreu *et al.*, "Evidence for deconfinement of quarks and gluons from the  $J/\psi$  suppression pattern measured in Pb–Pb collisions at the CERN SPS," *Phys. Lett.* **B477** (2000) 28–36.
- [322] **NA50** Collaboration, M. Abreu *et al.*, "Observation of a threshold effect in the anomalous  $J/\psi$  suppression," *Phys. Lett.* **B450** (1999) 456–466.
- [323] NA60 Collaboration, R. Arnaldi et al., "J/ψ production in Indium-Indium collisions at 158 GeV/nucleon," Phys. Rev. Lett. 99 (2007) 132302.
- [324] **PHENIX** Collaboration, S. Adler *et al.*, "J/ $\psi$  production in Au–Au collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\text{NN}}} = 200$  GeV," *Phys. Rev.* C69 (2004) 014901, arXiv:nucl-ex/0305030 [nucl-ex].
- [325] L. Yan, P. Zhuang, and N. Xu, "J/ $\psi$  production in quark-gluon plasma," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **97** (2006) 232301, arXiv:nucl-th/0608010 [nucl-th].
- [326] **STAR** Collaboration, L. Adamczyk *et al.*, "J/ $\psi$  production at low  $p_{\rm T}$  in Au–Au and Cu–Cu collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 200$  GeV with the STAR detector," *Phys. Rev.* **C90** (2014) 024906, arXiv:1310.3563 [nucl-ex].
- [327] **STAR** Collaboration, L. Adamczyk *et al.*, "Measurement of  $J/\psi$  azimuthal anisotropy in Au–Au collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 200$  GeV," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **111** (2013) 052301, arXiv:1212.3304 [nucl-ex].
- [328] ALICE Collaboration, B. B. Abelev *et al.*, "Centrality, rapidity and transverse momentum dependence of J/ψ suppression in Pb-Pb collisions at √s<sub>NN</sub>=2.76 TeV," *Phys. Lett.* B734 (2014) 314–327, arXiv:1311.0214 [nucl-ex].
- [329] ALICE Collaboration, B. B. Abelev *et al.*, "Suppression of Y(1S) at forward rapidity in Pb–Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 2.76$  TeV," *Phys. Lett.* B738 (2014) 361–372, arXiv:1405.4493 [nucl-ex].
- [330] ATLAS Collaboration, G. Aad et al., "Measurement of the centrality dependence of J/ψ yields and observation of Z production in lead-lead collisions with the ATLAS detector at the LHC," Phys. Lett. B697 (2011) 294-312, arXiv:1012.5419 [hep-ex].
- [331] ALICE Collaboration, B. B. Abelev *et al.*, " $J/\psi$  production and nuclear effects in p–Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 5.02$  TeV," *JHEP* 02 (2014) 073, arXiv:1308.6726 [nucl-ex].
- [332] ALICE Collaboration, J. Adam *et al.*, "Rapidity and transverse-momentum dependence of the inclusive  $J/\psi$  nuclear modification factor in p–Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 5.02$  TeV," arXiv:1503.07179 [nucl-ex].
- [333] A. Andronic, P. Braun-Munzinger, K. Redlich, and J. Stachel, "The thermal model on the verge of the ultimate test: particle production in Pb-Pb collisions at the LHC," J. Phys. G38 (2011) 124081, arXiv:1106.6321 [nucl-th].
- [334] Y.-P. Liu, Z. Qu, N. Xu, and P.-f. Zhuang, "J/ $\psi$  Transverse Momentum Distribution in High Energy Nuclear Collisions at RHIC," *Phys. Lett.* B678 (2009) 72, arXiv:0901.2757 [nucl-th].
- [335] X. Zhao and R. Rapp, "Medium modifications and production of charmonia at LHC," Nucl. Phys. A859 (2011) 114, arXiv:1102.2194 [hep-ph].
- [336] E. Ferreiro, "Charmonium dissociation and recombination at LHC: Revisiting comovers," *Phys. Lett.* **B731** (2014) 57–63, arXiv:1210.3209 [hep-ph].

- [337] ALICE Collaboration, E. Abbas *et al.*, "J/ $\psi$  elliptic flow in Pb–Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\text{NN}}} = 2.76$  TeV," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **111** (2013) 162301, arXiv:1303.5880 [nucl-ex].
- [338] CMS Collaboration, V. Khachatryan *et al.*, "Measurement of prompt  $\psi(2S)$  to  $J/\psi$  yield ratios in Pb–Pb and pp collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 2.76$  TeV," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **113** (2014) 262301, arXiv:1410.1804 [nucl-ex].
- [339] B. Krouppa, R. Ryblewski, and M. Strickland, "Bottomonia suppression in 2.76 TeV Pb-Pb collisions," arXiv:1507.03951 [hep-ph].
- [340] P. Faccioli and J. Seixas, "Observation of  $\chi_c$  and  $\chi_b$  nuclear suppression via dilepton polarization measurements," *Phys. Rev.* **D85** (2012) 074005, arXiv:1203.2033 [hep-ph].
- [341] ALICE Collaboration, J. Adam *et al.*, "Measurement of an excess in the yield of  $J/\psi$  at very low  $p_T$  in Pb-Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 2.76$  TeV," arXiv:1509.08802 [nucl-ex].
- [342] R. Baier, Y. L. Dokshitzer, S. Peigne, and D. Schiff, "Induced gluon radiation in a QCD medium," *Phys.Lett.* B345 (1995) 277-286, arXiv:hep-ph/9411409 [hep-ph].
- [343] C. A. Salgado and U. A. Wiedemann, "Medium modification of jet shapes and jet multiplicities," *Phys.Rev.Lett.* 93 (2004) 042301, arXiv:hep-ph/0310079 [hep-ph].
- [344] I. Vitev, "Large angle hadron correlations from medium-induced gluon radiation," *Phys.Lett.* B630 (2005) 78-84, arXiv:hep-ph/0501255 [hep-ph].
- [345] T. Renk, "Parton shower evolution in a 3-d hydrodynamical medium," Phys. Rev. C78 (2008) 034908, arXiv:0806.0305 [hep-ph].
- [346] N. Armesto, L. Cunqueiro, and C. A. Salgado, "Q-PYTHIA: A Medium-modified implementation of final state radiation," *Eur.Phys.J.* C63 (2009) 679–690, arXiv:0907.1014 [hep-ph].
- [347] M. Cacciari, G. P. Salam, and G. Soyez, "The Anti-k(t) jet clustering algorithm," JHEP 0804 (2008) 063, arXiv:0802.1189 [hep-ph].
- [348] ALICE Collaboration, B. Abelev *et al.*, "Measurement of Event Background Fluctuations for Charged Particle Jet Reconstruction in Pb-Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 2.76$  TeV," *JHEP* **1203** (2012) 053, arXiv:1201.2423 [hep-ex].
- [349] **CMS** Collaboration, "Nuclear modification factor of high transverse momentum jets in PbPb collisions at sqrt(sNN) = 2.76 TeV," Tech. Rep. CMS-PAS-HIN-12-004, 2012.
- [350] **ATLAS** Collaboration, G. Aad *et al.*, "Measurement of the jet radius and transverse momentum dependence of inclusive jet suppression in lead-lead collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 2.76$  TeV with the ATLAS detector," *Phys.Lett.* **B719** (2013) 220–241, arXiv:1208.1967 [hep-ex].
- [351] ALICE Collaboration, V. Kucera, "Production of strange particles in charged jets in Pb–Pb and p–Pb collisions measured with ALICE," 2015. arXiv:1511.02766 [hep-ex].
- [352] ALICE Collaboration, L. Cunqueiro, "Jet structure in 2.76 TeV Pb Pb collisions at ALICE," Nucl. Phys. A904-905 (2013) 728c-731c, arXiv:1210.7610 [nucl-ex].
- [353] **CMS** Collaboration, S. Chatrchyan *et al.*, "Evidence of b-Jet Quenching in PbPb Collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 2.76$  TeV," *Phys.Rev.Lett.* **113** no. 13, (2014) 132301, arXiv:1312.4198 [nucl-ex].
- [354] CMS Collaboration, "b-Jet Identification in the CMS Experiment," Tech. Rep. CMS-PAS-BTV-11-004, 2012.
- [355] W. Horowitz and M. Gyulassy, "Heavy quark jet tomography of Pb + Pb at LHC: AdS/CFT drag or pQCD energy loss?," Phys.Lett. B666 (2008) 320-323, arXiv:0706.2336 [nucl-th].
- [356] J. Huang, Z.-B. Kang, and I. Vitev, "Inclusive b-jet production in heavy ion collisions at the LHC," *Phys.Lett.* B726 (2013) 251–256, arXiv:1306.0909 [hep-ph].
- [357] **CMS** Collaboration, S. Chatrchyan *et al.*, "Measurement of jet fragmentation in PbPb and pp collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 2.76$  TeV," *Phys.Rev.* **C90** no. 2, (2014) 024908, arXiv:1406.0932 [nucl-ex].
- [358] A. Altheimer et al., "Jet Substructure at the Tevatron and LHC: New results, new tools, new benchmarks," J. Phys. G39 (2012) 063001, arXiv:1201.0008 [hep-ph].
- [359] **CMS** Collaboration, S. Chatrchyan *et al.*, "Studies of jet quenching using isolated-photon+jet correlations in PbPb and *pp* collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 2.76$  TeV," *Phys.Lett.* **B718** (2013) 773–794, arXiv:1205.0206 [nucl-ex].
- [360] A. Majumder and J. Putschke, "Mass depletion: a new parameter for quantitative jet modification," arXiv:1408.3403 [nucl-th].
- [361] G.-Y. Qin, A. Majumder, H. Song, and U. Heinz, "Energy and momentum deposited into a QCD medium by a jet shower," *Phys.Rev.Lett.* **103** (2009) 152303, arXiv:0903.2255 [nucl-th].
- [362] T. Renk, "Space-time structure of the energy deposition into the bulk medium due to jet quenching," *Phys.Rev.* C88 (2013) 044905, arXiv:1306.2739 [hep-ph].
- [363] **STAR** Collaboration, L. Adamczyk *et al.*, "Measurements of Dielectron Production in Au+Au Collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 200$  GeV from the STAR Experiment," *Phys. Rev.* **C92** no. 2, (2015) 024912, arXiv:1504.01317 [hep-ex].
- [364] J. Rafelski and B. Muller, "Strangeness Production in the Quark Gluon Plasma," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 48 (1982) 1066.
   [Erratum: Phys. Rev. Lett.56,2334(1986)].
- [365] WA97 Collaboration, E. Andersen et al., "Strangeness enhancement at mid-rapidity in Pb Pb collisions at 158-A-GeV/c," Phys. Lett. B449 (1999) 401–406.

- [366] NA49 Collaboration, S. V. Afanasiev et al., "Cascade and anti-Cascade+ production in central Pb + Pb collisions at 158-GeV/c per nucleon," Phys. Lett. B538 (2002) 275-281, arXiv:hep-ex/0202037 [hep-ex].
- [367] NA57 Collaboration, F. Antinori et al., "Energy dependence of hyperon production in nucleus nucleus collisions at SPS," Phys. Lett. B595 (2004) 68-74, arXiv:nucl-ex/0403022 [nucl-ex].
- [368] STAR Collaboration, B. I. Abelev et al., "Enhanced strange baryon production in Au + Au collisions compared to p + p at s(NN)\*\*(1/2) = 200-GeV," Phys. Rev. C77 (2008) 044908, arXiv:0705.2511 [nucl-ex].
- [369] ALICE Collaboration, B. B. Abelev *et al.*, "Multi-strange baryon production at mid-rapidity in Pb-Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 2.76$  TeV," *Phys. Lett.* B728 (2014) 216–227, arXiv:1307.5543 [nucl-ex]. [Erratum: Phys. Lett.B734,409(2014)].
- [370] ALICE Collaboration, J. Adam *et al.*, "Multi-strange baryon production in p-Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 5.02$  TeV," arXiv:1512.07227 [nucl-ex].
- [371] I. Kraus, J. Cleymans, H. Oeschler, and K. Redlich, "Particle production in p-p collisions and prediction for LHC energy," *Phys. Rev.* C79 (2009) 014901, arXiv:0808.0611 [hep-ph].
- [372] Wuppertal-Budapest Collaboration, S. Borsanyi, Z. Fodor, S. Katz, S. Krieg, C. Ratti, and K. Szabo, "Correlations and fluctuations from lattice QCD," J. Phys. G38 (2011) 124060, arXiv:1109.5030 [hep-lat].
- [373] ALICE Collaboration, B. B. Abelev et al., "Multiplicity dependence of jet-like two-particle correlations in p-Pb collisions at \sqrt{s\_{NN}} = 5.02 TeV," Phys. Lett. B741 (2015) 38-50, arXiv:1406.5463 [nucl-ex].
- [374] P. Bozek and W. Broniowski, "Correlations from hydrodynamic flow in p-Pb collisions," *Phys. Lett.* B718 (2013) 1557–1561, arXiv:1211.0845 [nucl-th].
- [375] P. Romatschke, "Light-Heavy Ion Collisions: A window into pre-equilibrium QCD dynamics?," Eur. Phys. J. C75 no. 7, (2015) 305, arXiv:1502.04745 [nucl-th].
- [376] CMS Collaboration, "Multiplicity dependence of multiparticle correlations in pPb and PbPb collisions," Tech. Rep. CMS-PAS-HIN-14-006, 2014.
- [377] CMS Collaboration, V. Khachatryan et al., "Long-range two-particle correlations of strange hadrons with charged particles in pPb and PbPb collisions at LHC energies," *Phys. Lett.* B742 (2015) 200-224, arXiv:1409.3392 [nucl-ex].
- [378] G. Torrieri, "Origin of long-range azimuthal correlations in hadronic collisions," *Phys. Rev.* C89 no. 2, (2014) 024908, arXiv:1310.3529 [nucl-th].
- [379] CMS Collaboration, "Measurement of inclusive jet nuclear modification factor in pPb collisions at sqrtsNN=5.02 TeV with CMS," Tech. Rep. CMS-PAS-HIN-14-001, 2014.
- [380] ATLAS Collaboration, G. Aad *et al.*, "Centrality and rapidity dependence of inclusive jet production in  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 5.02$ TeV proton-lead collisions with the ATLAS detector," *Phys. Lett.* B748 (2015) 392–413, arXiv:1412.4092 [hep-ex].
- [381] ALICE Collaboration, J. Adam *et al.*, "Measurement of charged jet production cross sections and nuclear modification in p-Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 5.02$  TeV," *Phys. Lett.* B749 (2015) 68–81, arXiv:1503.00681 [nucl-ex].
- [382] **CMS** Collaboration, S. Chatrchyan *et al.*, "Studies of dijet transverse momentum balance and pseudorapidity distributions in pPb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 5.02$  TeV," *Eur. Phys. J.* **C74** no. 7, (2014) 2951, arXiv:1401.4433 [nucl-ex].
- [383] E. Botta, T. Bressani, and G. Garbarino, "Strangeness nuclear physics: a critical review on selected topics," *Eur.Phys.J.* A48 (2012) 41, arXiv:1203.5707 [nucl-ex].
- [384] E864 Collaboration, T. Armstrong et al., "Anti-deuteron yield at the AGS and coalescence implications," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 85 (2000) 2685–2688, arXiv:nucl-ex/0005001 [nucl-ex].
- [385] NA44 Collaboration, J. Simon-Gillo *et al.*, "Deuteron and anti-deuteron production in CERN experiment NA44," *Nucl.Phys.* A590 (1995) 483C–486C.
- [386] NA49 Collaboration, T. Anticic et al., "Energy and centrality dependence of deuteron and proton production in Pb + Pb collisions at relativistic energies," *Phys. Rev.* C69 (2004) 024902.
- [387] STAR Collaboration, C. Adler et al., "Anti-deuteron and anti-He-3 production in s(NN)\*\*(1/2) = 130-GeV Au+Au collisions," Phys. Rev. Lett. 87 (2001) 262301, arXiv:nucl-ex/0108022 [nucl-ex].
- [388] ALICE Collaboration, J. Adam et al., "Production of light nuclei and anti-nuclei in pp and Pb-Pb collisions at LHC energies," arXiv:1506.08951 [nucl-ex].
- [389] ALICE Collaboration, J. Adam *et al.*,  ${}^{*3}_{\Lambda}$ H and  ${}^{3}_{\bar{\Lambda}}\overline{H}$  production in Pb-Pb collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 2.76$  TeV," arXiv:1506.08453 [nucl-ex].
- [390] R. L. Jaffe, "Perhaps a Stable Dihyperon," Phys. Rev. Lett. 38 (1977) 195-198.
- [391] J. T. Goldman, K. Maltman, J. Stephenson, G.J., K. Schmidt, and F. Wang, "STRANGENESS -3 DIBARYONS," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 59 (1987) 627.
- [392] J. T. Goldman, K. Maltman, J. Stephenson, G.J., J.-L. Ping, and F. Wang, "Systematic theoretical search for dibaryons in a relativistic model," *Mod.Phys.Lett.* A13 (1998) 59–70, arXiv:nucl-th/9803002 [nucl-th].
- [393] B. Schwesinger, F. Scholtz, and H. Geyer, "Loosely bound hyperons in the SU(3) Skyrme model," *Phys.Rev.* D51 (1995) 1228-1242, arXiv:nucl-th/9408002 [nucl-th].

- [394] HAL QCD Collaboration, T. Inoue et al., "Two-Baryon Potentials and H-Dibaryon from 3-flavor Lattice QCD Simulations," Nucl. Phys. A881 (2012) 28-43, arXiv:1112.5926 [hep-lat].
- [395] NPLQCD Collaboration, S. Beane et al., "The Deuteron and Exotic Two-Body Bound States from Lattice QCD," Phys. Rev. D85 (2012) 054511, arXiv:1109.2889 [hep-lat].
- [396] A. Andronic, P. Braun-Munzinger, J. Stachel, and H. Stocker, "Production of light nuclei, hypernuclei and their antiparticles in relativistic nuclear collisions," *Phys.Lett.* B697 (2011) 203-207, arXiv:1010.2995 [nucl-th].
- [397] ALICE Collaboration, J. Adam et al., "Search for weakly decaying An and ΛΛ exotic bound states in central Pb-Pb collisions at √s<sub>NN</sub> = 2.76 TeV," Phys. Lett. B752 (2016) 267-277, arXiv:1506.07499 [nucl-ex].
- [398] A. Abashian, K. Gotow, N. Morgan, L. Piilonen, S. Schrenk, et al., "The Belle Detector," Nucl.Instrum.Meth. A479 (2002) 117–232.
- [399] BES Collaboration, J. Bai et al., "The BES detector," Nucl.Instrum.Meth. A344 (1994) 319–334.
- [400] W. Chen, W.-Z. Deng, J. He, N. Li, X. Liu, et al., "XYZ States," PoS Hadron2013 (2013) 005, arXiv:1311.3763 [hep-ph].
- [401] Belle Collaboration, S. Choi et al., "Observation of a narrow charmonium like state in exclusive B+- -> K+- pi+ pi-J / psi decays," Phys. Rev. Lett. 91 (2003) 262001, arXiv:hep-ex/0309032 [hep-ex].
- [402] S. Godfrey and S. L. Olsen, "The Exotic XYZ Charmonium-like Mesons," Ann. Rev. Nucl. Part. Sci. 58 (2008) 51-73, arXiv:0801.3867 [hep-ph].
- [403] A. Esposito, A. L. Guerrieri, L. Maiani, F. Piccinini, A. Pilloni, A. D. Polosa, and V. Riquer, "Observation of light nuclei at ALICE and the X(3872) conundrum," *Phys. Rev.* D92 no. 3, (2015) 034028, arXiv:1508.00295 [hep-ph].
- [404] A. Guerrieri, F. Piccinini, A. Pilloni, and A. Polosa, "Production of Tetraquarks at the LHC," *Phys. Rev.* D90 no. 3, (2014) 034003, arXiv:1405.7929 [hep-ph].
- [405] R. Van Dyck, P. Schwinberg, and H. Dehmelt, "New High Precision Comparison of electron and Positron G Factors," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 59 (1987) 26–29.
- [406] CDF Collaboration, F. Abe et al., "A Measurement of the W boson mass," Phys. Rev. Lett. 65 (1990) 2243–2246.
- [407] D. Ayers, A. Cormack, A. Greenberg, R. Kenney, D. O. Caldwell, et al., "Measurements of the lifetimes of positive and negative pions," *Phys. Rev.* D3 (1971) 1051–1063.
- [408] BASE Collaboration, S. Ulmer et al., "High-precision comparison of the antiproton-to-proton charge-to-mass ratio," *Nature* 524 no. 7564, (2015) 196–199.
- [409] ALICE Collaboration, J. Adam et al., "Precision measurement of the mass difference between light nuclei and anti-nuclei," Nature Phys. 11 no. 10, (2015) 811–814, arXiv:1508.03986 [nucl-ex].
- [410] ALICE Collaboration, "Precision measurement of the mass difference between light nuclei and anti-nuclei with the ALICE experiment at the LHC," Tech. Rep. ALICE-PUBLIC-2015-002, Jul, 2015. https://cds.cern.ch/record/2033777.
- [411] ALPHA Collaboration, C. Amole et al., "An experimental limit on the charge of antihydrogen," Nature Commun. 5 (2014) 3955.
- [412] V. A. Kostelecky and N. Russell, "Data Tables for Lorentz and CPT Violation," *Rev. Mod. Phys.* 83 (2011) 11–31, arXiv:0801.0287 [hep-ph].
- [413] U. van Kolck, "Effective field theory of nuclear forces," Prog.Part.Nucl.Phys. 43 (1999) 337-418, arXiv:nucl-th/9902015 [nucl-th].
- [414] ALEPH Collaboration, R. Barate et al., "Measurement of the spectral functions of axial vector hadronic tau decays and determination of alpha(S)(M\*\*2(tau))," Eur. Phys. J. C4 (1998) 409–431.
- [415] S. Weinberg, "Precise relations between the spectra of vector and axial vector mesons," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **18** (1967) 507–509.
- [416] NA60 Collaboration, H. J. Specht, "Thermal Dileptons from Hot and Dense Strongly Interacting Matter," AIP Conf. Proc. 1322 (2010) 1-10, arXiv:1011.0615 [nucl-ex].
- [417] G. E. Brown and M. Rho, "Scaling effective Lagrangians in a dense medium," Phys. Rev. Lett. 66 (1991) 2720–2723.
- [418] G.-Q. Li, C. M. Ko, and G. E. Brown, "Enhancement of low mass dileptons in heavy ion collisions," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 75 (1995) 4007-4010, arXiv:nucl-th/9504025 [nucl-th].
- [419] G. E. Brown and M. Rho, "On the manifestation of chiral symmetry in nuclei and dense nuclear matter," *Phys. Rept.* 363 (2002) 85–171, arXiv:hep-ph/0103102 [hep-ph].
- [420] H. van Hees and R. Rapp, "Dilepton Radiation at the CERN Super Proton Synchrotron," Nucl. Phys. A806 (2008) 339–387, arXiv:0711.3444 [hep-ph].
- [421] P. M. Hohler and R. Rapp, "Is ρ-Meson Melting Compatible with Chiral Restoration?," Phys. Lett. B731 (2014) 103–109, arXiv:1311.2921 [hep-ph].
- [422] B. Friman, C. Hohne, J. Knoll, S. Leupold, J. Randrup, R. Rapp, and P. Senger, "The CBM physics book: Compressed baryonic matter in laboratory experiments," *Lect. Notes Phys.* 814 (2011) pp. 980.
- [423] M. D'Agostino, M. Bruno, F. Gulminelli, F. Cannata, P. Chomaz, G. Casini, E. Geraci, F. Gramegna, A. Moroni, and G. Vannini, "Nuclear liquid-gas phase transition: Experimental signals," *Nucl. Phys.* A749 (2005) 55–64.

- [424] NA49 Collaboration, C. Alt et al., "Pion and kaon production in central Pb + Pb collisions at 20-A and 30-A-GeV: Evidence for the onset of deconfinement," *Phys. Rev.* C77 (2008) 024903, arXiv:0710.0118 [nucl-ex].
- [425] M. Gazdzicki, "Entropy in nuclear collisions," Z. Phys. C66 (1995) 659-662.
- [426] M. Gazdzicki and M. I. Gorenstein, "On the early stage of nucleus-nucleus collisions," Acta Phys. Polon. B30 (1999) 2705, arXiv:hep-ph/9803462 [hep-ph].
- [427] T. Csorgo, M. I. Nagy, and M. Csanad, "New exact solutions of relativistic hydrodynamics," J. Phys. G35 (2008) 104128, arXiv:0805.1562 [nucl-th].
- [428] NA60 Collaboration, R. Arnaldi *et al.*, "NA60 results on thermal dimuons," *Eur. Phys. J.* C61 (2009) 711–720, arXiv:0812.3053 [nucl-ex].
- [429] R. Rapp and H. van Hees, "Thermal Dileptons as Fireball Thermometer and Chronometer," Phys. Lett. B753 (2016) 586–590, arXiv:1411.4612 [hep-ph].
- [430] **NA38** Collaboration, C. Baglin *et al.*, "The Production of  $J/\psi$  in 200-GeV/nucleon Oxygen Uranium Interactions," *Phys. Lett.* **B220** (1989) 471–478.
- [431] NA38 Collaboration, M. C. Abreu et al., "Transverse momentum of J / psi, psi-prime and mass continuum muon pairs produced in S-32 U collisions at 200-GeV/c per nucleon," Phys. Lett. B423 (1998) 207–212.
- [432] NA60 Collaboration, R. Arnaldi et al., "J/psi production in proton-nucleus collisions at 158 and 400 GeV," Phys. Lett. B706 (2012) 263-267, arXiv:1004.5523 [nucl-ex].
- [433] **PHENIX** Collaboration, A. Adare *et al.*, "Measurement of Y(1S + 2S + 3S) production in p + p and Au+Au collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 200$  GeV," *Phys. Rev.* C91 no. 2, (2015) 024913, arXiv:1404.2246 [nucl-ex].
- [434] NA50 Collaboration, B. Alessandro *et al.*, "psi-prime production in Pb-Pb collisions at 158-GeV/nucleon," *Eur. Phys. J.* C49 (2007) 559–567, arXiv:nucl-ex/0612013 [nucl-ex].
- [435] NA60 Collaboration, E. Scomparin, "J/psi production in p-A collisions at 158-GeV and 400-GeV: Recent results from the NA60 experiment," Nucl. Phys. A830 (2009) 239C-242C, arXiv:0907.3682 [nucl-ex].
- [436] C. Lourenco, R. Vogt, and H. K. Woehri, "Energy dependence of J/psi absorption in proton-nucleus collisions," JHEP 02 (2009) 014, arXiv:0901.3054 [hep-ph].
- [437] F. Arleo and S. Peigne, "J/ψ suppression in p-A collisions from parton energy loss in cold QCD matter," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **109** (2012) 122301, arXiv:1204.4609 [hep-ph].
- [438] L. Maiani, F. Piccinini, A. D. Polosa, and V. Riquer, "J / psi absorption in heavy ion collisions II," Nucl. Phys. A748 (2005) 209–225, arXiv:hep-ph/0408150 [hep-ph].
- [439] X. Zhao, Charmonium in Hot Medium. PhD thesis, Texas A-M, 2010. arXiv:1203.2572 [nucl-th]. https://inspirehep.net/record/1093550/files/arXiv:1203.2572.pdf.
- [440] G. Usai, "Dimuon production in PbPb collisions at 20–160 AGeV at the CERN SPS: Mapping the QCD phase diagram in the transition region with a new NA60-like experiment," *Nucl. Phys.* A931 (2014) 729–734.
- [441] M. He, R. J. Fries, and R. Rapp, "Ideal Hydrodynamics for Bulk and Multistrange Hadrons in √s<sub>NN</sub>=200 AGeV Au-Au Collisions," *Phys. Rev.* C85 (2012) 044911, arXiv:1112.5894 [nucl-th].
- [442] F. Becattini, J. Manninen, and M. Gazdzicki, "Energy and system size dependence of chemical freeze-out in relativistic nuclear collisions," *Phys. Rev.* C73 (2006) 044905, arXiv:hep-ph/0511092 [hep-ph].
- [443] NA49 Collaboration, S. V. Afanasiev et al., "Energy dependence of pion and kaon production in central Pb + Pb collisions," Phys. Rev. C66 (2002) 054902, arXiv:nucl-ex/0205002 [nucl-ex].
- [444] G. A. Schuler, Quarkonium production and decays. PhD thesis, CERN, 1994. arXiv:hep-ph/9403387 [hep-ph]. http://documents.cern.ch/cgi-bin/setlink?base=preprint&categ=hep-ph&id=9403387.
- [445] R. Vogt, " $J/\psi$  production and suppression," *Phys. Rept.* **310** (1999) 197–260.
- [446] J. C. Collins and D. E. Soper, "Angular Distribution of Dileptons in High-Energy Hadron Collisions," *Phys. Rev.* D16 (1977) 2219.
- [447] T. Sjostrand, S. Mrenna, and P. Z. Skands, "PYTHIA 6.4 Physics and Manual," JHEP 05 (2006) 026, arXiv:hep-ph/0603175 [hep-ph].
- [448] R. Brun, F. Bruyant, M. Maire, A. C. McPherson, and P. Zanarini, "GEANT3," Tech. Rep. CERN-DD-EE-84-1, 1987.
- [449] E. Uggerhoj and U. I. Uggerhj, "Strong crystalline fields: A possibility for extraction from the LHC," Nucl. Instrum. Meth. B234 (2005) 31–39.
- [450] W. Scandale et al., "First results on the SPS beam collimation with bent crystals," Phys. Lett. B692 (2010) 78–82.
- [451] W. Scandale et al., "Comparative results on collimation of the SPS beam of protons and Pb ions with bent crystals," *Phys. Lett.* B703 (2011) 547–551.
- [452] S. J. Brodsky, F. Fleuret, C. Hadjidakis, and J. P. Lansberg, "Physics Opportunities of a Fixed-Target Experiment using the LHC Beams," *Phys. Rept.* 522 (2013) 239–255, arXiv:1202.6585 [hep-ph].
- [453] L. Massacrier, B. Trzeciak, F. Fleuret, C. Hadjidakis, D. Kikola, J. P. Lansberg, and H. S. Shao, "Feasibility studies for quarkonium production at a fixed-target experiment using the LHC proton and lead beams (AFTER@LHC)," Adv. High Energy Phys. 2015 (2015) 986348, arXiv:1504.05145 [hep-ex].

- [454] **PHOBOS** Collaboration, B. B. Back *et al.*, "Charged-particle pseudorapidity distributions in Au+Au collisions at  $s(NN)^{1/2} = 62.4$ -GeV," *Phys. Rev.* C74 (2006) 021901, arXiv:nucl-ex/0509034 [nucl-ex].
- [455] R. Vogt, "Gluon Shadowing Effects on  $J/\psi$  and Y Production in p + Pb Collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}}$ = 115 GeV and p + Pb Collisions at  $\sqrt{s_{NN}}$ = 72 GeV at AFTER@LHC," *Adv. High Energy Phys.* **2015** (2015) 492302, arXiv:1510.03976 [hep-ph].
- [456] W. Scandale, G. Arduini, R. Assmann, R. Losito, G. Cavoto, Y.-M. Ivanov, G. Hall, T. Markiewicz, A.-M. Taratin, and Y.-A. Chesnokov, "LHC Collimation with Bent Crystals - LUA9," Tech. Rep. CERN-LHCC-2011-007. LHCC-I-019, CERN, Geneva, Jun, 2011. http://cds.cern.ch/record/1357606.
- [457] LHCb Collaboration, G. Schneider, "SMOG installation procedure in the LHCb VELO environment," tech. rep., 2011. https://edms.cern.ch/document/1166114/1.
- [458] LHCb Collaboration, "First analysis of the pPb pilot run data with LHCb," Tech. Rep. LHCb-CONF-2012-034, 2012.
- [459] A. Dainese, "24th International Conference on Ultra-Relativistic Nucleus-Nucleus Collisions (Quark Matter 2014), May 2014." https://indico.cern.ch/event/282344/session/16/contribution/109.
- [460] N. Armesto, A. Dainese, D. d'Enterria, S. Masciocchi, C. Roland, C. Salgado, M. van Leeuwen, and U. Wiedemann, "Heavy-ion physics studies for the Future Circular Collider," *Nucl. Phys.* A931 (2014) 1163–1168, arXiv:1407.7649 [nucl-ex].
- [461] N. Armesto, A. Dainese, D. d'Enterria, S. Masciocchi, C. Roland, C. A. Salgado, M. van Leeuwen, and U. A. Wiedemann, "Nuclear collisions at the Future Circular Collider," in 25th International Conference on Ultra-Relativistic Nucleus-Nucleus Collisions (Quark Matter 2015) Kobe, Japan, September 27-October 3, 2015. 2016. arXiv:1601.02963 [hep-ph]. http://inspirehep.net/record/1414944/files/arXiv:1601.02963.pdf.
- [462] M. Schaumann, "Potential performance for Pb-Pb, p-Pb and p-p collisions in a future circular collider," *Phys. Rev. ST Accel. Beams* 18 no. 9, (2015) 091002, arXiv:1503.09107 [physics.acc-ph].
- [463] J. Jowett, "RLIUP workshop, October 2013." http://indico.cern.ch/event/260492/session/5/contribution/28.
- [464] G. Denicol, "Workshop on heavy ions at FCC, September 2014." https://indico.cern.ch/event/331669/contribution/2.
- [465] J. Uphoff, O. Fochler, Z. Xu, and C. Greiner, "Heavy quark production at RHIC and LHC within a partonic transport model," *Phys. Rev.* C82 (2010) 044906, arXiv:1003.4200 [hep-ph].
- [466] B.-W. Zhang, C.-M. Ko, and W. Liu, "Thermal charm production in a quark-gluon plasma in Pb-Pb collisions at s\*\*(1/2)(NN) = 5.5-TeV," Phys. Rev. C77 (2008) 024901, arXiv:0709.1684 [nucl-th].
- [467] K. Zhou, Z. Chen, C. Greiner, and P. Zhuang, "Thermal Charm and Charmonium Production in Quark Gluon Plasma," arXiv:1602.01667 [hep-ph].
- [468] S. Borsanyi, G. Endrodi, Z. Fodor, S. D. Katz, S. Krieg, C. Ratti, C. Schroeder, and K. K. Szabo, "The QCD equation of state and the effects of the charm," PoS LATTICE2011 (2011) 201, arXiv:1204.0995 [hep-lat].
- [469] J. M. Campbell and R. K. Ellis, "Radiative corrections to Z b anti-b production," Phys. Rev. D62 (2000) 114012, arXiv:hep-ph/0006304 [hep-ph].
- [470] CMS Collaboration, "Projections for Heavy Ions with HL-LHC," Tech. Rep. PAS-FTR-2013-022, 2013.
- [471] J. L. Albacete and C. Marquet, "Gluon saturation and initial conditions for relativistic heavy ion collisions," Prog. Part. Nucl. Phys. 76 (2014) 1-42, arXiv:1401.4866 [hep-ph].
- [472] D. d'Enterria, K. Krajczár, and H. Paukkunen, "Top-quark production in proton-nucleus and nucleus-nucleus collisions at LHC energies and beyond," *Phys. Lett.* B746 (2015) 64–72, arXiv:1501.05879 [hep-ph].
- [473] G. Tonelli, "FCC-ITALIA: Future Circular Colliders, INFN CSN1, January 2015." https: //indico.cern.ch/event/366888/contribution/1/attachments/729292/1000715/GUID0\_FCC\_GR1\_20\_1\_2015.pdf.
- [474] "Twiki page of the working group on Heavy Ions at FCC." https://twiki.cern.ch/twiki/bin/view/LHCPhysics/HeavyIons.